© 2022 European Mathematical Society Published by EMS Press



Chengbo Wang

# Sharp local well-posedness for quasilinear wave equations with spherical symmetry

Received July 15, 2020

Abstract. In this paper, we prove a sharp local well-posedness result for spherically symmetric solutions to quasilinear wave equations with rough initial data, when the spatial dimension is three or higher. Our approach is based on Morawetz type local energy estimates with fractional regularity for linear wave equations with variable  $C^1$  coefficients, which rely on the multiplier method, weighted Littlewood–Paley theory, duality and interpolation. Together with weighted linear and nonlinear estimates (including weighted trace estimates, Hardy's inequality, a fractional chain rule and a fractional Leibniz rule) which are adapted to the problem, the well-posedness result is proved by iteration. In addition, our argument yields almost global existence for n = 3 and global existence for  $n \ge 4$  when the initial data are small and spherically symmetric with almost critical Sobolev regularity.

**Keywords.** Quasilinear wave equation, local energy estimates, KSS estimates, trace estimates, fractional chain rule, fractional Leibniz rule, unconditional uniqueness, almost global existence

# Contents

Introduction	2
1.1. Main results	5
1.2. Idea of proof	8
1.3. Notations	9
Sobolev type and nonlinear estimates 1	0
2.1. Weighted Sobolev type estimates 1	0
2.2. Weighted fractional chain rule 1	1
2.3. Weighted fractional Leibniz rule	3
2.4. Inhomogeneous weight 1	5
Morawetz type local energy estimates 1	9
3.1. Morawetz type estimates for small perturbations of fixed background 2	0
3.2. Proof of Theorem 3.1	2
3.3. Local energy estimates with fractional regularity, $\theta \in [0, 1]$ 2	3
	1.1. Main results       1.2. Idea of proof         1.2. Idea of proof       1.3. Notations         1.3. Notations       1.3. Sobolev type and nonlinear estimates         Sobolev type and nonlinear estimates       1         2.1. Weighted Sobolev type estimates       1         2.2. Weighted fractional chain rule       1         2.3. Weighted fractional Leibniz rule       1         2.4. Inhomogeneous weight       1         Morawetz type local energy estimates       1         3.1. Morawetz type estimates for small perturbations of fixed background       2         3.2. Proof of Theorem 3.1       2

Chengbo Wang: School of Mathematical Sciences, Zhejiang University, Hangzhou 310058, P.R. China; wangcbo@zju.edu.cn

Mathematics Subject Classification (2020): Primary 35L72; Secondary 35B45, 35L15, 35B65, 35L05, 35B30, 42B25, 42B37, 46B70

	3.4.	Local energy estimates with negative regularity
	3.5.	Local energy estimates with high regularity: radial case
4.	Loca	l existence and uniqueness for dimension 3
	4.1.	Approximate solutions
	4.2.	Uniform boundedness of $u_k$
	4.3.	Convergence in $C \dot{H}_{rad}^{s_0}$
	4.4.	Local well-posedness in $H^s$
5.	High	-dimensional well-posedness
0.	5.1.	Approximate solutions
	5.2	Uniform boundedness of $u_k$
	53	Convergence in $C\dot{H}^1 \cap C^{0,1}L^2$
	5.4	Local well-posedness
6		stence of regularity
0.	6.1	Persistence of regularity: a weaker version
	6.2	Persistence of regularity for <i>n</i> odd
	0.2. 6.2	Persistence of regularity for <i>n</i> even
	0. <i>3</i> .	
7	0.4. Theo	
7.		
8.	High	-dimensional global well-posedness
0	8.1.	(8.6) for even spatial dimension
9.	Appe	endix: Proof of Morawetz type estimates of Theorem 3.4
		Details: general case
	9.2.	Details: general multiplier
		Choice of multiplier function $f$
_		Proof of Morawetz type estimates
Re	ferenc	ces

# 1. Introduction

Let  $n \ge 3$ . We are interested in the local well-posedness of spherically symmetric solutions of the Cauchy problem for a quasilinear wave equation with low regularity

$$\Box u + g(u)\Delta u = a(u)u_t^2 + b(u)|\nabla u|^2, \quad (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n,$$
(1.1)

$$u(0,x) = u_0(x) \in H^s_{rad}(\mathbb{R}^n), \quad \partial_t u(0,x) = u_1(x) \in H^{s-1}_{rad}(\mathbb{R}^n), \tag{1.2}$$

where  $\Box = -\partial_t^2 + \Delta$ , g, a, b are smooth functions, g(0) = 0 and  $\Box + g(u)\Delta$  satisfies the uniform hyperbolicity condition. Here,  $H_{rad}^s$  stands for the subspace of spherically symmetric functions in the usual Sobolev space  $H^s$ .

Equation (1.1) is scale-invariant in the sense that  $u_{\lambda}(t, x) = u(t/\lambda, x/\lambda)$  solves (1.1) for every  $\lambda > 0$  whenever u(t, x) is a solution. This gives us the critical homogeneous Sobolev space  $\dot{H}^{s_c}$  with

$$s_c = n/2$$

which is known to be a lower bound of *s* such that the problem is well-posed in  $H^s$ . On the other hand, another characteristic feature of wave equations is the propagation of singularities along the light cone, which heuristically yields ill-posedness at the regularity level  $s \le s_l = (n + 5)/4$ . For semilinear wave equations, that is, with  $g \equiv 0$ , the problem can be shown to be locally well-posed in  $H^s$  for s > n/2 + 1 - 1/q with  $q = \max(2, 4/(n-1))$  by  $L_t^{q+} L_x^{\infty}$  Strichartz estimates. Moreover, it is known that the problem is locally well-posed if

$$s > \max(s_c, s_l)$$

and ill-posed in general if  $s < s_c$  or  $s \le s_l$ ; see Ponce and Sideris [40] (n = 3), Tataru [46]  $(n \ge 5)$  and Zhou [53] (n = 2, 4) for positive results, and Lindblad [28, 29] (n = 3), Fang–Wang [8]  $(n \ge 6)$  and Liu–Wang [32]  $(n \le 5)$  for negative results. The critical well-posedness remains open for higher dimensions  $(n \ge 6)$ .

If the nonlinearity is of the first null-form, that is,  $a(u)u_t^2 + b(u)|\nabla u|^2 = c(u)(u_t^2 - |\nabla u|^2)$  for some c(u), improved local well-posedness results are also available, which state that  $s > s_c$  is sufficient for local well-posedness; see, e.g., Klainerman–Machedon [22] (n = 3), Klainerman–Selberg [26]  $(n \ge 2)$ , and also Liu–Wang [32].

Furthermore, it is well-known that we can extend the admissible pairs for Strichartz estimates when the initial data are spherically symmetric or have a certain angular regularity; see Klainerman–Machedon [21], Sterbenz [44], Machihara–Nakamura–Nakanishi–Ozawa [33] and Fang–Wang [9]. With the help of this observation, we can improve the radial results to s > 3/2 for n = 2 and  $s \ge 2$  for n = 3. We see that there is still a 1/2 gap of regularity, between the positive results and the scaling regularity. When n = 3 in the case of radial small data, by exploiting local energy estimates and weighted fractional chain rule, the regularity assumption is improved to the almost critical assumption s > 3/2 in Hidano–Jiang–Lee–Wang [12], with previous results of Hidano–Yokoyama [16] for s = 2. In view of [12], it seems that the critical radial regularity for n = 2 is s = 3/2 against the scaling critical regularity s = 1. Concerning radial solutions to general semilinear hyperbolic systems in 3D under the null condition, global existence for small scaling invariant  $\dot{W}^{2,1}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  data is known from Yin–Zhou [52].

The quasilinear problem (1.1) is much more delicate. By the classical energy argument, the problem is locally well-posed as long as s > n/2 + 1 [17]. Similar to the semilinear problem, the approach using  $L^{q+}L^{\infty}$  Strichartz estimates has been intensively investigated. To make the argument work, we need to obtain Strichartz estimates for wave operators with variable coefficients. It is known that we have the full Strichartz estimates provided that the perturbation is  $C^{1,1}$ ; see Smith [41], Tataru [48], as well as Kapitanskii [19] and Mockenhaupt–Seeger–Sogge [37] for previous results with a smooth perturbation. However, in view of application to the quasilinear problem (1.1),  $u \in H^s$  with s < n/2 + 1 will only imply  $g(u) \in C^{0,s-n/2}$ , by Sobolev embedding, which means that it is desirable to obtain Strichartz estimates for wave operators with rough coefficients.

The first breakthrough was achieved through the independent works of Bahouri-Chemin [3] (Hadamard parametrix) and Tataru [47] (FBI transform), where weaker Strichartz estimates for a metric with limited regularity were obtained, giving the local well-posedness for

$$s > \frac{n+2}{2} - \begin{cases} 1/4, & n \ge 3, \\ 1/8, & n = 2. \end{cases}$$

This approach was developed further, to arrive at

$$s > \frac{n+2}{2} - \begin{cases} 1/3, & n \ge 3, \\ 1/6, & n = 2; \end{cases}$$

see Bahouri–Chemin [2] and Tataru [48]. To get further improvements, it is desirable to exploit the additional geometric information on the metric g(u) and the solution u. In the work of Klainerman–Rodnianski [23], the nonlinear structure of solutions was exploited to obtain the improved result  $s > 3 - \sqrt{3}/2$  when n = 3. Finally, the well-posedness for

$$s > \frac{n+2}{2} - \begin{cases} 1/2, & 3 \le n \le 5, \\ 1/4, & n = 2, \end{cases}$$

was proven by Klainerman–Rodnianski [24] for the Einstein-vacuum equations (n = 3), and by Smith–Tataru [42] for general quasilinear wave equations in all space dimensions, by constructing a parametrix using wave packets. Later, Q. Wang [51] gave an alternative proof for Smith–Tataru's result when n = 3, by the commuting vector fields approach.

When n = 3, 2, we know from Lindblad [30] and Liu–Wang [32] that the wellposedness result in [42] is sharp in general. However, concerning the Einstein-vacuum equations, the so-called bounded  $L^2$  curvature conjecture (well-posedness in  $H^2$ ) was verified in Klainerman–Rodnianski–Szeftel [25]. In contrast, Ettinger–Lindblad [7] proved an ill-posedness result in  $H^2$  for Einstein-vacuum equations in the harmonic gauge.

In summary, the quasilinear problem is locally well-posed in  $H^s$  for

$$s > \begin{cases} (n+5)/4, & n \le 3, \\ (n+1)/2, & n = 4, 5 \\ n/2 + 2/3, & n \ge 6, \end{cases}$$

in general.

Comparing with the semilinear problem, we expect naturally that there should be improved well-posedness when the problem and the initial data are spherically symmetric. Actually, in [14], together with Hidano and Yokoyama, we proved that the 3-dimensional problem

$$\Box u + g(u)\Delta u = au_t^2 + b|\nabla u|^2$$

is well-posed for small radial data in  $H_{rad}^2 \times H_{rad}^1$ , with almost global existence of solutions, up to time  $\exp(c/\|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{H^1})$  (see also Zhou–Lei [54] for previous work on global existence with a = b = 0, for compactly supported  $H_{rad}^2 \times H_{rad}^1$  data). On the other hand, when n = 2, the improved local well-posedmess result for  $H_{rad}^s$  with s > 3/2 was suggested in Fang–Wang [10]. In addition, as already mentioned, when n = 2, 3, the long time well-posedness with small radial data in  $H_{rad}^s$  with s > 3/2 is known from Hidano–Jiang–Lee–Wang [12].

## 1.1. Main results

Let us turn to the first main result of this paper, concerning the physically important case, n = 3. It is known that the problem is well-posed in  $H_{rad}^2$  (at least for small data) and generally ill-posed in  $H_{rad}^s$  with  $s < s_c = 3/2$ . Heuristically, comparing with the semilinear results, we may expect well-posedness in  $H_{rad}^s$  for certain s < 2. However,  $H_{rad}^2$  is the lowest possible regularity we can obtain by the approach of  $(L_t^2 L_x^\infty)$  Strichartz estimates, even in the radial case. To break the Sobolev regularity barrier s = 2, we need to circumvent the Strichartz estimates approach.

In the following result, we prove well-posedness in  $H_{rad}^s$  for any subcritical regularity, s > 3/2, which shows that there are no other obstacles to well-posedness in the radial case except scaling. As far as we know, this might be the first well-posedness result for three-dimensional quasilinear wave equations, which breaks the Sobolev regularity barrier, s = 2. More precisely, we prove the following, with a certain low frequency condition on  $u_1$ .

**Theorem 1.1.** Let n = 3,  $s \in (3/2, 2]$  and  $s_0 \in [2 - s, s - 1]$ . Consider (1.1)–(1.2) with  $u_0 \in H^s_{rad}$  and  $u_1 \in \dot{H}^{s-1}_{rad} \cap \dot{H}^{s_0-1}_{rad}$ . There exists  $T_0 > 0$  such that the problem is (unconditionally) locally well-posed in the function space

$$u \in L_t^{\infty} H_{\text{rad}}^s \cap C_t^{0,1} H_{\text{rad}}^{s-1} \cap C_t \dot{H}^{s_0}([0, T_0] \times \mathbb{R}^3), \quad \partial_t u \in C_t \dot{H}^{s_0-1}.$$
(1.3)

More precisely:

(1) (Existence) There exists a universal constant C > 0 such that there exists a (weak) solution u satisfying (1.3) and

$$\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{\theta}} + T^{-\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} \partial u\|_{L^{2}([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^{3})} \le C \|(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}}$$

for all  $\theta \in \{s_0 - 1\} \cup [0, s - 1]$  and  $T \in (0, T_0]$ . Here  $\mu = s - 3/2$ ,  $D = \sqrt{-\Delta}$ .

- (2) (Uniqueness) The solution is unconditionally unique in (1.3).
- (3) (Persistence of regularity) Let  $T_*$  be the maximal time of existence (lifespan) for the solution in (1.3). If  $(u_0, u_1) \in H^{s_1} \times H^{s_1-1}$  for some  $s_1 \ge 3$ , then the solution u is in  $L^{\infty}H^{s_1} \times C_t^{0,1}H^{s_1-1}$  in  $[0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^3$  for any  $T < T_*$ .
- (4) (Continuous dependence) We also have continuous dependence on the data when  $s_0 < s 1$ , in the following sense: for any  $T \in (0, T_*)$ ,  $s_1 \in (s_c, s)$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $\delta > 0$  such that whenever  $\|(\nabla(u_0 v_0), u_1 v_1)\|_{\dot{H}^{s-1} \cap \dot{H}^{\max(s_1 2, s_0 1)} \leq \delta$ , the corresponding solution  $v \in L^{\infty} H^{s_1} \times C_t^{0,1} H^{s_1 1}$  is well-defined in  $[0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^3$  and

$$\|\partial(u-v)\|_{L^{\infty}(\dot{H}^{s_1-1}\cap\dot{H}^{\max(s_1-2,s_0-1)})} \le \varepsilon.$$

**Remark 1.2.** The regularity assumption on the lifespan obtained in Theorem 1.1 is sharp in general. More precisely, we do not have well-posedness for data in some critical space, *B*, and possibly nonsubcritical space  $\dot{H}^s$  with  $s \le s_c = 3/2$ . Actually, let g = 0, a = 1, b = 0, and  $\phi$ ,  $\psi$  be given nonnegative nontrivial, spherically symmetric  $C_0^{\infty}$  functions. Then it is well-known (see, e.g., John [18]) that for classical solutions, for any  $\varepsilon > 0$ , the lifespan  $T_*$  is finite for data  $u_0 = \varepsilon \phi$ ,  $u_1 = \varepsilon \psi$ . By persistence of regularity, we know that  $T_*$  is the same as the lifespan for weak solutions. If the problem is still well-posed, then by continuous dependence at the trivial solution, there exists  $\delta > 0$  such that  $T_* \ge \delta$  for any data with critical norm  $||(u_0, u_1)||_B \le \delta$  and  $\varepsilon_s = ||(\nabla_x u_0, u_1)||_{\dot{H}^{s-1}} \le \delta$ . Let  $\varepsilon \ll 1$  be such that the critical norm of the data is  $\le \delta$  and we obtain a solution u with  $T_* < \infty$ . For such fixed  $\varepsilon > 0$ , by rescaling we know that, for any  $0 < \lambda \le 1$ ,  $u_\lambda(t, x) = u(t/\lambda, x/\lambda)$  solves the equation with rescaled data, and

$$\|(u_{\lambda}(0),\partial_{t}u_{\lambda}(0))\|_{B} = \|(u_{0},u_{1})\|_{B} \leq \delta, \quad \varepsilon_{s,\lambda} = \lambda^{s_{c}-s}\varepsilon_{s} \leq \varepsilon_{s} \leq \varepsilon_{0}, \quad T_{*,\lambda} = \lambda T_{*}.$$

This gives  $0 < \delta \leq T_{*,\lambda} = \lambda T_* < \infty$  for any  $0 < \lambda \leq 1$ , which is clearly a contradiction. On the other hand, we have an auxiliary low frequency regularity assumption on the initial velocity  $u_1 \in \dot{H}^{s_0-1}$ , due to the second order of the equation and the limited regularity level s < 2. This assumption plays a key role in our analysis, to close the iteration, and it will be interesting to determine whether it is essential for the well-posedness result or not. Notice, however, that we do not need to assume that  $u_1$  is in  $\dot{H}^{s_0-1}$  when it is compactly supported.

Next, we present our high-dimensional well-posedness result.

**Theorem 1.3.** Let  $n \ge 4$  and  $s = n/2 + \mu$  with

$$\mu \in \begin{cases} (0, 1/2], & n \text{ odd,} \\ (0, 1), & n \text{ even.} \end{cases}$$
(1.4)

The problem (1.1)-(1.2) is (unconditionally) locally well-posed in the function space

$$u \in L_t^{\infty} H_{\text{rad}}^s \cap C_t^{0,1} H_{\text{rad}}^{s-1} \cap CH^1 \cap C^1 L^2.$$
(1.5)

More precisely:

(1) (Existence) There exists a constant C > 0 such that for any data  $(u_0, u_1) \in H^s_{rad} \times H^{s-1}_{rad}$ , there exist T > 0 and a (weak) solution u in (1.5) in  $[0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$  satisfying

$$\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{\theta}} + T^{-\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} \partial u\|_{L^{2}([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^{n})} \le C \|(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}}$$

for all  $\theta \in [0, s - 1]$ .

- (2) (Uniqueness) The solution is unconditionally unique in (1.5).
- (3) (Persistence of regularity) Let  $T_*$  be the lifespan. If  $(u_0, u_1) \in H^{s_1} \times H^{s_1-1}$  for some  $s_1 \ge [(n+4)/2]$ , then the solution u is in  $L^{\infty}H^{s_1} \times C_t^{0,1}H^{s_1-1}$  in  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$  for any  $T < T_*$ .
- (4) (Continuous dependence) We also have continuous dependence on the data, in the  $H^{s_1}$  topology, for  $s_1 \in (s_c, s)$ .

For the small data problem, we can give the following long time existence result.

**Theorem 1.4** (Long time existence for small data). Let  $n \ge 3$  and  $s > s_c = n/2$ . Consider (1.1)–(1.2) with  $(u_0, u_1) \in H^s_{rad} \times H^{s-1}_{rad}$ . When n = 3, assuming further that  $u_1 \in \dot{H}^{s-2}$ , there exist c > 0 and  $\delta > 0$  such that for any data with  $\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s < \delta$ , the problem admits an almost global  $L^{\infty}([0, T]; H^{\min(s,2)}(\mathbb{R}^3))$  solution, where

$$T = \exp(c/(\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s)), \tag{1.6}$$

$$\varepsilon_1 := \| (\nabla_x u_0, u_1) \|_{L^2}, \quad \varepsilon_s := \| (\nabla_x u_0, u_1) \|_{\dot{H}^{s-1}}, \quad \varepsilon_c = \| (\nabla u_0, u_1) \|_{\dot{B}^{s_c-1}_{2,1}}.$$
(1.7)

When  $n \ge 4$ , for any  $s > s_c$  there exists  $\varepsilon > 0$  such that the problem admits global solutions whenever  $\varepsilon_s + \varepsilon_1 \le \varepsilon$ .

**Remark 1.5.** The lower bound (1.6) of the lifespan obtained in Theorem 1.4 for n = 3 is sharp in general, in terms of the order. Actually, as in Remark 1.2, for the sample case a = 1, g = b = 0, it is well-known that there exist data  $(\varepsilon\phi, \varepsilon\psi)$  such that, for any  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1]$ , the lifespan of the classical solutions has upper bound  $T_* \leq \exp(C/\varepsilon)$  for some C > 0. By the way, it is clear from the proofs of Theorems 1.1–1.3 that, when  $|g| \ll 1$ , we can obtain the following lower bound of the lifespan:

$$T_* \ge c(g, a, b, \varepsilon_c)\varepsilon_s^{-1/(s-s_c)}$$

Moreover, when  $\varepsilon_c \ll 1$ ,

$$T_* \ge c(g, a, b)\varepsilon_s^{-1/(s-s_c)} \exp(c(g, a, b)/\varepsilon_c).$$

On the other hand, under certain nonlinear conditions, such as null conditions, or many cases of weak null conditions, the problem admits global solutions with small data. See, e.g., [1, 31, 54] for global results with a = b = 0. In such situations, we naturally expect that global radial results with  $s > s_c$  (or even in certain critical spaces like  $\dot{B}_{2,1}^{s_c}$ ) still hold, which is an interesting further problem.

**Remark 1.6.** Although we state our results only for scalar quasilinear wave equations, it is clear from the proofs that they also apply to general multi-speed systems of quasilinear wave equations which permit spherically symmetric solutions. In particular, the system with multi-speeds ( $c_i > 0$ )

$$\partial_t^2 u^j - c_j^2 (1 + g_j(u)) \Delta u^j = Q_{kl}^{j\alpha\beta}(u) \partial_\alpha u^k \partial_\beta u^l, \quad 1 \le j \le N,$$

is locally well-posed in  $H^s_{rad}(\mathbb{R}^n) \times (H^{s-1}_{rad}(\mathbb{R}^n) \cap \dot{H}^{s-2}(\mathbb{R}^n))$  for  $n \ge 3$  and s > n/2 as long as it admits spherically symmetric solutions. A similar statement holds for

$$\partial_t^2 u^j - c_j^2 (1 + g_j(u, \partial u)) \Delta u^j = Q_{kl}^{j\alpha\beta}(u) \partial_\alpha u^k \partial_\beta u^l, \quad 1 \le j \le N$$

in  $H^s_{rad}(\mathbb{R}^n) \times (H^{s-1}_{rad}(\mathbb{R}^n) \cap \dot{H}^{s-3}(\mathbb{R}^n))$  when  $n \ge 3$  and s > (n+2)/2.

In addition, the quasilinear part could be replaced by the D'Alembertian  $\Box_{g(u)}$  with respect to the metric  $ds^2 = -dt^2 + g(u)dx^2$ , or by  $\Box_g + g(u)\Delta$  when g is a small, long

range perturbation of the Minkowski metric:

$$g = -K_0(t,r)^2 dt^2 + 2K_{01}(t,r) dt dr + K_1(t,r)^2 dr^2 + r^2 d\omega^2,$$
  

$$|(K_0 - 1, K_{01}, K_1 - 1)| \ll 1,$$
  

$$\sum_{j \ge 0} ||r^{|\gamma| - \mu} \langle r \rangle^{\mu} \partial^{\gamma} (K_0 - 1, K_{01}, K_1 - 1) ||_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}(1 + |x| \sim 2^j)} \ll 1,$$

for  $1 \le |\gamma| \le [n/2] + 1$  (and  $K_{01} = 0$  when n = 3).

#### 1.2. Idea of proof

Let us discuss the idea of the proof. Basically, we rely on Morawetz type local energy estimates, instead of Strichartz estimates. In many works on dispersive and wave equations, Morawetz type local energy estimates have proven to be more fundamental and robust than Strichartz estimates, for many nonlinear problems.

To make this approach work for quasilinear wave equations, similar to the approach using Strichartz estimates, we prove a version of Morawetz type local energy estimates (Theorem 3.1) for linear wave equations with variable  $C^1$  coefficients. It is this version of local energy estimates which makes it possible to relax the regularity requirement for quasilinear wave equations. The proof is based on the classical multiplier approach with well-chosen multipliers, which yields such estimates for small perturbations of the Minkowski metric. Furthermore, the property of finite speed of propagation is exploited to handle the general case of large perturbations.

With the help of the well-adapted Morawetz type local energy estimates (weighted space-time  $L^2$  estimates), we are naturally led to develop the corresponding linear and nonlinear estimates involving weight functions. Among others, we prove weighted Sobolev type estimates (including weighted trace estimates, Proposition 2.2, and weighted Hardy inequality, Lemma 2.7), a weighted fractional chain rule (Theorem 2.3 and Proposition 2.8), as well as a weighted Leibniz rule (Theorem 2.4).

The Morawetz type local energy estimates of Theorem 3.1 are at the regularity level of  $\dot{H}^1$ . To make the approach work, we need to develop the corresponding version of local energy estimates at the regularity level  $\dot{H}^s$  with s > n/2. With the help of interpolation, Littlewood–Paley theory involving weight functions, together with the weighted Sobolev type estimates from Proposition 2.2, Lemma 2.7 and Lemma 2.9, we prove a series of local energy estimates with positive fractional derivatives (Propositions 3.5, 3.6 and 3.9).

Equipped with all these linear and nonlinear estimates, we then use the standard iteration argument to establish local existence and uniqueness, as well as long time existence. In particular, for n = 3, to prove convergence of approximate solutions, we develop local energy estimates with negative regularity, and we need to make a certain low frequency requirement on the initial velocity, due to the second order of the equation and the limited regularity level s < 2. Recall that, in the approach using Strichartz estimates, the proof of local existence immediately implies persistence of regularity and continuous dependence on the data, through Gronwall's inequality. By contrast, in our approach, the proofs of persistence of regularity and continuous dependence on the data are not so direct. For example, concerning persistence of regularity, we prove first the result from regularity index *s* to any  $s \in (s_c, [(n + 2)/2])$ , and then to s = [(n + 4)/2], which is sufficient to conclude persistence of higher regularity.

This paper is organized as follows. In the next section, we recall and prove various basic linear and nonlinear estimates, including weighted Sobolev type estimates, weighted trace estimates, weighted Hardy inequality, and a weighted fractional chain rule and a weighted Leibniz rule. In Section 3, we present a version of Morawetz type local energy estimates for linear wave equations with variable  $C^1$  coefficients, as well as estimates with fractional regularity. In Sections 4 and 5, by an iteration argument, we prove local existence and uniqueness for n = 3 and  $n \ge 4$ . In Section 6, we show persistence of regularity for weak solutions when the initial data have higher regularity, as well as continuous dependence on the data. Next, in Sections 7 and 8, we present the proof of almost global existence and global existence for n = 3 and  $n \ge 4$  when the initial data are small. Finally, in the appendix, we establish the fundamental Morawetz type estimates, by an elementary multiplier approach with carefully chosen multipliers.

# 1.3. Notations

We close this section by listing some notations.

•  $\mathcal{F}(f)$  and  $\widehat{f}$  denote the Fourier transform of f;  $D = \sqrt{-\Delta} := \mathcal{F}^{-1} |\xi| \mathcal{F}$ ; and  $P_j = \phi(2^{-j}D)$  is the (homogeneous) Littlewood–Paley projection on the space variable,  $j \in \mathbb{Z}$ . •  $r = |x|, \langle r \rangle = \sqrt{2 + r^2}, \ \partial = (\partial_t, \nabla_x) = (\partial_t, \nabla), \ \widetilde{\partial}u = (\partial u, u/r), \ |\nabla^k u| = \sum_{|\gamma|=k} |\nabla^{\gamma} u|$  for multi-indices  $\gamma$ .

- $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  denotes the usual Lebesgue space, and  $L^p_r(\mathbb{R}^+) = L^p(\mathbb{R}^+, r^{n-1}dr)$ .
- $L_r^p L_{\omega}^q$  is the Banach space defined by the norm

$$\|f\|_{L^{p}_{r}L^{q}_{\omega}} = \|\|f(r\omega)\|_{L^{q}_{\omega}}\|_{L^{p}_{r}}$$

•  $H^s$ ,  $\dot{H}^s$  (resp.  $B^s_{p,q}$ ,  $\dot{B}^s_{p,q}$ ) are the usual inhomogeneous and homogeneous Sobolev (resp. Besov) spaces on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ .

• With parameters  $\mu, \mu_1 \in (0, 1)$  and  $T \in (0, \infty)$ , we define

$$\|u\|_{LE_{T}} = \|\partial u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}L_{x}^{2}} + \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-(\mu+\mu_{1})/2} \partial u\|_{L_{t,x}^{2}} + \langle T \rangle^{-\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \partial u\|_{L_{t,x}^{2}} + (\ln \langle T \rangle)^{-1/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-\mu/2} \partial u\|_{L_{t,x}^{2}},$$
(1.8)

for functions on  $[0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ . In the limit case  $T = \infty$ , we set

$$\|u\|_{LE} = \|\partial u\|_{L_t^{\infty} L_x^2} + \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-(\mu+\mu_1)/2} \partial u\|_{L_{t,x}^2} + \sup_{T>0} \|u\|_{LE_T}$$

In addition, for fixed  $\mu \in (0, 1)$ ,

$$\|u\|_{X_T} := \|u\|_{L^{\infty}_t L^2_x} + T^{-\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} u\|_{L^2_{t,x}},$$
(1.9)

$$\|F\|_{X_T^*} := \inf_{F=F_1+F_2} (\|F_1\|_{L_t^1 L_x^2} + T^{\mu/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} F_2\|_{L_{t,x}^2}).$$
(1.10)

For  $q \in [1, \infty]$ , we introduce the Besov version as follows:

$$\|u\|_{X_{T,q}} := \|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{B}^{0}_{2,q}} + T^{-\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} P_{j}u\|_{\ell^{q}_{j}L^{2}_{t,x}}.$$

#### 2. Sobolev type and nonlinear estimates

In this section, we recall and prove various basic estimates to be used.

## 2.1. Weighted Sobolev type estimates

We will use the following version of weighted Sobolev estimates, which essentially are consequences of the well-known trace estimates.

**Lemma 2.1** (Trace estimates). Let  $n \ge 2$  and  $s \in [0, n/2)$ . Then

$$\|r^{(n-1)/2}u\|_{L^{\infty}_{r}L^{2}_{\omega}} \lesssim \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}}, \quad \|r^{n/2-s}u\|_{L^{\infty}_{r}H^{s-1/2}_{\omega}} \lesssim \|u\|_{\dot{H}^{s}}, \quad s > 1/2, \quad (2.1)$$

$$\|r^{n(1/2-1/p)-s}f\|_{L^p_r L^2_\omega} \lesssim \|f\|_{\dot{H}^s}, \quad 2 \le p < \infty, \ 1/2 - 1/p \le s < n/2.$$
(2.2)

The estimate (2.1) is well-known: see, e.g., [11, (1.3), (1.7)] and references therein. The inequality (2.2) with s = 1/2 - 1/p is due to [27]; see also [15] for an alternative proof using real interpolation and (2.1).

We shall also use the following weighted variant of trace estimates.

**Proposition 2.2** (Weighted trace estimates). Let  $n \ge 2$ ,  $\alpha \in (1/2, n/2)$  and  $\beta \in (\alpha - n/2, n/2)$ . Then

$$\|r^{n/2-\alpha+\beta}P_{j}u\|_{l_{j}^{2}L_{r}^{\infty}H_{\omega}^{\alpha-1/2}} \lesssim \|r^{\beta}D^{\alpha}u\|_{L^{2}},$$
(2.3)

$$\|r^{n/2-\alpha+\beta}u\|_{L^{\infty}_{r}H^{\alpha-1/2-}_{\omega}} \lesssim \|r^{\beta}2^{j\alpha}P_{j}u\|_{l^{\infty}_{j}L^{2}}.$$
(2.4)

In addition,

$$\|r^{n(1/2-1/p)-\alpha+\beta}u\|_{L^{p}_{r}L^{2}_{\omega}} \lesssim \|r^{\beta}D^{\alpha}u\|_{L^{2}}$$
(2.5)

for any  $p \in [2, \infty]$ ,  $\alpha \in (1/2 - 1/p, n/2)$  and  $\beta \in (\alpha - n/2, n/2)$ .

*Proof.* We essentially follow [50, Lemma 4.2], where (2.3) was proven for  $\alpha \in (1/2, 1]$  and  $n \ge 3$ . Recall that we have the following weighted Littlewood–Paley square-function estimate:

$$\|wP_j f\|_{L^p \ell_j^2} \simeq \|wf\|_{L^p}, \quad w^p \in A_p, \ f \in L^p(w^p dx), \ p \in (1, \infty).$$
(2.6)

As  $r^{2\beta} \in A_2$  if and only if  $|\beta| < n/2$ , we get

$$\|r^{\beta}2^{j\alpha}P_{j}u\|_{\ell_{j}^{2}L^{2}} \simeq \|r^{\beta}D^{\alpha}u\|_{L^{2}}, \quad \beta \in (-n/2, n/2).$$
(2.7)

Based on this estimate, we observe that, by rescaling, interpolation and frequency localization, the proof of (2.3) and (2.4) can be reduced to proving

$$\|u(\omega)\|_{H^{\alpha-1/2}_{\omega}(\mathbb{S}^{n-1})} \lesssim \|r^{\beta} \nabla^{k} u\|_{L^{2}}^{\alpha/k} \|r^{\beta} u\|_{L^{2}}^{1-\alpha/k}, \quad \alpha \in [1/2, n/2),$$
(2.8)

where  $\beta \in (\alpha - n/2, n/2), k \in (\alpha, \alpha + 1]$ .

For the proof of (2.8), we recall the weighted Hardy–Littlewood–Sobolev estimates of Stein–Weiss:

$$\|r^{\beta-\alpha}u\|_{2} \lesssim \|r^{\beta}D^{\alpha}u\|_{2}, \quad \alpha \in (0,n), \ \beta \in (\alpha - n/2, n/2).$$
(2.9)

Then for any  $\alpha \in (0, n)$  and  $\beta \in (\alpha - n/2, n/2)$ , we have

$$\|r^{\beta-\alpha}u\|_{2} \lesssim \|r^{\beta}D^{\alpha}u\|_{2} \lesssim \|r^{\beta}\nabla^{k}u\|_{2}^{\alpha/k}\|r^{\beta}u\|_{2}^{1-\alpha/k}$$
(2.10)

if  $\alpha < k$ . Moreover, if  $k \in (\alpha, \alpha + 1] \cap \mathbb{N}$ , we have

$$\|r^{\beta-j}u\|_{L^{2}} \lesssim \|r^{\beta}\nabla^{j}u\|_{L^{2}}, \quad \forall j < k,$$
(2.11)

for such  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ . Let  $\phi$  be a cutoff function of  $B_2 \setminus B_{1/2}$  which equals 1 for |x| = 1. We deduce from (2.1) that for  $\alpha \in [1/2, n/2)$  and  $\beta \in (\alpha - n/2, n/2)$ ,

$$\begin{split} \|u(\omega)\|_{H^{\alpha-1/2}_{\omega}} &\lesssim \|\nabla^{k}(\phi u)\|_{L^{2}}^{\alpha/k} \|\phi u\|_{L^{2}}^{1-\alpha/k} \\ &\lesssim \left(\sum_{j < k} \|r^{\beta-j} \nabla^{k-j} u\|_{L^{2}}\right)^{\alpha/k} \|r^{\beta} u\|_{L^{2}}^{1-\alpha/k} + \|r^{\beta-\alpha} u\|_{L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim \|r^{\beta} \nabla^{k} u\|_{L^{2}}^{\alpha/k} \|r^{\beta} u\|_{L^{2}}^{1-\alpha/k}, \end{split}$$

where we have used (2.10) and (2.11). This gives (2.8), and so (2.3) and (2.4).

Finally, (2.5) follows directly from interpolation between (2.9), (2.3) and (2.4).

## 2.2. Weighted fractional chain rule

When dealing with nonlinear problems, it is natural to introduce a weighted fractional chain rule and a weighted Leibniz rule. We first present the following generalized version of the weighted fractional chain rule of Hidano–Jiang–Lee–Wang [12], which could be viewed as a transition from Sobolev type norm to Besov type norm, as well as a transition from space variables to space-time variables. We recall the Muckenhoupt  $A_p$  class of weight functions: by definition,

$$w \in A_1 \iff \mathcal{M}w(x) \le Cw(x), \text{ a.e. } x \in \mathbb{R}^n,$$
$$w \in A_p \ (1 
$$\forall \text{ cubes } Q,$$$$

where  $\mathcal{M}w(x) = \sup_{r>0} r^{-n} \int_{B_r(x)} w(y) dy$  denotes the Hardy–Littlewood maximal function. See, e.g., [39, §2.5.2].

**Theorem 2.3** (Weighted fractional chain rule). Let  $s \in (0, 1)$ ,  $\lambda \ge 1$ ,  $q, q_1, q_2 \in (1, \infty)$ and  $p, p_1, p_2 \in [1, \infty]$  with

$$\frac{1}{q} = \frac{1}{q_1} + \frac{1}{q_2}, \quad \frac{1}{p} = \frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2}.$$
 (2.12)

Assume  $F : \mathbb{R}^k \to \mathbb{R}^l$  is a  $C^1$  map satisfying F(0) = 0 and

$$|F'(\tau v + (1 - \tau)w)| \le \mu(\tau)|G(v) + G(w)|$$
(2.13)

with G > 0 and  $\mu \in L^1([0, 1])$ . If  $(w_1w_2)^q \in A_q$ ,  $w_1^{q_1} \in A_{q_1}$  and  $w_2^{q_2} \in A_{q_2}$ , then

$$\|w_1w_22^{js}P_jF(u)\|_{\ell_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda}L_t^pL_x^q} \lesssim \|w_12^{js}P_ju\|_{\ell_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda}L_t^{p_1}L_x^{q_1}} \|w_2G(u)\|_{L_t^{p_2}L_x^{q_2}}$$
(2.14)

for any  $[0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n \ni (t,x) \mapsto u(t,x) \in \mathbb{R}^k$ . In addition, when  $q_2 = \infty$  and  $q \in (1,\infty)$ , if  $w_1^q, (w_1w_2)^q \in A_q$  and  $w_2^{-1} \in A_1$ , we have

$$\|w_1 w_2 2^{js} P_j F(u)\|_{\ell_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda} L_t^p L_x^q} \lesssim \|w_1 2^{js} P_j u\|_{\ell_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda} L_t^{p_1} L_x^q} \|w_2 G(u)\|_{L_t^{p_2} L_x^{\infty}}.$$
 (2.15)

For comparison, we recall here that the estimates obtained from [12, Theorem 1.2] can be stated as follows:

$$\|w_1 w_2 D^s F(u)\|_{L^q} \lesssim \|w_1 D^s u\|_{L^{q_1}} \|w_2 G(u)\|_{L^{q_2}}, \tag{2.16}$$

$$\|w_1 w_2 D^s F(u)\|_{L^q} \lesssim \|w_1 D^s u\|_{L^q} \|w_2 G(u)\|_{L^{\infty}}.$$
(2.17)

*Proof of Theorem* 2.3. The proof uses similar arguments to those for the estimates obtained from [12, Theorem 1.2]. First, recall that, by repeating essentially the argument of Taylor [49, (5.6), p. 112], we can obtain

$$|P_j F(u)(x)| \lesssim \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \min(1, 2^{k-j}) \big( \mathcal{M}(P_k u)(x) \mathcal{M}(H)(x) + \mathcal{M}(HP_k u)(x) \big), \quad (2.18)$$

where H(x) := G(u(x)). By (2.18), we know that

$$\begin{split} \|w_1w_22^{js}P_jF(u)\|_{\ell_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda}L_t^pL_x^q} \\ \lesssim \|w_1w_22^{js}\min(1,2^{k-j})\big(\mathcal{M}(P_ku)\mathcal{M}(H) + \mathcal{M}(HP_ku)\big)\big\|_{\ell_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda}L_t^pL_x^q\ell_k^1} \\ \lesssim \|w_1w_22^{ks}\min(2^{(j-k)s},2^{(k-j)(1-s)})\big(\mathcal{M}(P_ku)\mathcal{M}(H) + \mathcal{M}(HP_ku)\big)\big\|_{\ell_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}^r\ell_k^1L_t^pL_x^q} \\ \lesssim \|w_1w_22^{ks}\big(\mathcal{M}(P_ku)\mathcal{M}(H) + \mathcal{M}(HP_ku)\big)\big\|_{\ell_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}^rL_t^pL_x^q} \end{split}$$

where we have used Young's inequality with the assumption  $s \in (0, 1)$  in the last inequality.

By applying Minkowski's and Hölder's inequalities to the last expression we have

$$\begin{split} \|w_{1}w_{2}2^{js}P_{j}F(u)\|_{\ell_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda}L_{t}^{p}L_{x}^{q}} \\ & \lesssim \|w_{1}w_{2}2^{ks}\mathcal{M}(P_{k}u)\mathcal{M}(H)\|_{\ell_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda}L_{t}^{p}L_{x}^{q}} + \|w_{1}w_{2}2^{ks}\mathcal{M}(HP_{k}u)\big)\|_{\ell_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda}L_{t}^{p}L_{x}^{q}} \\ & \lesssim \|w_{2}\mathcal{M}(H)\|_{L_{t}^{p_{2}}L_{x}^{q_{2}}}\|w_{1}2^{ks}\mathcal{M}(P_{k}u)\|_{\ell_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda}L_{t}^{p_{1}}L_{x}^{q_{1}}} + \|w_{1}w_{2}2^{ks}HP_{k}u\|_{\ell_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda}L_{t}^{p}L_{x}^{q}} \end{split}$$

for any  $q \in (1, \infty)$ ,  $p, p_1, p_2 \in [1, \infty]$  and  $q_1, q_2 \in (1, \infty]$  satisfying (2.12). In the last term above we have used a weighted Hardy–Littlewood inequality for  $(w_1w_2)^q \in A_q$  with  $q \in (1, \infty)$ .

If  $q_2 < \infty$ , recall that we have assumed  $w_1^{q_1} \in A_{q_1}$  and  $w_2^{q_2} \in A_{q_2}$ ; applying Hölder's inequality and the weighted Hardy–Littlewood inequality again, we obtain

$$\|w_1w_22^{js}P_jF(u)\|_{\ell_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda}L_t^pL_x^q} \lesssim \|w_2H\|_{L_t^{p_2}L_x^{q_2}}\|w_12^{ks}P_ku\|_{\ell_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\lambda}L_t^{p_1}L_x^{q_1}},$$

which gives the desired inequality.

For the the remaining case  $q_2 = \infty$ , a similar argument yields (2.15) if we recall the weighted  $L^{\infty}$  estimate of [12, (2.17)]:

$$\|w^{-1}\mathcal{M}(H)\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|w^{-1}H\|_{L^{\infty}}, \quad \forall w \in A_1.$$
(2.19)

This completes the proof.

#### 2.3. Weighted fractional Leibniz rule

A closely related and useful result is the weighted fractional Leibniz rule.

**Theorem 2.4** (Weighted fractional Leibniz rule). Let s > 0,  $q_0, q_1, q_2 \in (1, \infty)$ ,  $p_1, p_2 \in (1, \infty]$  and  $s_i \in [1, \infty]$  be such that

$$\frac{1}{q_0} = \frac{1}{q_1} + \frac{1}{p_1} = \frac{1}{q_2} + \frac{1}{p_2}, \quad \frac{1}{s_0} = \frac{1}{s_1} + \frac{1}{s_2} = \frac{1}{s_3} + \frac{1}{s_4}$$

Suppose the time-independent weight functions  $w_i$  satisfy  $w_0 = w_1 z_1 = w_2 z_2 > 0$ ,  $w_j^{q_j} \in A_{q_j}$ ,  $z_j^{p_j} \in A_{p_j}$  when  $p_j < \infty$ , and  $z_j^{-1} \in A_1$  when  $p_j = \infty$ . Then

$$\|w_0 2^{js} P_j(uv)\|_{\ell_j^{\lambda} L_t^{s_0} L_x^{q_0}} \lesssim \|w_1 2^{js} P_j u\|_{\ell_j^{\lambda} L_t^{s_1} L_x^{q_1}} \|z_1 v\|_{L_t^{s_2} L_x^{p_1}} + \|w_2 2^{js} P_j v\|_{\ell_j^{\lambda} L_t^{s_3} L_x^{q_2}} \|z_2 u\|_{L_t^{s_4} L_x^{p_2}},$$

$$(2.20)$$

which also yields (for time-independent functions)

$$\|w_0 2^{js} P_j(uv)\|_{\ell_j^{\lambda} L_x^{q_0}} \lesssim \|w_1 2^{js} P_j u\|_{\ell_j^{\lambda} L_x^{q_1}} \|z_1 v\|_{L_x^{p_1}} + \|w_2 2^{js} P_j v\|_{\ell_j^{\lambda} L_x^{q_2}} \|z_2 u\|_{L_x^{p_2}}.$$
(2.21)

We remark that the weighted fractional Leibniz rule

$$\|w_0 D^s(uv)\|_{L^{q_0}} \lesssim \|w_1 D^s u\|_{L^{q_1}} \|z_1 v\|_{L^{p_1}} + \|w_2 D^s v\|_{L^{q_2}} \|z_2 u\|_{L^{p_2}}$$
(2.22)

with  $q_j, p_j \in (1, \infty)$  has been obtained by Cruz–Uribe and Naibo [5] and D'Ancona [6]. However, in view of applications, the results with  $p_j = \infty$  seem to be more desirable.

*Proof of Theorem* 2.4. The proof follows from a standard paraproduct argument and we present only the proof of (2.20). In view of  $u = \sum P_j u$ ,  $v = \sum P_j v$ , we introduce the paraproduct and decompose uv as follows:

$$T_u v = \sum_{j-k>N} P_k u P_j v, \quad uv = T_u v + T_v u + R(u, v),$$

where N is chosen such that  $P_k u P_j v$  has spectral localization in the annulus of radius  $\sim 2^j$ . The estimates for the  $T_v u$  and  $T_u v$  are easy:

$$\begin{split} \|w_0 2^{js} P_j(T_v u)\|_{L_t^{s_0} L_x^{q_0}} &\lesssim \sum_{|l-j| \lesssim N} \|w_1 2^{ls} P_l u\|_{L_t^{s_1} L_x^{q_1}} \|z_1 P_{< l-N} v\|_{L_t^{s_2} L_x^{p_1}} \\ &\lesssim \sum_{|l-j| \lesssim N} \|w_1 2^{ls} P_l u\|_{L_t^{s_1} L_x^{q_1}} \|z_1 v\|_{L_t^{s_2} L_x^{p_1}}, \end{split}$$

and so is (2.20) for  $T_u v + T_v u$ , where we have applied (2.19) when  $p_1 = \infty$ , as well as the facts that

$$\|P_{
(2.23)$$

and  $|P_{<l-N}v| \lesssim \mathcal{M}(v)$ .

It remains to control  $R(u, v) = \sum_{|l-k| \le N} P_l u P_k v$ , for which we have

$$P_j R(u, v) = P_j \left( \sum_{|l-k| \le N, \, j-k \le N} P_k u P_l v \right).$$

Then it follows that

$$\begin{split} \|w_{0}2^{js}P_{j}R(u,v)\|_{\ell_{j}^{\lambda}L_{t}^{s_{0}}L_{x}^{q_{0}}} \\ \lesssim \|\|w_{1}2^{js}P_{k}u\|_{L_{t}^{s_{1}}L_{x}^{q_{1}}}\|z_{1}P_{l}v\|_{L_{t}^{s_{2}}L_{x}^{p_{1}}}\|_{\ell_{j}^{\lambda}\ell_{k\geq j-CN}^{1}\ell_{|l-k|\leq N}} \\ \lesssim \|w_{1}2^{js}P_{k}u\|_{\ell_{j}^{\lambda}\ell_{k\geq j-CN}^{1}L_{x}^{s_{1}}}\|z_{1}v\|_{L_{t}^{s_{2}}L_{x}^{p_{1}}} \\ \lesssim \|w_{1}2^{ls}P_{k}u\|_{\ell_{j}^{\lambda}\ell_{k\geq j-CN}^{1}L_{x}^{s_{1}}}\|z_{1}v\|_{L_{t}^{s_{2}}L_{x}^{p_{1}}} \\ \lesssim \|w_{1}2^{ks}P_{k}u\|_{\ell_{k}^{\lambda}L_{t}^{s_{1}}L_{x}^{q_{1}}}\|z_{1}v\|_{L_{t}^{s_{2}}L_{x}^{p_{1}}}, \end{split}$$

where we have used Young's inequality in the last inequality, and the assumption s > 0.

We shall encounter the following weight functions, which are known to be  $A_p$  weights [12, Lemma 2.5].

**Lemma 2.5.** Let  $w(x) = r^{-1+2\delta_1} \langle r \rangle^{-2\delta_1 - 2\delta_2}$  with  $0 \le 1 - 2\delta_1 \le 1 + 2\delta_2 < n$ . Then  $w \in A_p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  for any  $p \in [1, \infty)$ .

As a corollary of the weighted fractional Leibniz rule (Theorem 2.4), together with a weighted variant of the trace estimates (Proposition 2.2), we obtain the following inequality which will be frequently used.

**Proposition 2.6.** *Let*  $n \ge 3$ ,  $\mu \in (0, 1)$  *and*  $|\theta| \le (n - 2)/2 + \mu$ . *Then* 

$$\|r^{(1-\mu)/2}D^{\theta}(fg)\|_{L^{2}} \lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}D^{\theta}f\|_{L^{2}}\|g\|_{\dot{H}^{(n-2)/2+\mu}}$$
(2.24)

whenever f, g are either spherically symmetric or first-order derivatives of spherically symmetric functions. Moreover, for any  $q \in [1, \infty]$  and non-endpoint  $\theta$ , i.e.,  $|\theta| < (n-2)/2 + \mu$ , we can obtain the following estimates by interpolation:

$$\|r^{(1-\mu)/2}2^{j\theta}P_j(fg)\|_{\ell_j^q L_t^2 L^2} \lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}2^{j\theta}P_jf\|_{\ell_j^q L_t^2 L^2} \|g\|_{L_t^\infty \dot{H}^{(n-2)/2+\mu}}.$$
 (2.25)

*Proof.* First, we notice that it suffices to prove the result with  $\theta = (n-2)/2 + \mu$ , by duality and complex interpolation, if we recall the well-known fact that  $r^{\alpha} \in A_2$  if and only if  $|\alpha| < n$ , and so  $||r^{\alpha/2}D^{\theta}f||_{L^2} \simeq ||r^{\alpha/2}2^{j\theta}P_jf||_{\ell^2_{L^2}L^2}$ .

By (2.21) of Theorem 2.4 with  $\lambda = q_0 = 2$ , we have

$$\|r^{(1-\mu)/2}D^{\theta}(fg)\|_{L^{2}} \lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}D^{\theta}f\|_{L^{2}}\|r^{1-\mu}g\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|D^{\theta}g\|_{L^{2}}\|r^{(1-\mu)/2}f\|_{L^{\infty}}$$

provided that

$$r^{-(1-\mu)/2}, r^{\mu-1} \in A_1, \quad r^{\pm(1-\mu)} \in A_2$$

which is true as  $\mu \in (1 - n, 1)$ . By the symmetry assumption, we have

$$\|r^{1-\mu}g\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|r^{1-\mu}g\|_{L^{\infty}_{r}L^{2}_{\omega}} \lesssim \|D^{\theta}g\|_{L^{2}},$$
  
$$\|r^{(1-\mu)/2}f\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|r^{(1-\mu)/2}f\|_{L^{\infty}_{r}L^{2}_{\omega}} \lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}D^{\theta}f\|_{L^{2}},$$

where we have used Lemma 2.1 and (2.5) of Proposition 2.2. This gives us (2.24) with  $\theta = (n-2)/2 + \mu$ , completing the proof.

#### 2.4. Inhomogeneous weight

We will need the following weighted Hardy type estimate with inhomogeneous weight.

**Lemma 2.7** (Weighted Hardy inequality). Let  $0 \le \alpha \le \beta < n/2 - s$  and  $s \ge 0$ . Then

$$\|r^{-\alpha-s}\langle r\rangle^{-\beta+\alpha}u\|_{L^2} \lesssim \|r^{-\alpha}\langle r\rangle^{-\beta+\alpha}D^su\|_{L^2}.$$

*Proof.* The proof is inspired by [39, §9.3]. By Lemma 2.5, the conditions are sufficient to ensure

$$(r^{-\alpha-s}\langle r \rangle^{-\beta+\alpha})^2 \in A_2, \quad \forall s \in [0, n/2).$$

By Littlewood–Paley theory, we can reduce the proof to the case of  $u = P_k u$  with  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ , that is, we want to show uniform boundedness of the following operators on  $L^2$ :

$$T_k = 2^{-ks} r^{-\alpha-s} \langle r \rangle^{-\beta+\alpha} P_k r^{\alpha} \langle r \rangle^{\beta-\alpha}.$$

This is equivalent to the uniform boundedness of  $T_k^*T_k$  with kernel

$$K_k(x, y) = \int 2^{-2ks} w(x) \phi_k(x-z) |z|^{-2s} w(z)^{-2} \phi_k(z-y) w(y) \, dz$$

where we set  $w(x) = |x|^{\alpha} \langle x \rangle^{\beta-\alpha}$  and  $\phi_k(x) = 2^{kn} \phi(2^k x)$  with  $\phi \in S(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . As  $K_k(x, y) = K_k(y, x)$ , by Schur's test we need only prove the uniform boundedness of

$$K_k(x, y) \in L_x^\infty L_y^1. \tag{2.26}$$

We will divide the proof into three cases: (i)  $|y| \leq |z|$ , (ii)  $|y| \gg |z|$  and  $|z| \gg 2^{-k}$ , (iii)  $|y| \gg |z|$  and  $|z| \leq 2^{-k}$ .

**Case (i):**  $|y| \leq |z|$ . In this case, we have  $w(y) \leq w(z)$  and so

$$\int |K_k(x,y)| \, dy \lesssim \int 2^{-2ks} w(x) |\phi_k(x-z)| \, |z|^{-2s} w(z)^{-1} dz. \tag{2.27}$$

We consider first the subcase  $|z| \gtrsim 2^{-k}$ , when we have  $|2^k z|^{-2s} \lesssim 1$ , as  $s \ge 0$ . If  $|x| \lesssim |z|$ , we have  $w(x) \lesssim w(z)$ , and so

$$\int |K_k(x,y)| \, dy \lesssim \int |\phi_k(x-z)| \, dz \lesssim 1.$$

On the other hand, if  $|x| \gg |z|$ , we know that

$$|\phi_k(x-z)| \lesssim 2^{kn} \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N},$$

and thus

$$\int |K_k(x,y)| \, dy \lesssim \int w(x) |\phi_k(x-z)| w(z)^{-1} \, dz$$
  
$$\lesssim \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} w(x) 2^{kn} \int_{|x| \gg |z| \gtrsim 2^{-k}} w(z)^{-1} \, dz.$$

If  $|x| \lesssim 1$ , we have  $w(x) \simeq |x|^{\alpha}$  and

$$\int_{|x|\gg|z|\gtrsim 2^{-k}} w(z)^{-1} dz \lesssim |x|^{n-\alpha} \lesssim |x|^n w(x)^{-1},$$

while for  $|x| \gg 1$ ,  $w(x) \simeq |x|^{\beta}$  and so

$$\int_{|x|\gg|z|\gtrsim 2^{-k}} w(z)^{-1} dz \lesssim |x|^{n-\beta} \lesssim |x|^n w(x)^{-1}.$$

In conclusion, we get (2.26) for  $|x| \gg |z| \gtrsim 2^{-k}$ :

$$\int |K_k(x,y)| \, dy \lesssim \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} (2^k |x|)^n \lesssim 1.$$

Next, we consider another subcase:  $|z| \ll 2^{-k}$ , when we have

$$|\phi_k(x-z)| \lesssim 2^{kn} \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N},$$

and we need to control  $I := \int |z|^{-2s} w(z)^{-1} dz$ . If  $k \ge 0$ , we have  $|z|^{-2s} w(z)^{-1} \simeq |z|^{-2s-\alpha}$  and so  $I \le 2^{-k(n-2s-\alpha)}$ . Then

$$\int |K_k(x,y)| \, dy \lesssim \int 2^{-2ks} w(x) |\phi_k(x-z)| \, |z|^{-2s} w(z)^{-1} \, dz \lesssim 2^{k\alpha} \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} w(x) \lesssim 1.$$

For k < 0, we have  $I \lesssim 1 + 2^{-k(n-2s-\beta)} \lesssim 2^{-k(n-2s-\beta)}$  and we get (2.26) similarly.

Case (ii):  $|y| \gg |z|$  and  $|z| \gg 2^{-k}$ . First, if  $|z| \gg \max(1, 2^{-k})$ , we have  $w(y) \simeq |y|^{\beta}$ , and

$$\int |\phi_k(z-y)|w(y)\,dy \lesssim \int 2^{kn} \langle 2^k y \rangle^{-N} |y|^\beta \,dy \lesssim 2^{-k\beta} \lesssim |z|^\beta \simeq w(z).$$

Thus we get (2.27), which has been proven to be bounded.

On the other hand, if  $2^{-k} \ll |z| \lesssim \max(1, 2^{-k})$ , we have  $k > 0, 2^{-k} \ll |z| \lesssim 1$  and  $w(z) \simeq |z|^{\alpha}$ . Then

$$\int |\phi_k(z-y)| w(y) \, dy \lesssim \int_{|y| \ge 1} + \int_{|z| \le |y| \le 1} |\phi_k(z-y)| w(y) \, dy \lesssim 2^{k(n-N)} + 2^{-k\alpha} \\ \lesssim |z|^{\alpha},$$

which also gives (2.27).

**Case (iii):**  $|y| \gg |z|$  and  $|z| \lesssim 2^{-k}$ . In this case, we have

$$|\phi_k(x-z)| \lesssim 2^{kn} \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N}, \quad |\phi_k(z-y)| \lesssim 2^{kn} \langle 2^k y \rangle^{-N}.$$

Consider first the case  $k \ge 0$ ; we then have  $w(z) \simeq |z|^{\alpha}$  and

$$\int |K_k(x,y)| \, dy \lesssim \int_{|z|\ll|y|} 2^{-2k(s-n)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} \langle 2^k y \rangle^{-N} |z|^{-2s} w(z)^{-2} w(y) \, dz \, dy$$
  
$$\lesssim 2^{-2k(s-n)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} \int \langle 2^k y \rangle^{-N} |y|^{n-2(s+\alpha)} w(y) \, dy$$
  
$$\lesssim 2^{-2k(s-n)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} 2^{k(2s+\alpha-2n)} \lesssim w(2^k x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} \lesssim 1.$$

For k < 0, we consider three subcases:  $|z| \ge 1$ ,  $|y| \le 1$ , and |z| < 1 < |y|.

When  $|z| \ge 1$ , we get

$$\begin{split} \int |K_k(x,y)| \, dy &\lesssim \int_{1 \le |z| \ll |y|} 2^{-2k(s-n)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} \langle 2^k y \rangle^{-N} |z|^{-2(s+\beta)} |y|^\beta \, dz \, dy \\ &\lesssim 2^{-2k(s-n)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} \int \langle 2^k y \rangle^{-N} |y|^{n-2s-\beta} \, dy \\ &\lesssim 2^{-2k(s-n)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} 2^{k(2s+\beta-2n)} \lesssim w(2^k x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} \lesssim 1, \end{split}$$

where we have used the assumption that  $2(s + \beta) < n$ .

On the other hand, if  $|y| \le 1$ , we have  $\langle 2^k y \rangle \simeq 1$  and so

$$\begin{split} \int |K_k(x,y)| \, dy &\lesssim \int_{|z| \ll |y| \le 1} 2^{-2k(s-n)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} |z|^{-2(s+\alpha)} |y|^{\alpha} \, dz \, dy \\ &\lesssim 2^{-2k(s-n)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} \int_{|y| \le 1} |y|^{n-2s-\alpha} \, dy \\ &\lesssim 2^{-2k(s-n)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} \lesssim 1, \end{split}$$

where we have used the fact that  $-2(s-n) \ge \beta \ge \alpha$ .

Finally, when |z| < 1 < |y|, we see that

$$\begin{split} \int |K_k(x,y)| dy &\lesssim \int_{|z|<1<|y|} 2^{-2k(s-n)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} \langle 2^k y \rangle^{-N} |z|^{-2(s+\alpha)} |y|^\beta \, dz \, dy \\ &\lesssim 2^{-2k(s-n)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} \int_{|y|\ge 1} \langle 2^k y \rangle^{-N} |y|^\beta \, dy \\ &\lesssim 2^{k(n-2s-\beta)} w(x) \langle 2^k x \rangle^{-N} \lesssim 1, \end{split}$$

where we have used the assumption that  $n - 2s - \beta \ge \beta \ge \alpha$  in the last inequality. This completes the proof.

Based on Theorems 2.3 and 2.4, we obtain a weighted fractional chain rule with higher regularity. For simplicity and future reference, we present the result with the inhomogeneous weight  $r^{-\alpha} \langle r \rangle^{-(\beta-\alpha)}$  as in Lemma 2.5.

**Proposition 2.8** (Weighted fractional chain rule, higher regularity). Let  $\theta \in \mathbb{R}_+$ ,  $k = [\theta] \in [0, n/2)$  and  $0 \le \alpha \le \beta < n/2 - k$ . Then

$$\|r^{-\alpha}\langle r\rangle^{-(\beta-\alpha)}D^{\theta}f(u)\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \lesssim_{f} C\left(\max_{j\leq k}\|r^{j}\nabla^{j}u\|_{L^{\infty}_{x}}\right)\|r^{-\alpha}\langle r\rangle^{-(\beta-\alpha)}D^{\theta}u\|_{L^{2}_{x}}$$

for any  $f \in C^{\infty}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $w := r^{-\alpha} \langle r \rangle^{-(\beta - \alpha)}$ . By Lemma 2.5, the assumptions on  $\alpha, \beta$  ensure

$$w^2, r^{-2k}w^2 \in A_2, \quad r^{-j} \in A_1, \quad \forall j \in [0, k].$$

The case k = 0 follows directly from Theorem 2.3. In the following, we assume  $k \ge 1$ . Letting  $\theta = k + \tau$  with  $\tau \in [0, 1)$  and  $k \ge 1$ , we have

$$\begin{split} \|wD^{\theta}f(u)\|_{L^{2}_{x}} &\lesssim \|w\nabla^{k}D^{\tau}f(u)\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \\ &\lesssim \sum_{|\sum\beta_{l}|=k, |\beta_{l}|\geq 1} \|wD^{\tau}\Big(f^{(j)}(u)\prod_{l=1}^{j}\nabla^{\beta_{l}}u\Big)\|_{L^{2}_{x}}. \end{split}$$

For each term, we know from Theorems 2.3 and 2.4 that

$$\begin{split} \left\| wD^{\tau} \Big( f^{(j)}(u) \prod_{l=1}^{j} \nabla^{\beta_{l}} u \Big) \right\|_{L_{x}^{2}} \\ &\lesssim \| r^{-k} wD^{\tau} (f^{(j)}(u) - f^{(j)}(0)) \|_{L_{x}^{2}} \left\| r^{k} \prod_{l=1}^{j} \nabla^{\beta_{l}} u \right\|_{L_{x}^{\infty}} \\ &+ \sum C(f, \|u\|_{L_{x}^{\infty}}) \| r^{-(k-|\beta_{l_{0}}|)} wD^{\tau} \nabla^{\beta_{l_{0}}} u \|_{L_{x}^{2}} \left\| r^{k-|\beta_{l_{0}}|} \prod_{l \neq l_{0}} \nabla^{\beta_{l}} u \right\|_{L_{x}^{\infty}} \\ &\lesssim C(f, \|u\|_{L_{x}^{\infty}}) \| r^{-k} wD^{\tau} u \|_{L_{x}^{2}} \prod_{l} \| r^{|\beta_{l}|} \nabla^{\beta_{l}} u \|_{L_{x}^{\infty}} \\ &+ \sum_{l_{0}} C(f, \|u\|_{L_{x}^{\infty}}) \| wD^{k+\tau} u \|_{L_{x}^{2}} \prod_{l \neq l_{0}} \| r^{|\beta_{l}|} \nabla^{\beta_{l}} u \|_{L_{x}^{\infty}} \\ &\lesssim C\Big( f, \max_{j \leq k} \| r^{j} \nabla^{j} u \|_{L_{x}^{\infty}} \Big) \| wD^{\theta} u \|_{L_{x}^{2}}, \end{split}$$

where we have also used the weighted Hardy inequality (Lemma 2.7) in the last two inequalities.

**Lemma 2.9** (Weighted trace estimate). Let  $n \ge 2$  and  $0 \le \alpha \le \beta \le (n-1)/2$ . Then, for any  $p \in [2, \infty)$ ,

$$\|r^{-\alpha+(n-1)(1/2-1/p)}\langle r\rangle^{\alpha-\beta}\phi\|_{L^p_r L^2_{\omega}} \lesssim \|r^{-\alpha}\langle r\rangle^{\alpha-\beta} D^{1/2-1/p}\phi\|_{L^2}$$

*Proof.* Let  $w = r^{-\alpha} \langle r \rangle^{\alpha-\beta}$  with  $w^2 \in A_2$ . As before, by interpolation, we need only prove the endpoint case:

$$\|r^{(n-1)/2}w\phi\|_{L^{\infty}_{r}L^{2}_{\omega}} \lesssim \|wP_{j}2^{j/2}\phi\|_{l^{1}_{i}L^{2}},$$

which follows from

$$\|r^{(n-1)/2}w\phi\|_{L^{\infty}_{r}L^{2}_{\omega}}^{2} \lesssim \|w\phi\|_{L^{2}}\|w\nabla\phi\|_{L^{2}}.$$

The proof is elementary, by observing that  $r^{n-1}w^2$  is essentially increasing:

$$\int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} w(R)^2 R^{n-1} \phi(R\omega)^2 \, d\omega = \int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} \int_R^\infty w(R)^2 R^{n-1} \partial_r \phi(r\omega)^2 \, dr \, d\omega$$
$$\lesssim \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} w^2 |\phi\phi'| \, dx \lesssim \|w\phi\|_{L^2} \|w\nabla\phi\|_{L^2},$$

which completes the proof.

# 3. Morawetz type local energy estimates

In this section, we present a version of Morawetz type local energy estimates, involving fractional derivatives, for linear wave equations with small, variable  $C^1$  coefficients. It

is this version of local energy estimates that makes it possible to decrease the regularity requirement for quasilinear wave equations.

Similar estimates for linear wave equations with small  $C^2$  coefficients are well-known (see Metcalfe–Tataru [35]). There the authors employ the paradifferential calculus and the positive commutator method to obtain a microlocal version of local energy estimates. However, it is well-known that for applications to quasilinear problems, the  $C^2$  requirement is simply too strong for a problem with low regularity. In particular, in the current setting, we are working with the regularity level s < 2 (in the most physical related case of n = 3) and the most we can require is a local energy estimate with  $C^{1,\alpha}$  ( $\alpha \le 1/2$ ) metric, even in the spherically symmetric case.

Here, we present a certain weaker but still strong enough variant of Morawetz type local energy estimates, which applies to linear wave equations with small  $C^1$  coefficients. The approach is remarkably simple, relying basically on the multiplier method with a well-chosen multiplier, and interpolation, without involving paradifferential calculus. The multiplier method has been well-developed in Metcalfe–Sogge [34] and Hidano–Wang–Yokoyama [14, Section 2] (with more general weights, which we will mainly follow) for small perturbations of  $\Box$ . As we shall see, the Morawetz type local energy estimates we shall use are also closely related to the KSS estimates, which appear first in Keel–Smith–Sogge [20].

Let  $T \in (0, \infty]$ ,  $S_T = [0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ , and let  $h^{\alpha\beta} \in C^1(S_T)$  with  $h^{\alpha\beta} = h^{\beta\alpha}$ ,  $0 \le \alpha, \beta \le n$ , satisfy the following uniform hyperbolicity condition:

$$\delta_0(\delta^{jk}) < (h^{jk}(t,x)) < \delta_0^{-1}(\delta^{jk}), \quad h^{00} = -1, \quad |h^{0j}| \le \delta_0^{-1}, \tag{3.1}$$

for some  $\delta_0 \in (0, 1)$ . Set  $\tilde{h}^{\alpha\beta} = h^{\alpha\beta} - m^{\alpha\beta}$  where  $m^{\alpha\beta}$  is the flat Minkowski metric component,  $(m^{\alpha\beta}) = \text{Diag}(-1, 1, 1, ..., 1)$ . Consider the linear wave equation with variable coefficients (with the summation convention for repeated upper and lower indices)

$$\Box_h u := (h^{\alpha\beta}(t, x)\partial_\alpha \partial_\beta)u = F(t, x) \quad \text{in } (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \tag{3.2}$$

with the initial data

$$u(0, \cdot) = u_0, \quad \partial_t u(0, \cdot) = u_1.$$
 (3.3)

**Theorem 3.1** (Morawetz type estimates). Let  $n \ge 3$  and  $\mu \in (0, 1)$  and consider the initial value problem (3.2)–(3.3) with  $h^{0j} = 0$ ,  $h^{jk} \in C^{\infty}(S_{T_0})$  satisfying (3.1) and

$$\|r^{1-\mu}\partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{I,X}([0,T_0]\times\mathbb{R}^n)} \le \delta_0^{-1}.$$
(3.4)

Then there exist  $\delta_1 \in (0, \min(\delta_0, T_0))$  and  $C_0 \ge 1$  such that for any  $T \in (0, \delta_1]$ , we have

$$\|\partial u\|_{X_T} \le C_0(\|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} + \|F\|_{X_T^*}),$$
(3.5)

where the  $X_T$  and  $X_T^*$  norms are defined in (1.9) and (1.10).

#### 3.1. Morawetz type estimates for small perturbations of fixed background

We begin with standard energy estimates.

**Lemma 3.2** (Energy estimates). For any solutions  $u \in C^{\infty}([0, T); C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n))$  to the uniformly hyperbolic equation (3.2) in  $S_T$ , let  $e^0 = (h^{jk}u_ju_k - h^{00}(u_t)^2)/2 \simeq |u_t|^2 + |\nabla u|^2$ . Then there exists a uniform constant C depending only on  $\delta$  and n such that, for  $E(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} e^0 dx$ ,

$$\left|\frac{d}{dt}E(t)\right| \le C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (|F| |u_t| + |\partial h| |e^0|) \, dx. \tag{3.6}$$

Proof. The result is classical, and follows from a multiplier argument:

$$u_{t}(h^{\alpha\beta}(t,x)\partial_{\alpha}\partial_{\beta})u = \partial_{\alpha}(h^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta}u_{t}) - \partial_{\alpha}(h^{\alpha\beta})u_{\beta}u_{t} - (\partial_{\alpha}\partial_{t}u)h^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta}$$
$$= \partial_{\alpha}(h^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta}u_{t}) - \partial_{\alpha}(h^{\alpha\beta})u_{\beta}u_{t} - \partial_{t}\left(\frac{h^{\alpha\beta}u_{\beta}u_{\alpha}}{2}\right) + \frac{1}{2}(\partial_{t}h^{\alpha\beta})u_{\beta}u_{\alpha}$$
$$= \partial_{\alpha}E^{\alpha} + R,$$

where

$$E^{0} = -\frac{h^{\alpha\beta}u_{\alpha}u_{\beta}}{2} + h^{0\beta}u_{\beta}u_{t} = \frac{h^{00}(u_{t})^{2} - h^{jk}u_{j}u_{k}}{2}, \quad E^{j} = h^{j\beta}u_{\beta}u_{t},$$

and  $R = -\partial_{\alpha}(h^{\alpha\beta})u_{\beta}u_t + (\partial_t h^{\alpha\beta})u_{\alpha}u_{\beta}/2$ . We observe that  $e^0 = -E^0 \simeq u_t^2 + |\nabla u|^2$  as long as we have (3.1), which gives us (3.6) in view of the divergence theorem.

**Lemma 3.3** (Morawetz type estimates for small perturbation of Minkowski). Let  $n \ge 3$ ,  $\mu \in (0, 1)$  and consider the initial value problem (3.2)–(3.3) for  $h^{\alpha\beta} \in C^{\infty}(S_T)$  satisfying (3.1). Then there exist  $\delta \in (0, \delta_0)$  and  $C \ge 1$  such that for any T > 0 with

$$\|r^{1-\mu}\partial h^{\alpha\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^n)} \le \delta T^{-\mu}, \quad \|\tilde{h}^{\alpha\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}(S_T)} \le \delta,$$
(3.7)

we have

$$\|\partial u\|_{X_T} \le C(\|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} + \|F\|_{X_T^*}).$$
(3.8)

To prove this result, we need the following fundamental Morawetz type estimates, which follow from the elementary multiplier approach with carefully chosen multipliers. We leave the tedious proof to the appendix.

**Theorem 3.4** (Morawetz type estimates, multiplier approach). Let  $n \ge 3$ ,  $\mu \in (0, 1)$  and consider the initial value problem (3.2)–(3.3) for  $h^{\alpha\beta} \in C^{\infty}(S_T)$  satisfying (3.1). Then there exists  $C \ge 1$ , independent of  $T \in (0, \infty)$ , such that

$$\begin{split} \|\tilde{\partial}u\|_{X_{T}}^{2} &\leq C \,\|(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \\ &+ C \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |\tilde{\partial}u| \bigg(|F| + |\partial u| \bigg(|\partial h| + \frac{|\tilde{h}|}{r^{1-\mu}(r+T)^{\mu}}\bigg)\bigg) \, dx \, dt \qquad (3.9) \end{split}$$

for any solution  $u \in C^{\infty}([0,T); C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n))$  to (3.2)–(3.3) with  $F \in C^{\infty}([0,T); C_0^{\infty})$ . In addition, for  $T \in (0, \infty]$ , we have

$$\|u\|_{LE_T}^2 \leq C \|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + C \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\tilde{\partial}u| \left(|F| + |\partial u| \left(|\partial h| + \frac{|\tilde{h}|}{r^{1-\mu} \langle r \rangle^{\mu}}\right)\right) dx \, dt.$$
(3.10)

With the use of (3.9) and the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality, Lemma 3.3 follows directly from the assumption

$$|\partial h| + \frac{|h|}{r^{1-\mu}(r+T)^{\mu}} \ll r^{\mu-1}T^{-\mu}.$$

#### 3.2. Proof of Theorem 3.1

With the help of Lemmas 3.2 and 3.3, we are ready to present the proof of Theorem 3.1.

Let  $\delta_1 > 0$ , to be determined. First, without loss of generality, we may assume that the speed of propagation does not exceed  $\delta_0^{-1}$ , and then for any  $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus B_{\delta_1}$ , the solution u in

$$\Lambda_{\delta_1}(x_0) = \{(t, x) : t \in [0, \delta_1], |x - x_0| < 2\delta_1 + \delta_0^{-1}(\delta_1 - t)\}$$

depends only on h, F in  $\Lambda_{\delta_1}(x_0)$ , and the data in  $B_{(2+\delta_0^{-1})\delta_1}(x_0)$ .

To apply Lemma 3.3, we need an estimate of the perturbation in  $\Lambda_{\delta_1}(x_0)$ . Let  $x(s) = x_0 + s(x - x_0)$  with  $s \in [0, 1]$ . We have either  $\inf |x(s)| \ge |x_0|/2$  or  $\inf |x(s)| \le |x_0|/2$ . In the second case, there exists  $s_0 \in [0, 1]$  such that  $|x(s_0)| = \inf |x(s)| \le |x_0|/2$ . Then we have  $x - x_0 \perp x(s_0)$ ,  $|x - x_0| \ge |x - x(s_0)| \ge |x_0|/2$  and

$$|x(s)|^{2} = |x(s_{0})|^{2} + (s - s_{0})^{2}|x - x_{0}|^{2} \ge (s - s_{0})^{2}|x - x_{0}|^{2} \ge (s - s_{0})^{2}|x_{0}|^{2}/4.$$

Notice that in the first case, we also have  $|x(s)| \ge |x_0|/2 \ge s|x_0|/2$ , and we see that in either case,

$$|x(s)| \ge |s - s_0| \, |x_0|/2 \tag{3.11}$$

for some  $s_0 \in [0, 1]$ .

In view of (3.4) and (3.11), the perturbation of *h* in  $\Lambda_{\delta_1}(x_0)$  can be controlled as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} |h(t,x) - h(0,x_0)| &\leq \left| \int_0^1 \nabla h(t,x(s)) \cdot (x-x_0) \, ds \right| + t \, \|\partial_t h(s,x_0)\|_{L^{\infty}(s \in [0,t])} \\ &\leq \left( |x-x_0| \int_0^1 |x(s)|^{\mu-1} \, ds + t |x_0|^{\mu-1} \right) \|r^{1-\mu} \partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}([0,\delta_1] \times \mathbb{R}^n)} \\ &\lesssim (|t| + |x-x_0|) |x_0|^{\mu-1} \|r^{1-\mu} \partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}([0,\delta_1] \times \mathbb{R}^n)} \\ &\lesssim \delta_0^{-1} \delta_1^{\mu} \|r^{1-\mu} \partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}([0,\delta_1] \times \mathbb{R}^n)}. \end{aligned}$$

Thus,  $h^{\alpha\beta}$  can be viewed as a small perturbation of  $h^{\alpha\beta}(0, x_0)$  in  $\Lambda_{\delta_1}(x_0)$  when  $\delta_1 \ll 1$ . If  $h^{\alpha\beta}(0, x_0) = m^{\alpha\beta}$ , we can apply Lemma 3.3 in  $\Lambda_{\delta_1}(x_0)$ . In general, as  $h^{jk}$  are uniformly elliptic, there exists a linear transform  $M : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n$  such that in the new coordinates  $h^{jk}(0, x_0)$  reduces to the Euclidean metric. Suppose that in the new coordinates, y = Mx, we have

$$H^{\alpha\beta}(t,y)\partial_{\alpha}\partial_{\beta}u = F$$

and  $H^{00} = -1$ ,  $H^{0j} = 0$ , and  $H^{jk}(t, Mx_0) = \delta^{jk}$ . Notice that there exists a uniform C > 0 such that

$$\|r^{1-\mu}\partial H\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^{n})} \leq C \|r^{1-\mu}\partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^{n})}.$$

Thus, when  $\delta_1 \ll 1$ , we have the following variant of (3.7) with  $T \leq \delta_1$ :

$$\|r^{1-\mu}\partial H^{\alpha\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,y}([0,\delta_1]\times\mathbb{R}^n)} \le \delta\delta_1^{-\mu}, \quad \|H^{\alpha\beta} - m^{\alpha\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}(M\Lambda_{\delta_1}(x_0))} \le \delta, \quad (3.12)$$

from which we deduce (3.8) in  $M\Lambda_{\delta_1}(x_0)$ , with  $T \leq \delta_1$ , from Lemma 3.3. Transforming back to the original variable we obtain, for some uniform C > 0,

$$\|\chi_{\Lambda_{\delta_1}(x_0)}\tilde{\partial}u\|_{X_T} \le C\left(\|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{L^2(B_{(2+\delta_0^{-1})\delta_1}(x_0))} + \|\chi_{\Lambda_{\delta_1}(x_0)}F\|_{X_T^*}\right)$$
(3.13)

for any  $|x_0| \ge \delta_1 \ge T$ .

Finally, we choose  $\{z_j\}_{j=1}^{\infty} \ni x_0$  so that  $\bigcup_j \Lambda_{\delta_1}(z_j) = S_{\delta_1}$  and the  $\Lambda_{\delta_1}(z_j)$  satisfy the finite overlapping property. Then we conclude (3.5) from (3.13).

# 3.3. Local energy estimates with fractional regularity, $\theta \in [0, 1]$

Based on Theorem 3.1, we obtain the following local energy estimates with fractional regularity.

**Proposition 3.5** (Local energy estimates with positive regularity). Let  $n \ge 3$  and  $\mu \in (0, 1)$ , and let  $h \in C^1$  with  $h^{0j} = 0$  satisfy (3.1) and (3.4). Then there exist  $\delta_2 \in (0, \delta_1]$  and a constant  $C_1 > 4C_0$  such that for any  $T \in (0, \delta_1]$  with

$$T^{\mu} \| r^{1-\mu} \partial h \|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)} \le \delta_2, \tag{3.14}$$

and solutions u to (3.2) with data  $(u_0, u_1)$ , we have

$$\|\tilde{\partial}D^{\theta}u\|_{X_{T}} \le C_{1}(\|(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}} + \|D^{\theta}F\|_{X_{T}^{*}}), \quad \forall \theta \in [0, 1],$$
(3.15)

$$\|\partial D^{1/2}u\|_{X_{T,1}} \le C_1 \big( \|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{\dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}} + T^{\mu/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j/2} P_j F\|_{\ell_j^1 L^2_{t,x}} \big).$$
(3.16)

*Proof.* First, by approximation, we can assume  $h \in C^{\infty}$ ,  $u, F \in C_t^{\infty} C_0^{\infty}$  so that we can apply Theorem 3.1.

Let us begin by proving a higher order estimate of (3.5). Applying the spatial derivative  $\partial_i$  to equation (3.2), we get

$$(-\partial_t^2 + \Delta + \tilde{h}^{mk} \partial_m \partial_k) \partial_j u = \partial_j F(t, x) - (\partial_j h^{mk}) \partial_m \partial_k u.$$
(3.17)

By (3.5), we see that

$$\begin{split} \|\tilde{\partial}\nabla u\|_{X_{T}} &\lesssim \|u_{0}\|_{\dot{H}^{2}} + \|u_{1}\|_{\dot{H}^{1}} + \|\nabla F\|_{X_{T}^{*}} + T^{\mu/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2}(\nabla h)\nabla^{2}u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|u_{0}\|_{\dot{H}^{2}} + \|u_{1}\|_{\dot{H}^{1}} + \|\nabla F\|_{X_{T}^{*}} + T^{\mu} \|r^{1-\mu}\nabla h\|_{L^{\infty}} \|\partial\nabla u\|_{X_{T}}. \end{split}$$

In view of (3.14) for some  $\delta_2 \ll 1$ , we can absorb the last term and have

$$\|\partial \nabla u\|_{X_T} \lesssim \|u_0\|_{\dot{H}^2} + \|u_1\|_{\dot{H}^1} + \|\nabla F\|_{X_T^*}.$$
(3.18)

Notice that all of the weights occurring in  $\|\tilde{\partial}u\|_{X_T}$  and  $X_T^*$  are among the functions  $w = r^{-(1-\mu)/2}, r^{-(3-\mu)/2}$  and their reciprocals, which share the property that  $w^2 \in A_2$ . Based on this fact, we know (2.6) holds for p = 2, and so complex interpolation holds for the weighted Sobolev space of fractional order (see e.g. [4, Theorem 6.4.3], [36, Lemma 4.6] for similar results):

$$[\dot{H}^{0}_{w}, \dot{H}^{1}_{w}]_{\theta} = \dot{H}^{\theta}_{w}, \quad \theta \in [0, 1], \quad \|f\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}_{w}} := \|wD^{\theta}f\|_{L^{2}}.$$
(3.19)

With the help of (2.6), we see that (3.18) gives us (3.15) with  $\theta = 1$ . As (3.5) is just (3.15) with  $\theta = 0$ , the general estimate (3.15) with  $\theta \in [0, 1]$  follows in view of (3.19). Finally, with the help of (3.15), (2.6), and real interpolation with  $\theta = 1/2$ , we obtain the estimate (3.16).

Using basically the same argument, from Theorem 3.4 we also get the following local energy estimates with fractional regularity, for a small perturbation of Minkowski.

**Proposition 3.6.** Let  $n \ge 3$  and  $\mu \in (0, 1)$  and let  $h \in C^1$  satisfy (3.1). There exists a constant C > 1 such that if

$$\|(r^{1-\mu}\partial h, \tilde{h})\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}([0,T]\times B_1)} + (\ln\langle T\rangle)\|(r\partial h, \tilde{h})\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}([0,T]\times B_1^c)} \le 1/C, \qquad (3.20)$$

then for any weak solutions u to (3.2) with data  $(u_0, u_1)$ , we have

$$\|D^{\theta}u\|_{LE_{T}} \leq C\left(\|(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}} + (\ln \langle T \rangle)^{1/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{\mu/2} D^{\theta}F\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}\right)$$
(3.21)

for any  $\theta \in [0, 1]$ . Similarly, if instead of (3.20), we assume

$$\|\langle r \rangle^{\mu_1} (r^{1-\mu} \langle r \rangle^{\mu} \partial h, \tilde{h})\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}([0,\infty) \times \mathbb{R}^n)} \le 1/C, \qquad (3.22)$$

then we have

$$\|D^{\theta}\phi\|_{LE} \le C\left(\|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}} + \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{(\mu+\mu_1)/2} D^{\theta} F\|_{L^2_{t,x}}\right), \quad \forall \theta \in [0, 1].$$
(3.23)

#### 3.4. Local energy estimates with negative regularity

It is well-known that quasilinear problems suffer loss of regularity, which naturally occurs when we try to prove the convergence of the Picard iteration series. More precisely, we will need to control some term like  $(g(u) - g(v))\Delta v$ , for which one standard way to

bypass is to prove the convergence in a weaker topology. One typical choice will be the standard energy norm, for which we are led to the requirement  $s \ge 2$  for the regularity. In this sense, to break the regularity barrier 2 (for dimension 3), it is very natural to consider energy type estimates with negative regularity. To obtain such estimates, as we have limited regularity for *h*, it is natural to work with equations in divergence form.

**Proposition 3.7** (Local energy estimates with negative regularity). Let  $n \ge 3$  and  $\mu \in (0, 1/2]$ , and let  $h^{\alpha\beta} \in C^1$  with  $h^{0j} = 0$  satisfy (3.1) and (3.4). Then there exist  $\delta_3 \in (0, \delta_2]$  and a constant C > 0 such that for any  $T \in (0, \delta_1]$  with

$$T^{\mu} \| r^{1-\mu} \partial h \|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)} \le \delta_3, \tag{3.24}$$

we have

$$\|\partial D^{-\theta} u\|_{X_T} \le C \|D^{-\theta} F\|_{X_T^*}, \quad \forall \theta \in [0, 1],$$
(3.25)

for any weak solutions u to

$$(\partial_{\alpha}h^{\alpha\beta}\partial_{\beta})u = F \tag{3.26}$$

with vanishing data. Here the  $X_T$  and  $X_T^*$  norms are defined in (1.9)–(1.10). In addition, if  $\theta \in [(4-n)/2 - \mu, 1] \cap [0, 1]$ , and  $h^{jk}$  are spherically symmetric, then

$$\|\partial D^{-\theta}u\|_{X_{T}} \lesssim \|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{-\theta}} + T^{\mu}\|h\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{(n-2)/2+\mu}}\|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{1-\theta}} + \|D^{-\theta}F\|_{X_{T}^{*}}$$
(3.27)

for any spherically symmetric weak solutions u to (3.26).

**Remark 3.8.** As is clear from the local energy estimate (3.5), when  $\theta = 0$ , the second term on the right of (3.27) is not necessary. We do not know, however, if it is necessary to have such a term for general  $\theta$ .

*Proof of Proposition* 3.7. First, we observe that the local energy estimate (3.5) applies also to the wave operator in divergence form

$$\partial_{\alpha}h^{\alpha\beta}(t,x)\partial_{\beta}$$

as the difference of these two operators is just a term like  $(\partial_{\alpha}h^{\alpha\beta})\partial_{\beta}$ , which could be absorbed into the left hand side by (3.24) with small  $\delta_3$ , and gives us (3.25) with  $\theta = 0$ , which in particular yields

$$\|Du\|_{X_T} \lesssim \|F\|_{X_T^*}$$

By duality, we obtain

$$\|\nabla D^{-1}u\|_{X_T} \lesssim \|u\|_{X_T} \lesssim \|D^{-1}F\|_{X_T^*}.$$
(3.28)

By interpolation, to prove (3.25), it remains to estimate  $\partial_t u$  with  $\theta = 1$ , for which we shall also argue by duality. Observe that the difference between  $(\Box + \partial_j \tilde{h}^{jk} \partial_k)u$  and  $(\Box + \partial_j \partial_k \tilde{h}^{jk})u$  is given by  $\partial_j ((\partial_k \tilde{h}^{jk})u) = \partial_j ((\partial_k h^{jk})u)$ , which is an admissible error term thanks to (3.4) and (3.28), as we have

$$\|D^{-1}\partial_{j}((\partial_{k}h^{jk})u)\|_{X_{T}^{*}} \lesssim \|(\partial_{k}h^{jk})u)\|_{X_{T}^{*}} \lesssim T^{\mu}\|r^{1-\mu}\partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}}\|u\|_{X_{T}} \lesssim \|D^{-1}F\|_{X_{T}^{*}}.$$

The proof is thus reduced to obtaining an estimate for  $(\Box + \partial_j \partial_k \tilde{h}^{jk})u = F$ . Recall that, for any  $G \in C_t^{\infty} C_0^{\infty}$  with  $\|DG\|_{X_T^*} \leq 1$ , we have

$$\|\partial_j \partial_k w\|_{X_T} + \|D\partial_t w\|_{X_T} \lesssim \|D\partial w\|_{X_T} \lesssim \|DG\|_{X_T^*} \le 1$$

for any solutions to  $(\Box + \tilde{h}^{jk}\partial_j\partial_k)w = G$  with vanishing data at time t = T, which follows directly from the estimate (3.18). Now, for the sake of duality, we observe that

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (w_t u_t + \nabla w \cdot \nabla u - u \tilde{h}^{jk} \partial_j \partial_k w) \, dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (w_t F + u_t G - u (\partial_t h^{jk}) \partial_j \partial_k w) \, dx = 0,$$

and so

$$\int_{S_T} G\partial_t u \, dt \, dx = \int_{S_T} ((\partial_t h^{jk}) u \partial_j \partial_k w - F \partial_t w) \, dt \, dx.$$

Then, thanks to (3.24) and (3.25) with  $\nabla D^{-\theta} u$ , we obtain

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_{S_T} G \partial_t u \, dt \, dx \right| &\leq \| D \partial_t w \|_{X_T} \| D^{-1} F \|_{X_T^*} + T^{\mu} \| r^{1-\mu} \partial h \|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \| u \|_{X_T} \| \partial_j \partial_k w \|_{X_T} \\ &\lesssim \| D^{-1} F \|_{X_T^*} + T^{\mu} \| r^{1-\mu} \partial h \|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \| \nabla D^{-1} u \|_{X_T} \\ &\lesssim \| D^{-1} F \|_{X_T^*}, \end{split}$$

which, by duality, gives the desired estimate

$$||D^{-1}\partial_t u||_{X_T} \lesssim ||D^{-1}F||_{X_T^*},$$

and completes the proof of (3.25).

Finally, we prove the homogeneous estimates, for  $(\partial_{\alpha}h^{\alpha\beta}\partial_{\beta})u = 0$ . For this purpose, we introduce the homogeneous solution for the standard d'Alembertian  $\Box w = 0$ , w(0) = u(0),  $w_t(0) = u_t(0)$ . Then it follows from (3.5) and  $[\Box, D^{\theta}] = 0$  that

$$\|D^{\theta}\partial w\|_{X_T} \le C_0 \|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}}$$

for any  $\theta \in \mathbb{R}$ . Next, we want to estimate the difference v = u - w, for which we observe that  $v(0) = \partial_t v(0) = 0$  and

$$(\partial_{\alpha}h^{\alpha\beta}\partial_{\beta})v = -\partial_{j}(\tilde{h}^{jk}\partial_{k}w).$$

Applying (3.25) to v, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \|D^{-\theta}\partial v\|_{X_{T}} &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} D^{-\theta}\partial_{j} (\tilde{h}^{jk}\partial_{k}w)\|_{L^{2}_{l,x}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} D^{1-\theta} (\tilde{h}\nabla w)\|_{L^{2}_{l,x}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu} \|\tilde{h}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} \dot{H}^{(n-2)/2+\mu}} \|D^{1-\theta}\nabla w\|_{X_{T}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu} \|h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} \dot{H}^{(n-2)/2+\mu}} \|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{1-\theta}}, \end{split}$$

provided that  $\theta \in [(4-n)/2 - \mu, 1] \cap [0, 1]$  so that  $|1 - \theta| \le (n-2)/2 + \mu$  and  $\theta \in [0, 1]$ , where we have used Lemma 2.6 in the third inequality, since *h* and *u* are assumed to be spherically symmetric. Combining all these estimates, we obtain (3.27), and this completes the proof.

## 3.5. Local energy estimates with high regularity: radial case

Considering spherically symmetric equations and solutions, we have the following version of local energy estimates with high regularity.

**Proposition 3.9** (Local energy estimates with high regularity). Let  $n \ge 3$ ,  $\mu \in (0, 1)$  and  $h(t, x) = h(t, |x|) \in (\delta_0 - 1, \delta_0^{-1} - 1)$ , and consider radial solutions  $\phi$  for

$$(-\partial_t^2 + \Delta + h\Delta)\phi = F, \quad \phi(0) = u_0, \ \phi(0) = u_1.$$
 (3.29)

Then there exists  $\delta > 0$  such that

$$\|\tilde{\partial}D^{\theta}\phi\|_{X_{T}} \lesssim \|D^{\theta}(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{L^{2}} + \|D^{\theta}F\|_{X_{T}^{*}}, \quad \theta \in [0, [n/2]],$$
(3.30)

$$\|\partial D^{n/2-1}\phi\|_{X_{T,1}} \lesssim \|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{\dot{B}_{2,1}^{n/2-1}} + T^{\mu/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j(n/2-1)} P_j F\|_{\ell_j^1 L_{t,x}^2}, \quad (3.31)$$

for any classical solutions  $\phi$  to (3.29) provided that

$$T^{\mu} \|\partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{\bullet} \dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}} \leq \delta.$$
(3.32)

In addition, when (3.32) is satisfied, for  $k = 1 + \lfloor n/2 \rfloor$  we have

$$\|\bar{\partial}\nabla^{k}\phi\|_{X_{T}} \lesssim \|\nabla^{k}(\nabla u_{0},u_{1})\|_{L^{2}} + \|\nabla^{k}F\|_{X_{T}^{*}} + T^{\mu}\|\nabla^{k}\phi\|_{X_{T}}\|h\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{(n+2)/2+\mu}}$$
(3.33)

if n is odd or  $\mu > 1/2$ , and

$$\|\tilde{\partial}\nabla^{k}\phi\|_{X_{T}} \lesssim \|\nabla^{k}(\nabla u_{0},u_{1})\|_{L^{2}} + \|\nabla^{k}F\|_{X_{T}^{*}} + T^{\mu}\|h\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{k+1}}\|D^{n/2+\mu}\phi\|_{X_{T}}$$
(3.34)

if  $\mu > 1/2$ . Similarly, when  $n \ge 4$ ,  $\mu \in (0, 1/2)$  and  $\mu_1 \in (0, \mu]$ , there exists  $\delta' > 0$  such that

$$\begin{split} \|D^{\theta}\phi\|_{LE_{T}} &\lesssim \|D^{\theta}(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{L^{2}} \\ &+ \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{(\mu+\mu_{1})/2} D^{\theta} F\|_{L^{2}_{T,x}}, \quad \theta \in [0, \left[(n-1)/2\right]], \quad (3.35) \end{split}$$

for any classical solutions to (3.29) provided that

$$\|h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} + \|\partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}} + \|\partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{n/2-1-\mu_{1}}} \le \delta'.$$
(3.36)

*Proof.* As in Proposition 3.5, the proof of (3.30) and (3.31) can be reduced to the proof of (3.30) with  $D^{\theta}$  replaced by  $\nabla^k$  with  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . When  $\theta = 0, 1$ , this has been proven in (3.15) of Proposition 3.5, by recalling the trace estimates

$$\|r^{1-\mu}\partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \lesssim \|\partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}}$$

The general case follows from a similar strategy. By applying  $\nabla^{\alpha}$  with  $|\alpha| = k \ge 2$ , we have

$$(-\partial_t^2 + \Delta + h\Delta)\nabla^{\alpha}\phi = \nabla^{\alpha}F + [h, \nabla^{\alpha}]\Delta\phi = \nabla^{\alpha}F + \sum_{j=1}^k \mathcal{O}(|\nabla^j h| |\nabla^{k-j}\Delta\phi|).$$

First, if  $1 \le j \le k - 1$ , we have  $n/2 + \mu - j \in (1/2, n/2)$ , and

$$\begin{aligned} \| (\nabla^{j} h) \nabla^{k-j} \Delta \phi \|_{X_{T}^{*}} &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \| r^{j-\mu} \nabla^{j} h \|_{L^{\infty}} \| r^{\mu/2-j+1/2} \nabla^{k-j} \Delta \phi \|_{L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \| h \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \dot{H}^{n/2+\mu}} \| r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \nabla^{k-1} \Delta \phi \|_{L^{2}}, \end{aligned}$$

where we have used (2.9) and the trace estimate. For the term with j = k, we proceed similarly if  $n/2 + \mu - k \in (1/2, n/2)$ , that is,  $k < (n - 1)/2 + \mu$ . Thus all these commutator terms can be absorbed into the left side, in view of (3.32), which proves (3.30) with  $0 \le k < (n - 1)/2 + \mu$ .

The remaining case,  $(n-1)/2 + \mu \le k \le \lfloor n/2 \rfloor$ , only happens when *n* is even and k = n/2 with  $\mu \in (0, 1/2]$ . Then we have  $k - 1 \ge 1$ , and

$$\begin{aligned} \| (\nabla^{k} h) \Delta \phi \|_{X_{T}^{*}} &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \| r^{-\mu} \nabla^{k} h \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L^{2}} \| r^{(1+\mu)/2} \Delta \phi \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{\infty}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \| h \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \dot{H}^{k+\mu}} \| r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \nabla^{k-1} \Delta \phi \|_{L^{2}}, \end{aligned}$$

where we have used (2.4) and Hardy's inequality. This gives (3.30) with k = n/2.

We now turn to the proof of (3.33) and (3.34), in which case we have  $(n-1)/2 + \mu \le k < (n+1)/2 + \mu$ . Notice that we still have  $n/2 + \mu - j \in (1/2, n/2)$  for  $1 \le j \le k - 1$  and, as before, these commutator terms are good terms. For the case j = k, we have  $(n+2)/2 + \mu - k > 1/2$  and so

$$\begin{split} \| (\nabla^{k} h) \Delta \phi \|_{X_{T}^{*}} &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \| r^{1-\mu+k-2} \nabla^{k} h \|_{L_{t,x}^{\infty}} \| r^{-(1-\mu)/2+2-k} \Delta \phi \|_{L_{t,x}^{2}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \| h \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \dot{H}^{(n+2)/2+\mu}} \| r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \nabla^{k} \phi \|_{L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu} \| h \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \dot{H}^{(n+2)/2+\mu}} \| \nabla^{k} \phi \|_{X_{T}}, \end{split}$$

which gives us (3.33). Similarly, for (3.34), the term with j = k can be controlled as follows:

$$\begin{split} \| (\nabla^{k} h) \Delta \phi \|_{X_{T}^{*}} &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \| r^{n/2-1} \nabla^{k} h \|_{L_{t,x}^{\infty}} \| r^{(1-\mu)/2+1-n/2} \Delta \phi \|_{L_{t,x}^{2}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \| h \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \dot{H}^{k+1}} \| r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{n/2+\mu} \phi \|_{L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu} \| h \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \dot{H}^{k+1}} \| D^{n/2+\mu} \phi \|_{X_{T}}, \end{split}$$

where we have used  $n/2 + \mu \ge 2$  and (2.9), which completes the proof of (3.34).

Finally, we treat (3.35), for which we follow a similar strategy, by reducing it to  $\nabla^k$  with k = [(n-1)/2]. First, for  $1 \le j \le [n/2] - 1$ , we notice that  $n/2 - \mu_1 - j$  and  $n/2 + \mu - j$  are in (1/2, n/2), and so

$$\begin{split} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{(\mu+\mu_{1})/2} (\nabla^{j} h) \nabla^{k-j} \Delta \phi \|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \\ & \lesssim \|r^{j-\mu} \langle r \rangle^{\mu+\mu_{1}} \nabla^{j} h \|_{L^{\infty}} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2-(j-1)} \langle r \rangle^{-(\mu+\mu_{1})/2} \nabla^{k-j} \Delta \phi \|_{L^{2}} \\ & \lesssim \|h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} \dot{H}^{n/2+\mu} \cap L^{\infty}_{t} \dot{H}^{n/2-\mu_{1}}} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-(\mu+\mu_{1})/2} \nabla^{k-1} \Delta \phi \|_{L^{2}}, \end{split}$$

where we have used Lemma 2.7. For the remaining terms with j > [n/2] - 1, we see that n is odd, j = k = (n - 1)/2 and so  $n/2 + \mu - k = 1/2 + \mu$ ,  $n/2 - \mu_1 - k = 1/2 - \mu_1$ . Notice that (2.2) gives

$$\|r^{(n-1)(1/2-\mu_1)}h\|_{L^{1/\mu_1}} \lesssim \|h\|_{\dot{H}^{1/2-\mu_1}}, \quad \|r^{(n-1)(1/2-\mu_1)-\mu-\mu_1}h\|_{L^{1/\mu_1}} \lesssim \|h\|_{\dot{H}^{1/2+\mu_1}},$$

that is,

$$\|r^{(n-1)(1/2-\mu_1)-\mu-\mu_1}\langle r \rangle^{\mu+\mu_1}h\|_{L^{1/\mu_1}} \lesssim \|h\|_{\dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}} + \|h\|_{\dot{H}^{1/2-\mu_1}}.$$
(3.37)

With the help of (3.37) we obtain, for  $1/q = 1/2 - \mu_1$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{(\mu+\mu_{1})/2} (\nabla^{k} h) \Delta \phi \|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|r^{(n-1)(1/2-\mu_{1})-\mu-\mu_{1}} \langle r \rangle^{\mu+\mu_{1}} \nabla^{k} h \|_{L^{\infty}_{t}L^{(1)/\mu_{1}}} \\ &\times \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2-(n-3)/2+n\mu_{1}} \langle r \rangle^{-(\mu+\mu_{1})/2} \Delta \phi \|_{L^{q}} \\ &\lesssim \|h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{n/2+\mu} \cap L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{n/2-\mu_{1}}} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2-(n-3)/2+\mu_{1}} \langle r \rangle^{-(\mu+\mu_{1})/2} D^{\mu_{1}} \Delta \phi \|_{L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim \|h\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{n/2+\mu} \cap L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{n/2-\mu_{1}}} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-(\mu+\mu_{1})/2} D^{(n-3)/2} \Delta \phi \|_{L^{2}}, \end{aligned}$$

where we have used Lemma 2.9, Lemma 2.7 and the assumption  $n \ge 4$ , so that we have  $(n-3)/2 \ge \mu_1$ . This gives (3.35).

## 4. Local existence and uniqueness for dimension 3

With the help of Propositions 3.5 and 3.7, we are able to prove the local existence and uniqueness part of Theorem 1.1.

### 4.1. Approximate solutions

First, we fix a spherically symmetric function  $\rho \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  which equals 1 near the origin and  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \rho(x) dx = 1$ , and set  $\rho_k(x) = 2^{3k} \rho(2^k x)$ . Using  $\rho$ , we define a standard sequence of  $C^{\infty}$  spherically symmetric functions approximating  $(u_0, u_1)$ ,

$$u_0^{(k)}(x) = \rho_k * u_0(x), \quad u_1^{(k)}(x) = \rho_k * u_1(x), k \ge 3.$$
(4.1)

It is clear that

$$\begin{split} \| (\nabla u_0^{(k)}, u_1^{(k)}) \|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}_{\text{rad}}} &\leq \| (\nabla u_0, u_1) \|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}_{\text{rad}}}, \quad \forall \theta \in \mathbb{R}, \\ \| (\nabla u_0^{(k)}, u_1^{(k)}) \|_{\dot{B}^{\theta}_{2,1}} &\leq \| (\nabla u_0, u_1) \|_{\dot{B}^{\theta}_{2,1}}, \quad \forall \theta \in \mathbb{R}. \end{split}$$

Since  $(u_0, u_1) \in H^s_{rad} \times (H^{s-1}_{rad} \cap \dot{H}^{s_0-1}_{rad})$  with  $s \in (3/2, 2]$  and  $s_0 \in [2 - s, s - 1]$ , we have

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} (\|u_0^{(k)} - u_0\|_{H^s_{\text{rad}}} + \|u_1^{(k)} - u_1\|_{H^{s-1}_{\text{rad}} \cap \dot{H}^{s_0-1}_{\text{rad}}}) = 0.$$

In addition, for any  $\theta \in [s_0 - 3, s - 1)$ ,

$$\sum_{k=3}^{\infty} (\|\nabla u_0^{(k)} - \nabla u_0^{(k+1)}\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}(\mathbb{R}^3)} + \|u_1^{(k)} - u_1^{(k+1)}\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}(\mathbb{R}^3)}) < \infty.$$
(4.2)

Indeed, we can easily check this by using the fact that  $\|\rho_k * \varphi - \varphi\|_{L^2} \le C 2^{-\theta k} \|\varphi\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}}$  for any  $\theta \in [0, 2]$ . Moreover, there exists a subsequence  $\{j_k\}$  such that

$$\|u_0^{(j_k)} - u_0^{(j_{k+1})}\|_{\dot{H}^s(\mathbb{R}^3)} + \|u_1^{(j_k)} - u_1^{(j_{k+1})}\|_{\dot{H}^{s-1}(\mathbb{R}^3)} \le 2^{-k},$$
(4.3)

and we also have (4.2) for  $(u_0^{(j_k)}, u_1^{(j_k)})$  with  $\theta = s - 1$ . Furthermore, we can cut off the data so that they are compactly supported smooth functions, while all of the above properties remain valid (with possibly larger constants). We still denote the sequence (after cut-off) as  $(u_0^{(j_k)}, u_1^{(j_k)})$ .

With  $(u_0^{(j_k)}, u_1^{(j_k)})$  as data, we use a standard iteration to define a sequence of approximate solutions. Let  $F(u) = a(u)u_t^2 + b(u)|\nabla u|^2$ ,  $u_2 \equiv 0$  and define  $u_k$   $(k \ge 3)$  recursively by solving

$$\begin{cases} \Box u_k + g(u_{k-1})\Delta u_k = F(u_{k-1}), & (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^3, \\ u_k(0,\cdot) = u_0^{(j_k)}, & \partial_t u_k(0,\cdot) = u_1^{(j_k)}. \end{cases}$$
(4.4)

By Proposition 3.5, together with a standard existence, uniqueness and regularity theorem, we will see that there exists some uniform  $T(u_0, u_1) \in (0, \infty)$  such that for all  $k \ge 2$ ,  $u_k$  is well-defined and  $C^{\infty}$  on  $S_T$ , spherically symmetric, and satisfies

$$\|\partial u_k\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{\theta}} \le \|\partial D^{\theta} u_k\|_{X_T} \le 2C_1 \|(\nabla u_0^{(j_k)}, u_1^{(j_k)})\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}}, \quad \forall \theta \in [0, 1],$$
(4.5)

$$\|\partial u_k\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}} \le \|\tilde{\partial}D^{1/2}u_k\|_{X_{T,1}} \le 2C_1\|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{\dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}} = 2C_1\varepsilon_c.$$
(4.6)

#### 4.2. Uniform boundedness of $u_k$

In this subsection, we prove the uniform boundedness of the sequence, that is, (4.5) and (4.6).

**Lemma 4.1.** Let  $s \in (3/2, 2]$ ,  $\varepsilon_s := \|(\nabla_x u_0, u_1)\|_{\dot{H}^{s-1}}$  and set  $s = 3/2 + \mu$ . Then there exists  $c = c(g, a, b, \varepsilon_c)$  such that the spherically symmetric functions  $u_k \in C^{\infty} \cap CH^{\theta} \cap C^1H^{\theta-1}$  are well-defined on  $S_T$  for any  $k \ge 2$ ,  $\theta \ge 3$  and enjoy the uniform bounds (4.5) and (4.6) for any  $T \in (0, T_0]$  with  $T_0 = \min(\delta_1, c(g, a, b, \varepsilon_c)\varepsilon_s^{-1/\mu})$ .

*Proof.* The proof proceeds by induction. First, the result is trivial for k = 2. Then we make the inductive assumption that for some  $m \ge 3$  we have for any  $2 \le k \le m - 1$ ,  $u_k \in C^{\infty} \cap CH^{\theta} \cap C^1 H^{\theta-1}$  for any  $\theta \ge 3$  with the bounds (4.5)–(4.6) satisfied.

Recalling the Sobolev inequality

$$\|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq C \|\phi\|_{\dot{B}^{3/2}_{2,1}},$$

in view of (4.6) for  $u_{m-1}$  we see that

$$\|u_{m-1}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \le C \|u_{m-1}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{B}^{3/2}_{2,1}} \le 2CC_{1}\|(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{\dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}} = 2CC_{1}\varepsilon_{c}.$$
 (4.7)

As  $u_{m-1} \in C^{\infty} \cap CH^{\theta} \cap C^{1}H^{\theta-1}$  for any  $\theta \ge 3$  with the bounds (4.5) and (4.6), we see that  $F(u_{m-1}) \in L^{1}([0,T]; H^{\theta-1})$  and  $g(u_{m-1}) \in C^{\infty}$ . Based on this information, we see from the classical local existence theorem that (4.4) is solvable with solution  $u_m$ well-defined, smooth in  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$  and with  $u_m \in CH^{\theta} \cap C^1H^{\theta-1}$  for any  $\theta \ge 3$ .

To apply Proposition 3.5 for  $u_m$ , we need to check (3.14) for  $h^{jj} = g(u_{m-1})$  and  $h^{\alpha\beta} = 0$  with  $\alpha \neq \beta$ . As  $\mu \in (0, 1/2]$  and  $u_{m-1}$  is spherically symmetric, by (2.1) we have

$$\|r^{1-\mu}\partial g(u_{m-1})\|_{L^{\infty}} \le \|r^{1-\mu}g'(u_{m-1})\partial u_{m-1}\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|\partial u_{m-1}\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}_{rad}} \lesssim \varepsilon_{s},$$
(4.8)

where we have used (4.5) and (4.7) for  $u_{m-1}$ . Here we notice that the implicit constant may depend on g and  $\varepsilon_c$  through  $\|g'(u_{m-1})\|_{L^{\infty}}$ . Thus, with

$$T_0 = c(g, \varepsilon_c) \varepsilon_s^{-1/\mu} \tag{4.9}$$

for some small constant c, which may depend on  $\varepsilon_c$  and g, we have (3.14) for  $g(u_{m-1})$  and can apply Proposition 3.5 for  $u_m$ . In conclusion, for  $\theta \in [0, 1]$  and  $T \in (0, \delta_1]$  we get

$$\|\partial D^{\theta} u_{m}\|_{X_{T}} \leq C_{1} \left( \| (\nabla u_{0}^{(j_{m})}, u_{1}^{(j_{m})}) \|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}} + T^{\mu/2} \| r^{(1-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} F(u_{m-1}) \|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \right),$$

$$(4.10)$$

$$\|\partial D^{1/2} u_m\|_{X_{T,1}} \le C_1(\|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{\dot{B}_{2,1}^{1/2}} + T^{\mu/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j/2} P_j F(u_{m-1})\|_{\ell_j^1 L^2_{t,x}}).$$
(4.11)

To control the right hand side, we will exploit Lemma 2.6, the weighted fractional chain rule (Theorem 2.3), as well as the weighted fractional Leibniz rule (Theorem 2.4). Without loss of generality, we assume b = 0 and write

$$F(u) = a(u)u_t^2 = \tilde{a}(u)u_t^2 + a(0)u_t^2 =: F_1(u) + F_2(u).$$
(4.12)

We first give an estimate for  $F_2(u)$  for any  $\theta \in [0, 1]$ :

$$\begin{aligned} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j\theta} P_j F_2(u)\|_{\ell_j^q L^2_{t,x}} &\lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j\theta} P_j u_t\|_{\ell_j^q L^2_{t,x}} \|r^{1-\mu} u_t\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j\theta} P_j u_t\|_{\ell_j^q L^2_{t,x}} \|u_t\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}} \end{aligned}$$

by Lemma 2.5, (2.20) and (2.1). For  $F_1(u)$ , we use a similar argument, applying (2.20), (2.15), and (2.1) to obtain, for  $\theta \in [0, 1]$ ,

$$\begin{split} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j\theta} P_j F_1(u)\|_{\ell_j^q L_{t,x}^2} \\ &\lesssim \|\tilde{a}(u)\|_{L^{\infty}} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j\theta} P_j(u_t^2)\|_{\ell_j^q L_{t,x}^2} + \|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} 2^{j\theta} P_j \tilde{a}(u)\|_{\ell_j^q L_{t,x}^2} \|r^{2-\mu} u_t^2\|_{L^{\infty}} \\ &\lesssim C(\|\partial u\|_{L_t^{\infty} \dot{B}_{2,1}^{1/2}}) \|u_t\|_{L_t^{\infty} \dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}} \\ &\times (\|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j\theta} P_j u_t\|_{\ell_j^q L_{t,x}^2} + \|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} 2^{j\theta} P_j u\|_{\ell_j^q L_{t,x}^2}). \end{split}$$

For the last term in the last inequality, we recall that

$$\begin{aligned} \|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} 2^{j\theta} P_j u\|_{\ell_j^2 L^2_{t,x}} &\simeq \|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} u\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{1+\theta} u\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \\ &\simeq \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} \nabla u\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \end{aligned}$$

in the case of q = 2 and  $\theta \in [0, 1]$ , which follows directly from the weighted Hardy– Littlewood–Sobolev inequality. The general result for q with non-endpoint  $\theta \in (0, 1)$  follows then by real interpolation, that is, we have

$$\|r^{-(3-\mu)/2}2^{j\theta}P_{j}u\|_{\ell_{j}^{q}L_{I,x}^{2}} \lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}2^{j\theta}P_{j}\nabla u\|_{\ell_{j}^{q}L_{I,x}^{2}}$$

In conclusion, we have proved that, for  $q = 2, \theta \in [0, 1]$  or  $q = 1, \theta = 1/2$ ,

$$\|r^{(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j\theta} P_j F(u)\|_{\ell_j^q L^2_{t,x}} \le C(a, \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}}) T^{\mu/2} \|\partial D^{\theta} u\|_{X_{T,q}} \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}},$$
(4.13)

from which we get

$$\|\partial D^{\theta} u_m\|_{X_{T,q}} \le 2C_1 \| (\nabla u_0^{(jm)}, u_1^{(jm)})\|_{\dot{B}^{\theta}_{2,q}}$$

provided that  $T \leq \min(\delta_1, T_0)$  where  $T_0$  is given in (4.9) with possibly smaller  $c = c(g, a, b, \varepsilon_c) > 0$  such that  $4C_1^2 C(a, 2C_1\varepsilon_c)T^{\mu} \leq 1$ . This completes the proof by induction.

To prove convergence of the approximate solutions when s < 2, we will also require bounds for the solutions in a Sobolev space of negative order.

**Lemma 4.2.** Under the same assumption as in Lemma 4.1, let  $(u_0, u_1) \in H^s_{rad}(\mathbb{R}^3) \times (H^{s-1}_{rad} \cap \dot{H}^{s_0-1}_{rad})(\mathbb{R}^3)$  with  $s_0 \in [2-s, s-1]$ . Then there exist  $c = c(g, a, b, \varepsilon_c) \in (0, 1)$  and C > 0 such that for any  $\theta \in [s_0, s-1]$ , we have

$$\|D^{\theta-1}\partial u_k\|_{X_T} \le C\varepsilon_\theta + CT^\mu \varepsilon_{\theta+1}\varepsilon_{s-1}, \quad \forall k \ge 2,$$
(4.14)

provided that

$$T \le \min(\delta_1, c\varepsilon_s^{-1/\mu}). \tag{4.15}$$

In particular, with  $\theta = s - 1$ , we have

$$\|\partial u_k\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-2}} \le \|D^{s-2}\partial u_k\|_{X_T} \le 2C \|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{\dot{H}^{s-2}}.$$
(4.16)

*Proof.* As in the proof of Lemma 4.1, we proceed by induction. First, the result is trivial for k = 2. Then we make the inductive assumption that for some  $m \ge 3$ , (4.14) is satisfied by  $u_k$  for any  $2 \le k \le m - 1$ .

To apply Proposition 3.7, we write equation (4.4) of  $u_k$  in the equivalent divergence form for  $(t, x) \in (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^3$ :

$$\begin{cases} \Box u_k + \nabla \cdot (g(u_{k-1})\nabla u_k) = \nabla (g(u_{k-1})) \cdot \nabla u_k + F(u_{k-1}), \\ u_k(0, \cdot) = u_0^{(j_k)}, \quad \partial_t u_k(0, \cdot) = u_1^{(j_k)}. \end{cases}$$
(4.17)

From (4.7) and (4.8) in the proof of Lemma 4.1, we see that (3.24) is satisfied and we can apply Proposition 3.7 to obtain, for  $\theta \in [1/2 - \mu, 1/2 + \mu]$ ,

$$\begin{split} \|D^{-\theta}\partial u_{k}\|_{X_{T}} \\ &\lesssim \|\partial u_{k}(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{-\theta}} + T^{\mu}\|g(u_{k-1})\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}}\|\partial u_{k}(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{1-\theta}} \\ &+ T^{\mu/2}\|r^{(1-\mu)/2}D^{-\theta}(\nabla(g(u_{k-1}))\cdot\nabla u_{k})\|_{L_{t,x}^{2}} + T^{\mu/2}\|r^{(1-\mu)/2}D^{-\theta}F(u_{k-1})\|_{L_{t,x}^{2}} \\ &\lesssim \|\partial u_{k}(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{-\theta}} + C(g,\|u_{k-1}\|_{L^{\infty}})T^{\mu}\|u_{k-1}\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}}\|\partial u_{k}(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{1-\theta}} \\ &+ T^{\mu}\|D^{-\theta}\partial(u_{k},u_{k-1})\|_{X_{T}}\|(\nabla(g(u_{k-1})),(a(u_{k-1}),b(u_{k-1}))\partial u_{k-1})\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}}, \end{split}$$

where, in the last inequality, we have used Proposition 2.6 and fractional chain rule based on the fact that g(0) = 0. To control the last term, as  $\nabla(g(u_{k-1})) = g'(u_{k-1})\nabla u_{k-1}$ , we see that all terms are of the form of  $f(u)\partial u$ , for which we can use the classical fractional Leibniz rule and chain rule to conclude that

$$\|f(u)\partial u\|_{\dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}} \lesssim \|f(0)\| \|\partial u\|_{\dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}} + \|f(u)\|_{L^{\infty}} \|\partial u\|_{\dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}} + \|\tilde{f}(u)\|_{\dot{W}^{1/2+\mu,6}} \|\partial u\|_{L^{3}} \lesssim C(f, \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}}) \|\partial u\|_{\dot{H}^{1/2+\mu}},$$

$$(4.18)$$

where  $\tilde{f}(u) = f(u) - f(0)$ .

In view of the boundedness (4.5) and (4.6), for  $\theta \in [1/2 - \mu, 1/2 + \mu]$  we see that

$$\|D^{-\theta}\partial u_k\|_{X_T} \leq \frac{C}{2}\varepsilon_{1-\theta} + C(g, a, b, \varepsilon_c)T^{\mu}\varepsilon_s(\varepsilon_{2-\theta} + \|D^{-\theta}\partial(u_k, u_{k-1})\|_{X_T}).$$

Thus, for T satisfying (4.15) with sufficiently small c, by the inductive assumption we get

$$\|D^{-\theta}\partial u_k\|_{X_T} \le C\varepsilon_{1-\theta} + C(g, a, b, \varepsilon_c)T^{\mu}\varepsilon_{s-1}\varepsilon_{2-\theta}$$

which completes the proof.

# 4.3. Convergence in $C \dot{H}_{rad}^{s_0}$

In this subsection, we show that the approximate solutions are convergent in the weaker topology  $C\dot{H}^{s_0}$ , so that the desired solution of the quasilinear problem is given by the limit.

**Lemma 4.3.** Under the same assumption as in Lemma 4.1, let  $(u_0, u_1) \in H^s_{rad} \times (H^{s-1}_{rad} \cap \dot{H}^{s_0-1}_{rad})$  with  $s_0 \in [2-s, s-1]$ , and  $\{u_k\}_{k\geq 2}$  be the approximate solutions defined in (4.4), or equivalently (4.17), which satisfy the bounds (4.5), (4.6) and (4.14) for any  $k \geq 2$ . Then there exists  $c = c(g, a, b, \varepsilon_c) \in (0, 1)$  such that for any T with

$$T \le \min(\delta_1, c(\varepsilon_s + \varepsilon_{s-1})^{-1/\mu}), \tag{4.19}$$

 $\{u_k\}$  is a Cauchy sequence in  $C([0, T]; \dot{H}^{s_0}) \cap C^{0,1}([0, T]; \dot{H}^{s_0-1})$  with

$$\sum_{k\geq 3} \|D^{s_0-1}\partial(u_{k+1}-u_k)\|_{X_T} \lesssim \varepsilon_{s_0} + \varepsilon_{s_0+1} + \sum_{k\geq 3} \|\partial(u_{k+1}-u_k)(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_0-1}\cap\dot{H}^{s_0}}.$$
(4.20)

Here the right hand side is bounded because of (4.2)-(4.3).

*Proof.* If we set  $w_k = u_{k+1} - u_k$  then  $w_k$  satisfies

$$\begin{aligned} \Box w_k + \nabla \cdot (g(u_k) \nabla w_k) &= \nabla \cdot ((g(u_{k-1}) - g(u_k)) \nabla u_k) \\ &+ \nabla (g(u_k)) \cdot \nabla u_{k+1} - \nabla (g(u_{k-1})) \cdot \nabla u_k + F(u_k) - F(u_{k-1}) =: G. \end{aligned}$$

As we see from the proof of Lemma 4.1, (3.4) is satisfied for  $h = g(u_k)$  and we can apply Proposition 3.7 with  $\theta \ge 1/2 - \mu = 2 - s$  to obtain

$$\|D^{-\theta}\partial w_k\|_{X_T} \lesssim \|\partial w_k(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{-\theta}} + T^{\mu}\|g(u_k)\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{s-1}}\|\partial w_k(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{1-\theta}} + \|D^{-\theta}G\|_{X^*_T}.$$
(4.21)

For the term involving  $g(u_k)$ , we know from Theorem 2.3, g(0) = 0, (4.6) and (4.16) that

$$\|g(u_k)\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{s-1}} \le C(g, \varepsilon_c) \|u_k\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{s-1}} \lesssim \|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{\dot{H}^{s-2}} = \varepsilon_{s-1}.$$
 (4.22)

The main part of the proof is to deal with *G*. We will write it as a combination of favorable terms and deal with each term separately. For this purpose, we denote  $G_1 = \nabla \cdot ((g(u_{k-1}) - g(u_k))\nabla u_k)$  and  $G_2 = F(u_k) - F(u_{k-1})$ . Then

$$\begin{aligned} G - G_1 - G_2 &= g'(u_k) \nabla u_k \cdot \nabla u_{k+1} - g'(u_{k-1}) \nabla u_{k-1} \cdot \nabla u_k \\ &= g'(u_k) \nabla u_k \cdot \nabla w_k + g'(u_k) \nabla w_{k-1} \cdot \nabla u_k + (g'(u_k) - g'(u_{k-1})) \nabla u_{k-1} \cdot \nabla u_k \\ &=: G_3 + G_4 + G_5. \end{aligned}$$

For  $G_j$  with  $j \ge 2$ , we observe that they fall into the following two categories:

$$\tilde{G}_2 = (f(u_k) - f(u_{k-1}))\partial(u_{k-1}, u_k)\partial(u_{k-1}, u_k),$$
  
$$\tilde{G}_3 = f(u_k)\partial(u_{k-1}, u_k)\partial(w_{k-1}, w_k).$$

For all these terms, we claim that for any  $\theta \in [2 - s, s - 1]$ ,

$$\|D^{-\theta}G\|_{X_T^*} \le C(g, a, b, \varepsilon_c) T^{\mu} \varepsilon_s \|D^{-\theta}\partial(w_{k-1}, w_k)\|_{X_T}.$$
(4.23)

Before presenting the proof of (4.23), we apply it to prove (4.20). Actually, by (4.21) and (4.22), we have

$$\|D^{-\theta}\partial w_k\|_{X_T} \lesssim \|\partial w_k(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{-\theta}} + T^{\mu}\varepsilon_{s-1}\|\partial w_k(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{1-\theta}} + T^{\mu}\varepsilon_s\|D^{-\theta}\partial(w_{k-1},w_k)\|_{X_T}$$

for any  $\theta \in [2 - s, s - 1]$ , where the implicit constant may depend on  $g, a, b, \varepsilon_c$ . Let  $\theta = 1 - s_0$ . Then for any T satisfying (4.19) with sufficiently small c, we have

$$\|D^{s_0-1}\partial w_k\|_{X_T} \le C(\|\partial w_k(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_0-1}} + \|\partial w_k(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_0}}) + \frac{1}{4}\|D^{s_0-1}\partial (w_{k-1}, w_k)\|_{X_T},$$

and so

$$\|D^{s_0-1}\partial w_k\|_{X_T} \le 2C(\|\partial w_k(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_0-1}} + \|\partial w_k(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_0}}) + \frac{1}{2}\|D^{s_0-1}\partial w_{k-1}\|_{X_T}$$

for any  $k \ge 3$ . However, recalling that  $w_2 = u_3 - u_2 = u_3$ , we know from (4.14) and (4.19) that

$$\|D^{s_0-1}\partial w_2\|_{X_T} \le C(\varepsilon_{s_0} + T^{\mu}\varepsilon_{s_0+1}\varepsilon_{s-1}) \le C(\varepsilon_{s_0} + \varepsilon_{s_0+1})$$

Thus an iteration argument shows that  $\sum \|D^{s_0-1}\partial w_k\|_{X_T}$  is convergent and we have (4.20). Actually, for any  $j \in [3, \infty)$ , for a finite summation from 3 to j, we have

$$\sum_{k=3}^{j} \|D^{s_0-1}\partial w_k\|_{X_T} \le 2C \sum_{k=3}^{j} \|\partial w_k(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_0-1}\cap \dot{H}^{s_0}} + \sum_{k=2}^{j-1} \frac{1}{2} \|D^{s_0-1}\partial w_k\|_{X_T},$$

and so

$$\begin{split} \sum_{k=3}^{j} \|D^{s_{0}-1}\partial w_{k}\|_{X_{T}} &\leq 4C \sum_{k=3}^{j} \|\partial w_{k}(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_{0}-1}\cap\dot{H}^{s_{0}}} + \|D^{s_{0}-1}\partial w_{2}\|_{X_{T}} \\ &\leq 4C \sum_{k=3}^{j} \|\partial w_{k}(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_{0}-1}\cap\dot{H}^{s_{0}}} + C(\varepsilon_{s_{0}}+\varepsilon_{s_{0}+1}). \end{split}$$

Letting j go to  $\infty$ , we obtain (4.20).

It remains to prove (4.23), for which we separately handle three terms,  $G_1$ ,  $\tilde{G}_2$  and  $\tilde{G}_3$ .

(i) First term:  $G_1 = \nabla \cdot ((g(u_{k-1}) - g(u_k))\nabla u_k)$ . We see that

$$\begin{split} \|D^{-\theta}G_1\|_{X_T^*} &\leq T^{\mu/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} D^{-\theta}G_1\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} D^{1-\theta} ((g(u_{k-1}) - g(u_k)) \nabla u_k)\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{1-\theta} (g(u_{k-1}) - g(u_k))\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \|\nabla u_k\|_{L^\infty_t \dot{H}^{s-1}} \end{split}$$

where, as  $\theta \in [2 - s, s]$ , in the last inequality we have used Proposition 2.6 with  $|1 - \theta| \le s - 1$ . To control the term involving  $g(u_{k-1}) - g(u_k)$ , we observe that

$$g(u) - g(v) = \int_0^1 g'(v + \lambda(u - v))(u - v) \, d\lambda$$

and so

$$\begin{split} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}D^{1-\theta}(g'(v+\lambda(u-v))(u-v))\|_{L^2_{l,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}D^{1-\theta}(u-v)\|_{L^2_{l,x}}\|g'(v+\lambda(u-v))\|_{L^\infty_{t,x}} \\ &+ \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}(u-v)\|_{L^2_t L^{6/(1+2\theta)}_x}\|D^{1-\theta}g'(v+\lambda(u-v))\|_{L^\infty_t L^{3/(1-\theta)}_x} \\ &\lesssim \|g'(v+\lambda(u-v))\|_{L^\infty_t \dot{W}^{1-\theta,3/(1-\theta)}_{r,x}} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}D^{1-\theta}(u-v)\|_{L^2_{l,x}} \\ &\lesssim C(g, \|(u,v)\|_{L^\infty_t \dot{B}^{3/2}_{2,1}})T^{\mu/2}\|D^{1-\theta}(u-v)\|_{X_T}, \end{split}$$

where we have used Theorem 2.4 and (2.5) in the first and second inequalities, for  $\theta \in [0, 1]$ . In summary, we have proved that

$$\|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}D^{1-\theta}(g(u) - g(v))\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \le C(g, \|(u,v)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{B}^{3/2}_{2,1}})T^{\mu/2}\|D^{1-\theta}(u-v)\|_{X_{T}},$$
(4.24)

which gives

$$\|D^{-\theta}G_1\|_{X_T^*} \le C(g,\varepsilon_c)T^{\mu}\|D^{1-\theta}w_{k-1}\|_{X_T}\|\nabla u_k\|_{L_t^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-1}}.$$
(4.25)

(ii) Second category of terms:  $\tilde{G}_2$ . Recall that

$$\tilde{G}_2 = (f(u_k) - f(u_{k-1}))\partial(u_{k-1}, u_k)\partial(u_{k-1}, u_k).$$

Let us present the proof for the typical term  $\tilde{G}_2 = (f(u_k) - f(u_{k-1}))\partial y \partial z$ , for which we know that, as  $\theta \in [0, s-1]$ ,  $\|D^{-\theta} \tilde{G}_2\|_{X_T^*}$  is bounded by

$$T^{\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{-\theta} ((f(u_k) - f(u_{k-1}))\partial y)\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \|\partial z\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-1}}$$

$$\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2+\theta} ((f(u_k) - f(u_{k-1}))\partial y)\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \|\partial z\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-1}}$$

$$\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2-1+\theta} (f(u_k) - f(u_{k-1}))\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \|r\partial y\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \|\partial z\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-1}}$$

$$\lesssim C(f, \|(u_{k-1}, u_k)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}}) T^{\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2-1+\theta} w_{k-1}\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \|\partial y\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}} \|\partial z\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-1}}$$

$$\lesssim C(f, \|(u_{k-1}, u_k)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}}) T^{\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{1-\theta} w_{k-1}\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \|\partial y\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}} \|\partial z\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-1}}.$$

That is, we have

$$\|D^{-\theta}\tilde{G}_2\|_{X_T^*} \le C(f,\varepsilon_c)T^{\mu}\|D^{1-\theta}w_{k-1}\|_{X_T}\|\partial(u_k,u_{k-1})\|_{L_t^\infty\dot{H}^{s-1}}.$$
(4.26)

(iii) Third category of terms:  $\tilde{G}_3 = f(u_k)\partial(u_{k-1}, u_k)\partial(w_{k-1}, w_k)$ . In this case, with the help of Proposition 2.6, we see that  $\|D^{-\theta}\tilde{G}_3\|_{X_T^*}^*$  is bounded by

$$T^{\mu/2} \| r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{-\theta} \partial(w_{k-1}, w_k) \|_{L^2_{t,x}} \| f(u_k) \partial(u_{k-1}, u_k) \|_{L^{\infty} \dot{H}^{s-1}}.$$

Similar to the proof of (4.18) in Lemma 4.2, we find that

$$\|f(u_k)\partial(u_{k-1},u_k)\|_{L^{\infty}_t\dot{H}^{s-1}} \lesssim C(f,\|\partial(u_{k-1},u_k)\|_{L^{\infty}_t\dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}})\|\partial(u_{k-1},u_k)\|_{L^{\infty}_t\dot{H}^{s-1}},$$

and so

$$\|D^{-\theta}\tilde{G}_{3}\|_{X_{T}^{*}} \leq C(f,\varepsilon_{c})T^{\mu}\|D^{-\theta}\partial(w_{k-1},w_{k})\|_{X_{T}}\|\partial(u_{k},u_{k-1})\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-1}}.$$
 (4.27)

In summary, in view of (4.25)–(4.27), as well as the uniform bounds (4.5) and (4.6), we have completed the proof of (4.23) and Lemma 4.3.

# 4.4. Local well-posedness in $H^s$

Equipped with Lemmas 4.1–4.3, we are ready to prove the (unconditional) local well-posedness.

**Lemma 4.4.** Let n = 3,  $s = 3/2 + \mu \in (3/2, 2]$  and  $s_0 \in [2 - s, s - 1]$ . Consider the initial value problem (1.1)–(1.2) with  $(u_0, u_1) \in H^s_{rad} \times (H^{s-1}_{rad} \cap \dot{H}^{s_0-1}_{rad})$ . Then, for any T satisfying (4.19), there exists a unique weak solution

$$u \in L_t^{\infty} H_{\text{rad}}^s \cap C_t^{0,1} H_{\text{rad}}^{s-1} \cap C_t \dot{H}^{s_0} \cap C_t^{0,1} \dot{H}^{s_0-1}$$
(4.28)

in  $[0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^3$ . Moreover, there exists  $C_2 > 0$  such that  $\partial u \in C([0, T]; \dot{H}^{\theta-1})$  for any  $\theta \in [s_0, s)$ , and

$$\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{\theta}} \le \|\partial D^{\theta} u\|_{X_{T}} \le C_{2}\|(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}}, \quad \forall \theta \in [0, s-1],$$
(4.29)

$$\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}} \le \|\partial D^{1/2}u\|_{X_{T,1}} \le C_{2}\|(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{\dot{B}^{1/2}_{2,1}},\tag{4.30}$$

$$\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{\theta-1}} \le \|D^{\theta-1}\partial u\|_{X_T} \le C_2(\varepsilon_{\theta} + \varepsilon_{s-1}), \quad \forall \theta \in [s_0, s-1].$$
(4.31)

*Proof.* By Lemmas 4.1 and 4.2, the approximate solutions  $u_k$  are well-defined and satisfy the bounds (4.5), (4.6) and (4.14). Moreover, Lemma 4.3 tells us that  $\{u_k\}$  is a Cauchy sequence in the space  $C([0, T]; \dot{H}^{s_0}) \cap C^{0,1}([0, T]; \dot{H}^{s_0-1})$ ; we denote its limit by  $u \in C([0, T]; \dot{H}^{s_0}) \cap C^{0,1}([0, T]; \dot{H}^{s_0-1})$ . By Helly's selection theorem, a subsequence of  $\{u_k\}$  is weak star convergent to u in  $L^{\infty}([0, T]; \dot{H}^{s_1}) \cap C^{0,1}([0, T]; \dot{H}^{s_{-1}})$ , proving (4.28). Then  $\partial u_k$  converges to  $\partial u$  in  $C([0, T]; \dot{H}^{\theta-1})$  for any  $\theta \in [s_0, s)$ , which follows directly, by interpolation, from the boundedness for  $\theta = s$  and continuity for  $\theta = s_0$ . Consequently, in view of the definition (4.4) of  $u_k$ , u is the desired weak solution for the initial value problem (1.1)–(1.2), and satisfies the bounds (4.29)–(4.31).

It remains to prove unconditional uniqueness. Suppose there is a solution

$$v \in L_t^{\infty} H_{\text{rad}}^s \cap C_t^{0,1} H_{\text{rad}}^{s-1} \cap C_t \dot{H}^{s_0}, \quad \partial_t v \in C_t \dot{H}^{s_0-1},$$
(4.32)

in  $[0, T_1] \times \mathbb{R}^3$  for the initial value problem (1.1)–(1.2), for some  $T_1 \in (0, T]$ . The key observation here is that by (4.32), we have

$$D^{s_0-1}\partial v \in L^\infty H^1,$$

and so by Hardy's inequality,

$$\|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}D^{s_0-1}\partial v\|_{L^2([0,T_2]\times\mathbb{R}^3)} \lesssim_T \|D^{s_0-1}\partial v\|_{L^\infty([0,T_2];\dot{H}^{(1-\mu)/2})} \\ \lesssim \|D^{s_0-1}\partial v\|_{L^\infty([0,T_2];H^1)}$$

for any  $T_2 \in (0, T_1]$ . In other words,  $D^{s_0-1} \partial v \in X_{T_2}$  for any  $T_2 \in (0, T_1]$ .

As in the proof of Lemma 4.3, we set w = u - v with  $D^{s_0-1} \partial w \in X_{T_2}$ , and write the equation for w as

$$-\partial_t^2 w + \Delta w + \nabla \cdot (g(u)\nabla w) = \nabla \cdot ((g(v) - g(u))\nabla v) + \nabla (g(u)) \cdot \nabla u - \nabla (g(v)) \cdot \nabla v + F(u) - F(v) =: G(u, w),$$

together with w(0, x) = 0,  $\partial_t w(0, x) = 0$ .

As u is constructed as the limit of  $u_k$ , we can apply Proposition 3.7 with  $\theta = 1 - s_0$  to the wave operator  $-\partial_t^2 + \Delta + \nabla \cdot g(u)\nabla$ . That is, we have

$$\|D^{s_0-1}\partial w\|_{X_T} \lesssim \|D^{s_0-1}G\|_{X_T^*}.$$
(4.33)

With the help of (4.33), applied to w = u - v, together with a similar proof to that for (4.25)–(4.27), we get

$$\begin{split} \|D^{s_0-1}\partial w\|_{X_T} &\lesssim \|D^{s_0-1}G(u,w)\|_{X_T^*} \\ &\lesssim C(g,a,b,\|\partial(u,v)\|_{L_{T_1}^\infty \dot{B}_{2,1}^{1/2}})T^{\mu}\|D^{s_0-1}\partial w\|_{X_T}\|\partial(u,v)\|_{L_{T_1}^\infty \dot{H}^{s-1}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu}\|D^{s_0-1}\partial w\|_{X_T}. \end{split}$$

Thus, for  $T_2 \in (0, T_1]$  sufficiently small, we see that  $||D^{s_0-1}\partial w||_{X_{T_2}} = 0$  and so  $w \equiv 0$  in  $[0, T_2] \times \mathbb{R}^3$ , in view of w(0, x) = 0. After a simple iteration argument, this proves that  $u \equiv v$  in  $[0, T_1] \times \mathbb{R}^3$ , which completes the proof of unconditional uniqueness.

## 5. High-dimensional well-posedness

Let  $n \ge 4$ ,  $s = n/2 + \mu$  with  $\mu$  as in (1.4), and  $\varepsilon_s$ ,  $\varepsilon_c$  be as in (1.7). In this section, we prove the existence and uniqueness part of Theorem 1.3, following a similar approach to Section 4.

## 5.1. Approximate solutions

As in Section 4.1, we can construct a sequence of spherically symmetric, compactly supported, smooth functions  $(u_0^{(k)}, u_1^{(k)}) \rightarrow (u_0, u_1)$  in  $H_{rad}^s \times H_{rad}^{s-1}$  such that

$$\|(\nabla u_0^{(k)}, u_1^{(k)})\|_{\dot{B}^{\theta}_{2,q}} \le C_{\theta,q} \|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{\dot{B}^{\theta}_{2,q}}, \quad \forall \theta \in \mathbb{R}, q \in [1, \infty],$$
(5.1)

$$\|\nabla u_0^{(k)} - \nabla u_0^{(k+1)}\|_{H^s_{\mathrm{rad}}(\mathbb{R}^n)} + \|u_1^{(k)} - u_1^{(k+1)}\|_{H^{s-1}_{\mathrm{rad}}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le 2^{-k}.$$
(5.2)

Let  $F(u) = a(u)u_t^2 + b(u)|\nabla u|^2$ ,  $u_2 \equiv 0$  and define  $u_k$  ( $k \ge 3$ ) recursively by solving

$$\begin{cases} \Box u_k + g(u_{k-1})\Delta u_k = F(u_{k-1}), & (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ u_k(0,\cdot) = u_0^{(k)}, & \partial_t u_k(0,\cdot) = u_1^{(k)}. \end{cases}$$
(5.3)

# 5.2. Uniform boundedness of $u_k$

Let *C* be the implicit constant in the estimates of Proposition 3.9. We claim that we have uniform bounds

$$\|\tilde{\partial}D^{\theta}u_{k}\|_{X_{T}} \le 2C \|D^{\theta}(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{L^{2}}, \quad \theta \in [0, s-1],$$
(5.4)

$$\|\partial D^{n/2-1}u_k\|_{X_{T,1}} \le 2C \|(\nabla u_0, u_1)\|_{\dot{B}^{n/2-1}_{2,1}},\tag{5.5}$$

for any T > 0 satisfying

$$T^{\mu}f(C\varepsilon_c)\varepsilon_s \le c \tag{5.6}$$

for some increasing function f and constants  $c \ll 1 \ll C$ .

We prove the bounds by induction. They are trivially true when k = 2. Assuming that for some  $m \ge 2$ , they are true for any  $k \le m$ , for  $h = g(u_m)$  we have

$$T^{\mu} \|\partial h\|_{L^{\infty}_{*}\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}} \le C(\varepsilon_{c})T^{\mu}\varepsilon_{s} \le \delta,$$
(5.7)

and so the requirement (3.32) of Proposition 3.9 is satisfied.

From Proposition 3.9, we know that

$$\begin{split} \|\tilde{\partial}D^{\theta}u_{m+1}\|_{X_{T}} &\leq C \|D^{\theta}(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{L^{2}} + C \|D^{\theta}F(u_{m})\|_{X_{T}^{*}}, \quad \theta \in [0, [n/2]], \\ \|\partial D^{n/2-1}u_{m+1}\|_{X_{T,1}} &\leq C \|(\nabla u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{\dot{B}^{n/2-1}_{2,1}} \\ &+ CT^{\mu/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2}2^{j(n/2-1)}P_{j}F(u_{m})\|_{\ell^{1}_{j}L^{2}_{t,x}}. \end{split}$$

To control the nonlinear term, we apply Proposition 2.6 to obtain, for a sample term  $F(u) = a(u)u_t^2$ ,

$$\begin{split} \|D^{\theta}F(u)\|_{X_{T}^{*}} &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} \partial u\|_{L_{t,x}^{2}} \|a(u) \partial u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-1}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu} \|\tilde{\partial}D^{\theta}u\|_{X_{T}} \tilde{a}(\|u\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{B}^{n/2}_{-1}}) \|\partial u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-1}} \end{split}$$

whenever  $\theta \in [0, s - 1]$ , where, since s - 1 < n/2, we have used the following well-known consequence of the fractional Leibniz rule and chain rule:

$$\|(a(u) - a(0))v\|_{\dot{H}^{s-1}} \lesssim \|a(u) - a(0)\|_{\dot{B}^{n/2}_{2,1}} \|v\|_{\dot{H}^{s-1}} \lesssim C(\|u\|_{L^{\infty}}) \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{n/2}_{2,1}} \|v\|_{\dot{H}^{s-1}}.$$

Similarly, by (2.25), we have

$$\|r^{(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j(n/2-1)} P_j F(u)\|_{\ell_j^1 L_{t,x}^2} \lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} 2^{j(n/2-1)} P_j \partial u\|_{\ell_j^1 L_{t,x}^2} \|a(u) \partial u\|_{L_t^\infty \dot{H}^{s-1}} \\ \lesssim T^{\mu/2} \|\partial D^{n/2-1} u\|_{X_{T,1}} \tilde{a}(\|u\|_{L^\infty \dot{B}_{2,1}^{n/2}}) \|\partial u\|_{L_t^\infty \dot{H}^{s-1}}.$$

From the induction assumption and (5.6), we get (5.4) and (5.5) for k = m + 1 if we set c > 0 to be sufficiently small. This completes the proof by induction.

5.3. Convergence in  $C\dot{H}^1 \cap C^{0,1}L^2$ 

Let  $w_k = u_{k+1} - u_k$ . Then

$$\Box w_k + g(u_k) \Delta w_k = (g(u_{k-1}) - g(u_k)) \Delta u_k + F(u_k) - F(u_{k-1})$$

Thus, by Theorem 3.1,

$$\|\partial w_k\|_{X_T} \lesssim \|\partial w_k(0)\|_{L^2} + \|(g(u_{k-1}) - g(u_k))\Delta u_k\|_{X_T^*} + \|F(u_k) - F(u_{k-1})\|_{X_T^*}$$

Notice that  $||(g(u_{k-1}) - g(u_k))\Delta u_k||_{X_T^*}$  is controlled by

$$T^{\mu/2}C(\varepsilon_c)\|r^{n/2-1}w_{k-1}\|_{L^{\infty}}\|r^{-(1-\mu)/2-(n/2-2+\mu)}\Delta u_k\|_{L^2} \lesssim T^{\mu/2}C(\varepsilon_c)\|\partial w_{k-1}\|_{L^{\infty}L^2}\|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}D^s u_k\|_{L^2} \lesssim T^{\mu}\varepsilon_s C(\varepsilon_c)\|\partial w_{k-1}\|_{X_T}.$$

Similarly, for the sample term  $F(u) = a(u)u_t^2$ , we have

$$\begin{split} \|F(u_k) - F(u_{k-1})\|_{X_T^*} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \|r^{n/2-1}(a(u_k) - a(u_{k-1}))\|_{L^{\infty}} \|r \partial u_k\|_{L^{\infty}} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2-n/2} \partial u_k\|_{L^2} \\ &+ C_1(\varepsilon_c) T^{\mu/2} \|r^{1-\mu} \partial (u_{k-1}, u_k)\|_{L^{\infty}} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \partial w_{k-1}\|_{L^2} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu} \varepsilon_s \tilde{C}(\varepsilon_c) \|\partial w_{k-1}\|_{X_T}. \end{split}$$

By letting c in (5.6) be even smaller, we can conclude that

$$\|\partial w_k\|_{X_T} \le C \|\partial w_k(0)\|_{L^2} + \frac{1}{2} \|\partial w_{k-1}\|_{X_T},$$

which yields convergence in  $C\dot{H}^1 \cap C^{0,1}L^2$ , thanks to (5.2).

## 5.4. Local well-posedness

Let  $u \in CH^1 \cap C^{0,1}L^2$  be the limit of  $u_k$ . By weak star compactness, we have  $\partial u \in L^{\infty}H^{s-1}$  and  $\partial u_k$  is convergent to  $\partial u$  in  $C([0, T]; \dot{H}^{\theta-1})$  for any  $\theta \in [1, s)$ . Then, in view of the definition (5.3) of  $u_k$ , it is clear that u is a weak solution for the initial value problem (1.1)–(1.2).

Unconditional uniqueness follows from a similar argument to that in Lemma 4.4, and we omit the proof.

## 6. Persistence of regularity

In this section, we show persistence of regularity for weak solutions when the initial data have higher regularity, as well as continuous dependence on the data.

In Sections 4 and 5, for data in  $H^s \times H^{s-1}$ , with additional requirement in  $\dot{H}^{s_0-1}$  for initial velocity when n = 3, we have constructed solutions in  $H^s$  where

$$s \in \begin{cases} (n/2, (n+1)/2], & n \text{ odd,} \\ (n/2, (n+2)/2), & n \text{ even.} \end{cases}$$

Recall that the classical energy argument shows local well-posedness in  $H^{s_1}$  for any  $s_1 > n/2 + 1$ , together with persistence of higher regularity. Keeping this fact in mind, we need only prove persistence of regularity in  $H^{s_1}$  with  $s_1 = [(n + 4)/2]$ .

## 6.1. Persistence of regularity: a weaker version

First, we prove a weaker version of persistence of regularity, when the data has slightly better regularity  $s_2 = n/2 + \mu_2$ ,  $(u_0, u_1) \in \dot{H}^{s_2} \times \dot{H}^{s_2-1}$ , with

$$\mu_2 \in \begin{cases} (\mu, 1/2], & n \text{ odd,} \\ (\mu, (\mu+1)/2), & n \text{ even,} \end{cases}$$

where  $\mu = s - n/2$ .

Fixing  $T < T_*$ , we have a uniform bound on  $\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{s-1} \cap L^{\infty}_t \dot{B}^{n/2-1}_{2,1}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)}$ . With  $\delta_3 > 0$  to be determined, by dividing [0, T] into finitely many small, disjoint, adjacent intervals  $I_j$ , we have  $|I_j|^{\mu} \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{s-1}(I_j \times \mathbb{R}^n)} \leq \delta_3$ , so that

$$|I_j|^{\mu} \|\partial g(u)\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{s-1}(I_j \times \mathbb{R}^n)} \le \delta$$
(6.1)

for each  $I_j = [T_j, T_{j+1}]$ , with  $\Delta T_j = |I_j|$ , where  $\delta$  is as in (3.32) of Proposition 3.9. In addition, possibly shrinking  $I_j$ , we can apply the iteration argument in  $I_j$  to obtain a uniform bound in  $H^s$  for data  $(u(T_j), \partial_t u(T_j))$  at  $t = T_j$ .

By recasting the iteration argument for local well-posedness on  $I_j$  we obtain, for the iterative  $C^{\infty}$  sequence  $u_k$  on  $I_j$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial u_k\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{s-1}(I_j \times \mathbb{R}^n)} &\leq C_j \|\partial u(T_j)\|_{\dot{H}^{s-1}}, \quad \|\partial u_k\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{B}^{n/2-1}_{2,1}} \leq C_j \|\partial u(T_j)\|_{\dot{B}^{n/2-1}_{2,1}}, \\ \lim_{k \to \infty} \|\partial (u_k - u)\|_{L^{\infty}_t L^2(I_j \times \mathbb{R}^n)} &= 0. \end{aligned}$$

Reasoning by induction on j, assume that

$$\|\partial u_k(T_j)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_2-1}} \le C \|\partial u(T_j)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_2-1}} \le \tilde{C}_j \|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_2-1}}.$$
(6.2)

Applying Proposition 3.9 with  $\theta = s_2 - 1$ , we have

$$\|D^{\theta}u_{k+1}\|_{\widetilde{LE}I_{j,\mu}} := \|\tilde{\partial}D^{\theta}u_{k+1}\|_{X_{\Delta T_{j}}(I_{j})} \lesssim \|\partial u(T_{j})\|_{\dot{H}^{\theta}} + \|D^{\theta}F(u_{k})\|_{X_{\Delta T_{j}}^{*}(I_{j})}.$$
(6.3)

For the nonlinear term, we have

**Lemma 6.1.** Let *n* be odd or  $\mu_2 < (\mu + 1)/2$ , and  $F(u) = a(u)u_t^2 + b(u)|\nabla u|^2$ . Then for radial functions *u*,

$$\|D^{s_2-1}F(u)\|_{X^*_{\Delta T_j}(I_j)} \lesssim C(\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{B}^{n/2-1}_{2,1}})|I_j|^{\mu}\|D^{s_2-1}u\|_{\widetilde{L^{F}}_{I_j,\mu}}\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{s-1}}.$$
(6.4)

*Proof.* As in (4.12), without loss of generality, we deal with  $F_1(u)$  and  $F_2(u) = u_t^2$ . For  $F_2(u) = u_t^2$ , we have

$$\|r^{(1-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} F_{2}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} u_{t}\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|r^{1-\mu} u_{t}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}}$$
$$\lesssim |I_{j}|^{\mu/2} \|D^{\theta} u\|_{\widetilde{L^{2}_{t,j},\mu}} \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}}$$

by Theorem 2.4 and (2.1). Concerning the other term  $F_1(u) = \tilde{a}(u)u_t^2 = \tilde{a}(u)F_2(u)$ , with  $\tilde{a}(0) = 0$ , from Theorem 2.4 we get

$$\begin{split} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} F_{1}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|\tilde{a}(u)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} F_{2}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} + \|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} \tilde{a}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|r^{2-\mu} F_{2}(u)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|r^{1-\mu} \partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &\times (\|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} \partial u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} C(\|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}}) + \|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} \tilde{a}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|r \partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}}) \\ &\lesssim \tilde{C}(\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} \dot{B}^{n/2-1}_{2,1}}) |I_{j}|^{(\mu)/2} \|D^{\theta} u\|_{\widetilde{L^{\infty}_{t}} I_{j,\mu}} \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} \dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}}, \end{split}$$

where we have used Theorem 2.3 with  $\theta = s_2 - 1 \in (0, 1]$  when n = 3, in the last inequality.

For odd  $n \ge 5$ , the inequality still holds for  $\mu_2 < 1/2$ . Actually, as  $\theta = s_2 - 1$  with  $k = [\theta] = (n-3)/2 \ge 1$ , with  $\alpha = -(3-\mu)/2$  we see that

$$\alpha < n/2, \quad k - \alpha < n/2,$$

and so we apply Proposition 2.8, together with Lemma 2.1, to obtain

$$\|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} \tilde{a}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \lesssim C\left(\max_{j \le k} \|r^{j} \nabla^{j} u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}}\right) \|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}$$
$$\lesssim C(\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}} \dot{B}^{n/2-1}_{2,1}) \|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}.$$
(6.5)

Alternatively, when  $\mu_2 = 1/2$  and so  $\theta = (n-1)/2 \ge 2$ , we can estimate directly as follows:

$$\begin{split} \|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} \tilde{a}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} &\lesssim \sum_{|\sum \beta_{l}|=\theta, |\beta_{1}| \ge |\beta_{j}| \ge 1} \left\|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} \prod_{l=1}^{j} \nabla^{\beta_{l}} u\right\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \sum_{1 \le |\beta_{1}| \le \theta} \|r^{-(3-\mu)/2 + |\beta_{1}| - \theta} \nabla^{\beta_{1}} u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \prod_{l=2}^{j} \|r^{|\beta_{l}|} \nabla^{\beta_{l}} u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim C(\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} \dot{B}^{n/2-1}_{2,1}}) \|r^{-(3-\mu)/2} D^{\theta} u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}. \end{split}$$

For *n* even, we have  $k = [\theta] = (n-2)/2$ ,  $\tau = \theta - k$  and  $n/2 < k - \alpha < n/2 + 1$ . Let  $q, p \in (2, \infty)$  be such that 1/q + 1/p = 1/2. A similar argument to that for Proposition 2.8 gives the desired bound, except the following term:

$$\sum_{|\sum \beta_l|=k, |\beta_l|\geq 1} \|r^{\tau-n/q} D^{\tau}(\tilde{a}^{(j)}(u) - \tilde{a}^{(j)}(0))\|_{L^q_x} \|r^{\alpha-\tau+n/q} \prod_{l=1}^J \nabla^{\beta_l} u\|_{L^p_x}.$$

As  $-n < \tau q - n < n(q-1)$ , we have  $r^{\tau q-n} \in A_q$  and so

$$\begin{aligned} \|r^{\tau-n/q}D^{\tau}(\tilde{a}^{(j)}(u) - \tilde{a}^{(j)}(0))\|_{L^{q}_{x}} &\lesssim C(\|\partial u\|_{\dot{B}^{n/2-1}_{2,1}})\|r^{\tau-n/q}D^{\tau}u\|_{L^{q}_{x}}\\ &\lesssim C(\|\partial u\|_{\dot{B}^{n/2-1}_{2,1}})\|u\|_{\dot{B}^{n/2}_{2,1}},\end{aligned}$$

where we have used Theorem 2.3 and Lemma 2.1. For the other term, we let p be sufficiently close to 2 such that  $\theta - \beta_1 \in (1/2 - 1/p, n/2)$ . Because of the assumption that  $\alpha - \mu_2 + 2 = (\mu + 1)/2 - \mu_2 > 0$ , we also have

$$\alpha < n/2, \quad \alpha - (\theta - |\beta_1|) > -n/2,$$

and thus we can apply (2.5) to obtain

$$\left\| r^{\alpha - \tau + n/q} \prod_{l=1}^{j} \nabla^{\beta_{l}} u \right\|_{L_{x}^{p}} \leq \| r^{\alpha - \theta + n/q + |\beta_{1}|} \nabla^{\beta_{1}} u \|_{L_{x}^{p}} \left\| r^{k - |\beta_{1}|} \prod_{l=2}^{j} \nabla^{\beta_{l}} u \right\|_{L_{x}^{\infty}} \\ \lesssim \| r^{\alpha} D^{\theta} u \|_{L^{2}} \| u \|_{b^{n/2}_{2,1}}^{j-1}.$$

Thus, we still have (6.5), which completes the proof.

In view of (6.3) and Lemma 6.1, we have

$$\|D^{s_2-1}u_{k+1}\|_{\widetilde{LE}_{I_j,\mu}} \lesssim \|\partial u(T_j)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_2-1}} + |I_j|^{\mu} \|D^{s_2-1}u_k\|_{\widetilde{LE}_{I_j,\mu}} \|\partial u_k\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{s-1}}$$

for any  $k \ge 2$ . Then, with  $\delta_3 > 0$  sufficiently small, we deduce a uniform bound

$$\|D^{s_2-1}u_{k+1}\|_{\widetilde{LE}_{I_j,\mu}} \lesssim \|\partial u(T_j)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_2-1}}$$

for any  $k \ge 2$ , which, combined with the induction assumption (6.2), gives us the desired bound

$$\|D^{s_2-1}u\|_{\widetilde{LE}_{I_j,\mu}} \lesssim \|\partial u(T_j)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_2-1}} \lesssim \|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_2-1}}.$$

As (6.2) is trivial when  $T_j = 0$ , by induction (6.2) holds for any j and thus

$$\|D^{s_2-1}u\|_{\widetilde{LE}_{T,\mu}} \lesssim \|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_2-1}}.$$

This completes the proof of  $\partial u \in L_t^{\infty} \dot{H}^{s_2-1}([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ . As it is true for any  $T < T_*$ , we see that  $\partial u \in L_{loc}^{\infty} \dot{H}^{s_2-1}([0, T_*) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ .

Note also that for *n* even, the result can be iterated to show that for any  $s_2 \in (s, n/2+1)$ , we have persistence of regularity.

## 6.2. Persistence of regularity for n odd

Now we prove persistence of regularity to  $H^{s_1}$  with  $s_1 = [(n + 4)/2]$ . Let us begin with the case of *n* odd, when  $s_1 = (n + 3)/2$ .

As we see from Section 6.1, we can assume we have an  $H^k$  solution, where k = (n+1)/2 = [(n+2)/2] and  $\mu = 1/2$ . Also, it suffices to prove

$$\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{k}([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^{n})} \lesssim 1 + \|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{k}}$$

$$(6.6)$$

for any T such that

$$T^{1/2} \| \nabla^k u \|_{X_T} \lesssim T^{1/2} \| D^{k-1} u \|_{\widetilde{LE}_{T,1/2}} \ll 1,$$
  
$$\| u \|_{L^{\infty}_t H^k([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)} + \| \partial_t u \|_{L^{\infty}_t H^{k-1}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)} \lesssim 1$$

For simplicity, we will just illustrate the proof for solutions, rather than approximate solutions.

By (3.33), we have

$$\|\tilde{\partial}\nabla^{k}u\|_{X_{T}} \lesssim \|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{k}} + \|\nabla^{k}F\|_{X_{T}^{*}} + T^{1/2}\|\nabla^{k}u\|_{X_{T}}\|g(u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{k+1}}.$$
 (6.7)

The classical Schauder estimates yield

$$\|g(u)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{k+1}} \lesssim C(g, \|u\|_{L^{\infty}}) \|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{k+1}}$$

which shows that the last term on the right of (6.7) is admissible.

Then, to finish the proof of (6.6), we need only prove a nonlinear estimate for the nonlinear term  $\|\nabla^k F\|_{X_T^*}$ , which is provided by the following

**Lemma 6.2.** Let n be odd and k = (n + 1)/2, and let  $F(u) = a(u)u_t^2 + b(u)|\nabla u|^2$ . Then for radial functions u,

$$\|r^{1/4}\nabla^k F(u)\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \lesssim C(\|\partial u\|_{L^\infty_t H^{k-1}})\|r^{-1/4}\nabla^k \partial u\|_{L^2}\|\partial u\|_{L^\infty_t H^{k-1}}.$$
(6.8)

*Proof.* First, when there are no derivatives acting on a(u) or b(u), we need only control

$$\begin{aligned} \|r^{1/4} \nabla^{k} (\partial u)^{2}\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} &\lesssim \|r^{-1/4} \nabla^{k} \partial u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|r^{1/2} \partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|r^{-1/4} \nabla^{k} \partial u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{k-1}}, \end{aligned}$$

by Theorem 2.4 and (2.1).

For the remaining case, thanks to the uniform boundedness of u, we are reduced to controling

$$\left\|r^{1/4}\prod_{j=1}^{l}\nabla^{\alpha_{j}}\partial u\right\|_{L^{2}_{x}}$$

where  $l \ge 3$  and  $\sum |\alpha_j| = k + 2 - l$ . Without loss of generality, we assume  $|\alpha_j|$  is non-increasing. Notice then that

$$k + 2 - l = \sum |\alpha_j| \ge 2|\alpha_2|$$
, so  $|\alpha_2| \le \frac{n-1}{4}$ , so  $|\alpha_2| \le \frac{n-3}{2}$ ,

where we have used the fact that  $|\alpha_2|$  must be an integer. Then we see from (2.1) that

$$\|r^{|\alpha_j|+1/2}\nabla^{\alpha_j}\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} + \|r^{|\alpha_j|+1}\nabla^{\alpha_j}\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \lesssim \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_t H^{k-1}}$$

for any  $j \ge 2$ .

When  $|\alpha_1| \ge 1$ , we have  $-1/4 - k + |\alpha_1| > -n/2$ , and

$$\begin{aligned} \|r^{1/4} \prod_{j=1}^{l} \nabla^{\alpha_{j}} \partial u\|_{L^{2}_{x}} &\lesssim \|r^{1/4+1/2-\sum_{j\geq 2}(|\alpha_{j}|+1)} \nabla^{\alpha_{1}} \partial u\|_{L^{2}} \\ &\times \left\|r^{1/2+|\alpha_{2}|} \nabla^{\alpha_{2}} \partial u\|_{L^{\infty}} \prod_{j=3}^{l} \|r^{1+|\alpha_{j}|} \nabla^{\alpha_{j}} \partial u\|_{L^{\infty}} \\ &\lesssim \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{x} H^{k-1}}^{l-1} \|r^{-1/4-k+|\alpha_{1}|} \nabla^{\alpha_{1}} \partial u\|_{L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{x} H^{k-1}}^{l-1} \|r^{-1/4} \nabla^{k} \partial u\|_{L^{2}}, \end{aligned}$$

by (2.9), while for  $|\alpha_1| = 0$ , we have l = k + 2,  $|\alpha_j| = 0$ , and

$$\begin{split} \left\| r^{1/4} \prod_{j=1}^{l} \nabla^{\alpha_{j}} \partial u \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} &\lesssim \left\| r^{1/4} \prod_{j=1}^{k+2} \partial u \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \\ &\lesssim \left\| \partial u \right\|_{L^{2}_{t} \cap H^{k-1}}^{k+1} \| r^{1/4 - (k+1)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-(k+1)/2} \partial u \|_{L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim \left\| \partial u \right\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} \cap H^{k-1}}^{k+1} \| r^{1/4 - k} \partial u \|_{L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim \left\| \partial u \right\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} \cap H^{k-1}}^{k+1} \| r^{-1/4} D^{k} \partial u \|_{L^{2}}. \end{split}$$

This completes the proof.

## 6.3. Persistence of regularity for n even

When *n* is even, we use a similar argument. Here  $s_1 = [(n + 4)/2] = n/2 + 2$ , k = n/2 + 1 and  $\mu \in (1/2, 1)$ . We need only prove

$$\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{k}([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^{n})} \lesssim 1 + \|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{k}}, \tag{6.9}$$

for any  $T \ll 1$  such that

$$T^{\mu} \| D^{n/2-1+\mu} \partial u \|_{X_T} \ll 1, \quad \| (u, \partial u) \|_{L^{\infty} H^{n/2-1+\mu}} + \| \partial u \|_{X_T} \lesssim 1.$$

By (3.34), we have

$$\|\tilde{\partial}\nabla^{k}u\|_{X_{T}} \lesssim \|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{k}} + \|\nabla^{k}F\|_{X_{T}^{*}} + T^{\mu}\|g(u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{k+1}}\|D^{n/2+\mu}u\|_{X_{T}}, \quad (6.10)$$

where, as before, the last term is admissible, thanks to Schauder estimates.

As for the nonlinear term, we have the following estimate, which is sufficient to conclude the proof of (6.9).

**Lemma 6.3.** Let  $n \ge 4$  be even, k = n/2 + 1,  $\mu = 2/3$ , and  $F(u) = a(u)u_t^2 + b(u)|\nabla u|^2$ . Then for radial functions u,

$$\|\nabla^{k}F\|_{X_{T}^{*}} \lesssim C(\|\partial u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H^{n/2-1+\mu}})T^{\mu}(\|\partial u\|_{X_{T}} + \|D^{k}\partial u\|_{X_{T}})\|\partial u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H^{n/2-1+\mu}}.$$
(6.11)

*Proof.* The proof is similar to that of Lemma 6.2. First, when there are no derivatives acting on a(u) or b(u), we need only control

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla^{k}(\partial u)^{2}\|_{X_{T}^{*}} &\lesssim T^{\mu/2} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \nabla^{k} \partial u\|_{L_{t,x}^{2}} \|r^{1-\mu} \partial u\|_{L_{t,x}^{\infty}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\mu} \|\nabla^{k} \partial u\|_{X_{T}} \|\partial u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}}, \end{split}$$

by Theorem 2.4 and (2.1).

For the remaining case, thanks to the uniform boundedness of u, we are reduced to controling

$$\left\|r^{(1-\mu)/2}\prod_{j=1}^{l}\nabla^{\alpha_{j}}\partial u\right\|_{L^{2}_{x}}$$

where  $l \ge 3$ ,  $\sum |\alpha_j| = k + 2 - l$  and  $|\alpha_j|$  is nonincreasing.

When  $|\alpha_2| = 0$ , we see from (2.1) that

$$\|r^{1-\mu}\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \lesssim \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}}$$

for any  $j \ge 2$ . As  $3 \le l \le k + 2$ ,  $|\alpha_1| = k + 2 - l$ ,  $k - \mu(l - 2) \in [(1 - \mu)k, k]$  and  $(1 - \mu)/2 - (l - 1)(1 - \mu) > -n/2$ , we have

$$\begin{split} \left\| r^{(1-\mu)/2} \prod_{j=1}^{l} \nabla^{\alpha_{j}} \partial u \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} &\lesssim \left\| r^{(1-\mu)/2 - (l-1)(1-\mu)} \nabla^{\alpha_{1}} \partial u \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \prod_{j=2}^{l} \left\| r^{1-\mu} \partial u \right\|_{L^{\infty}_{x}} \\ &\lesssim \| r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{(l-2)(1-\mu)} \nabla^{\alpha_{1}} \partial u \|_{L^{2}_{x}} \| \partial u \|_{\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}}^{l-1} \\ &\lesssim \| r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{k-\mu(l-2)} \partial u \|_{L^{2}_{x}} \| \partial u \|_{\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}}^{l-1}. \end{split}$$

On the other hand, if  $|\alpha_1| = |\alpha_2| = 1$ , as  $\mu > 1/2$  we have  $n/2 + \mu - 1 - |\alpha_2| > 1/2$ , and so

$$\|r^{|\alpha_j|+1-\mu}\nabla^{\alpha_j}\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{\mathcal{X}}} \lesssim \|\partial u\|_{\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}}$$

for any  $j \ge 2$ . Thus

$$\begin{split} \left\| r^{(1-\mu)/2} \prod_{j=1}^{l} \nabla^{\alpha_{j}} \partial u \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \\ & \lesssim \left\| r^{(1-\mu)/2 - (1-\mu)(l-1) - (k+2-l-|\alpha_{1}|)} \nabla^{\alpha_{1}} \partial u \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \prod_{j=2}^{l} \|r^{|\alpha_{j}|+1-\mu} \nabla^{\alpha_{j}} \partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{x}} \\ & \lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2 + \mu(l-2) - n/2} \nabla \partial u\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \|\partial u\|_{L^{1}_{x}}^{l-1} \\ & \lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{k-\mu(l-2)} \partial u\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \|\partial u\|_{\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}}^{l-1}, \end{split}$$

where in the last inequality we have used the fact that  $\mu(l-2) \ge \mu > (1-\mu)/2$ , thanks to  $\mu \in (1/2, 1)$ , so that we can apply (2.9).

It remains to consider the case  $|\alpha_1| \ge 2$ . Then

$$-(1-\mu)/2 - (k - |\alpha_1|) > -n/2,$$

and so

$$\|r^{-(1-\mu)/2 - (k-|\alpha_1|)} \nabla^{\alpha_1} \partial u\|_{L^2_x} \lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \nabla^k \partial u\|_{L^2_x}$$

Also, noticing that

$$|\alpha_2| \le k + 2 - l - |\alpha_1| \le k + 2 - 3 - 2 = n/2 - 2,$$

we see from (2.1) that

$$\|r^{|\alpha_2|+1-\mu}\nabla^{\alpha_2}\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_x} \lesssim \|\partial u\|_{\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}}, \quad \|r^{|\alpha_j|+1}\nabla^{\alpha_j}\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_x} \lesssim \|\partial u\|_{\dot{H}^{n/2-1}}$$

for any  $j \ge 3$ . Thus

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| r^{(1-\mu)/2} \prod_{j=1}^{l} \nabla^{\alpha_{j}} \partial u \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \\ &\lesssim \| r^{-(1-\mu)/2 - (k-|\alpha_{1}|)} \nabla^{\alpha_{1}} \partial u \|_{L^{2}_{x}} \| r^{|\alpha_{2}|+1-\mu} \nabla^{\alpha_{2}} \partial u \|_{L^{\infty}_{x}} \prod_{j=3}^{l} \| r^{|\alpha_{j}|+1} \nabla^{\alpha_{j}} \partial u \|_{L^{\infty}_{x}} \\ &\lesssim \| r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \nabla^{k} \partial u \|_{L^{2}_{x}} \| \partial u \|_{\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}} \| \partial u \|_{\dot{H}^{n/2-1}}^{l-2} \\ &\lesssim \| r^{-(1-\mu)/2} D^{k} \partial u \|_{L^{2}_{x}} \| \partial u \|_{\dot{H}^{n/2-1+\mu}}^{l-1}. \end{aligned}$$

This completes the proof.

## 6.4. Continuous dependence

The continuous dependence property is essentially included in the proofs of convergence of the approximate solutions (Lemma 4.3), and unconditional uniqueness.

Let  $T_* > 0$  be the lifespan of the solution u with data  $(u_0, u_1)$ . Fix  $T < T_*$  and  $s_1 \in (s_c, s)$ . We have a uniform bound on  $\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_t H^{s-1}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)}$ . When n = 3, as  $s_0 < s - 1$ , without loss of generality, we can assume that  $s_0 = s_1 - 1$  and also that we have a uniform bound on  $\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{s_1-2}}$ . As the proof for  $n \ge 4$  is relatively easier, we present only the proof for n = 3.

6.4.1. Short time continuity. Before proving the full continuous dependence property, we present a result on short time continuous dependence, from data with regularity  $\tau_0$  to solution with regularity  $\tau_1$ , with  $s \geq \tau_0 > \tau_1 \geq s_1$ . Suppose  $\|\partial u(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s-1}\cap\dot{H}^{s_1-2}} \leq M < \infty$  and  $\tau_0 - \tau_1 \geq \varepsilon > 0$ . We would like to find T > 0 with the following property: for any  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $\delta(\varepsilon) > 0$  such that whenever  $\|(\nabla(u_0 - v_0), u_1 - v_1)\|_{\dot{H}^{\tau_0 - 1}\cap\dot{H}^{s_1 - 2}} \leq \delta$ , the corresponding solution  $v \in L^{\infty}H^{\tau_0} \times C_t^{0,1}H^{\tau_0 - 1}$  is well-defined in  $[0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^3$  and

$$\|\partial(u-v)\|_{L^{\infty}(\dot{H}^{\tau_1-1}\cap\dot{H}^{s_1-2})} \leq \varepsilon.$$

Here, T can be chosen to be independent of the specific choices of  $\tau_0$ ,  $\tau_1$ .

First, by assuming  $\delta \leq 1$ , we can always assume  $\|\partial v(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{\tau_0-1}\cap \dot{H}^{s_1-2}} \leq M+1 < \infty$ . Hence, we find that

$$(\varepsilon_{\tau_0} + \varepsilon_{\tau_0 - 1})^{-1/(\tau_0 - s_c)} \ge (2(M + 1))^{-1/(s_1 - s_c)} > 0$$

and thus, in view of Lemma 4.4 and (4.19), the corresponding solution  $v \in L^{\infty} H^{\tau_0} \times C_t^{0,1} H^{\tau_0-1} \cap C_t \dot{H}^{s_1-1} \cap C_t^{0,1} \dot{H}^{s_1-2}$  is well-defined in  $[0, T_4] \times \mathbb{R}^3$ , together with a uniform bound in  $L^{\infty} \dot{H}^{\tau_0} \times C_t^{0,1} \dot{H}^{\tau_0-1}$ , where

$$T_4 := \min(\delta_4, c(2(M+1))^{-1/(s_1 - s_c)}, T_0).$$
(6.12)

We need to estimate

$$\|\partial(u-v)\|_{L^{\infty}(\dot{H}^{\tau_1-1}\cap\dot{H}^{s_1-2})}$$

in terms of the norm of  $\partial(u - v)(0)$ . For this purpose, we first estimate  $\|\partial(u - v)\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s_1-2}}$ . Let w = u - v and  $\mu_0 = \tau_0 - s_c$ . Then

$$\Box w + \nabla \cdot (g(u)\nabla w) = \nabla \cdot ((g(v) - g(u))\nabla v)$$
$$+ \nabla (g(u)) \cdot \nabla u - \nabla (g(v)) \cdot \nabla v + F(u) - F(v) =: G(u, w),$$

with  $w(0, x) = u_0 - v_0$  and  $\partial_t w(0, x) = u_1 - v_1$ . Noticing that  $T^{\mu_0} ||g(u)||_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{\tau_0}} \lesssim 1$ , by Proposition 3.7 and arguing as in Lemma 4.3 we find that for any  $R \in (0, T_4]$ ,

$$\begin{split} \|D^{s_1-2}\partial w\|_{X_R} \\ \lesssim \|\partial w(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_1-2}} + R^{\mu_0}\|g(u)\|_{L_R^{\infty}\dot{H}^{\tau_0-1}}\|\partial w_j(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_1-1}} + \|D^{s_1-2}G(u,w)\|_{X_R^{*}} \\ \lesssim \|\partial w(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_1-2}\cap\dot{H}^{s_1-1}} \\ + C(g,a,b,\|\partial(u,v)\|_{L_{t\in[0,T]}^{\infty}\dot{B}_{2,1}^{s_c-1}})R^{\mu_0}\|D^{s_1-2}\partial w\|_{X_R}\|\partial(u,v)\|_{L_{t\in[0,T]}^{\infty}\dot{H}^{\tau_0-1}} \\ \lesssim \|\partial w(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_1-2}\cap\dot{H}^{s_1-1}} + R^{\mu_0}\|D^{s_1-2}\partial w\|_{X_R}, \end{split}$$

where the implicit constant is independent of  $R \in (0, T_4]$ . Thus by choosing R small enough, we obtain

$$\|\partial w\|_{L^{\infty}([0,R];\dot{H}^{s_1-2})} \lesssim \|D^{s_1-2}\partial w\|_{X_R} \lesssim \|\partial w(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_1-2}\cap\dot{H}^{s_1-1}}.$$

Iterating this argument finitely many times ( $\sim T_4/R$ ), we obtain

$$\|\partial w\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T_4];\dot{H}^{s_1-2})} \lesssim \|\partial w(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_1-2}\cap \dot{H}^{s_1-1}}.$$
(6.13)

Combining this with the uniform bounds (like that in Lemma 4.4),

 $\|\partial w\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T_4];\dot{H}^{\tau_0-1})} \le \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T_4];\dot{H}^{\tau_0-1})} + \|\partial v\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T_4];\dot{H}^{\tau_0-1})} \le 2C_2(M+1),$ we obtain, for any  $t \in [0, T_4]$ ,

$$\|\partial w(t)\|_{\dot{H}^{\tau_1-1}} \le \|\partial w(t)\|_{\dot{H}^{\tau_0-1}}^{1-\theta} \|\partial w(t)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_1-2}}^{\theta} \lesssim \|\partial w(0)\|_{\dot{H}^{s_1-2}\cap\dot{H}^{s_1-1}}^{\theta}, \tag{6.14}$$

where  $\tau_0(1 - \theta) + (s_1 - 1)\theta = \tau_1$ .

6.4.2. Long time continuity. With short time continuity available, it is easy to deduce long time continuity. Actually, as  $T < T_*$ , there exists  $M < \infty$  such that

$$\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T];\dot{H}^{s-1}\cap\dot{H}^{s_1-2})} \leq M < \infty.$$

For fixed  $s_1 \in (s_c, s)$ , we have a uniform  $T_4$  such that we have short time continuity in any interval of length less than  $T_4$ , around the solution u. Thus, we divide [0, T] into finitely many, say N, adjacent intervals  $\{I_j\}_{i=1}^N$  with  $|I_j| < T_4$ ,  $I_j = [t_{j-1}, t_j]$ ,  $t_0 = 0$ ,  $t_N = T$ .

Let  $\tau_j = s - j(s - s_1)/N$ . We apply short time continuity, from  $t_{j-1}$  with regularity  $\tau_{j-1}$ , to solution with regularity  $\tau_j$  in the interval  $I_j$ . Combining the results in those intervals, we obtain long time continuity.

#### 7. Three-dimensional almost global existence with small data

In this section, when n = 3, we show that the lower bound of the lifespan, available from local results, can be improved to almost global existence (Theorem 1.4). Without loss of generality, we assume that  $s = 3/2 + \mu$  with  $\mu \in (0, 1/2]$  and the solution lies in  $CH^s \cap C^1H^{s-1}$ .

Let  $I \subset J := [0, T_*(u_0, u_1))$  be the subset such that for any  $T \in I$ , we have

$$\|D^{s-1}u\|_{LE_T} \le 10C_3\varepsilon_s, \quad \|u\|_{LE_T} \le 10C_3\varepsilon_1, \tag{7.1}$$

where  $C_3$  denotes the constant in (3.21). It is clear that I is nonempty and closed in J. By a bootstrap argument, to show existence up to time  $\exp(c_1/(\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s))$ , we need only show that (7.1) holds for  $5C_3$  instead of  $10C_3$ , for any  $T \in I \cap [0, \exp(c_1/(\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s))]$ , provided that  $\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s < \delta$  for some sufficiently small  $\delta > 0$ .

By Sobolev embedding, we see that

$$\|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}(S_T)} \leq C \|\nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}H^{s-1}(S_T)} \leq 10CC_3(\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s) \lesssim 1,$$

 $g'(u) = \mathcal{O}(1)$ , and so

$$\|g(u)\|_{L^{\infty}(S_T)} \leq \left\|u\int_0^1 g'(\lambda u)\,d\lambda\right\|_{L^{\infty}(S_T)} \lesssim \varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s.$$

Moreover, we have

$$\|r^{1-\mu}\partial g(u)\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|r^{1-\mu}\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-1}} \lesssim \varepsilon_s, \tag{7.2}$$

$$\|r\partial g(u)\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|r\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{s-1}} \lesssim \varepsilon_{1} + \varepsilon_{s}.$$

$$(7.3)$$

From these estimates, we see that (3.20) is satisfied when  $T \leq \exp(c/\varepsilon_c)$  with  $c + \varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s \ll 1$ .

Recalling that u is constructed through approximation from  $C_t^{\infty} C_c^{\infty}$  solutions of approximate equations, Proposition 3.6 applies to u as well, which gives us

$$\|D^{s-1}u\|_{LE_T} \le C_3 \varepsilon_s + C_3 (\ln \langle T \rangle)^{1/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{\mu/2} D^{s-1} F(u)\|_{L^2_{t,x}},$$
(7.4)

$$\|u\|_{LE_T} \le C_3 \varepsilon_1 + C_3 (\ln \langle T \rangle)^{1/2} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{\mu/2} F(u)\|_{L^2_{t,x}}.$$
(7.5)

When  $F(u) = a(u)u_t^2$ , in view of (7.2) and (7.3) we have

$$\begin{aligned} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{\mu/2} F(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} &\lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-\mu/2} u_{t}\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|r^{1-\mu} \langle r \rangle^{\mu} a(u) u_{t}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim (\ln \langle T \rangle)^{1/2} \varepsilon_{1}(\varepsilon_{1} + \varepsilon_{s}). \end{aligned}$$

For the term with  $D^{s-1} = D^{1/2+\mu}$ , by Theorems 2.4 and 2.3 together with Lemma 2.5 we have

$$\begin{split} \|r^{(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{\mu/2} D^{s-1} F(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-\mu/2} D^{s-1} u_{t}\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|r^{1-\mu} \langle r \rangle^{\mu} (|a(u)| + |a(0)|) u_{t}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &+ \|r^{-3(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-\mu/2} D^{s-1} (a(u) - a(0))\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|r^{2(1-\mu)} \langle r \rangle^{\mu} u^{2}_{t}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-\mu/2} D^{s-1} u_{t}\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} H^{s-1}} \\ &+ \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-\mu/2} r^{\mu-1} D^{s-1} u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} \dot{H}^{s-1}} \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} H^{s-1}} \\ &\lesssim (\ln \langle T \rangle)^{1/2} \varepsilon_{s} (\varepsilon_{1} + \varepsilon_{s}) + \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-\mu/2} D^{3/2} u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} \dot{H}^{s-1}} \\ &\lesssim (\ln \langle T \rangle)^{1/2} \varepsilon_{s} (\varepsilon_{1} + \varepsilon_{s}), \end{split}$$

where in the second to last inequality, we have used Lemma 2.7.

Then, combining this with (7.4) and (7.5), we arrive at

$$\|D^{\lambda-1}u\|_{LE_T} \leq C_3 \varepsilon_{\lambda} + C(\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s) \varepsilon_{\lambda} \ln \langle T \rangle, \quad \lambda = 1, s,$$

and so

$$\|D^{s-1}u\|_{LE_T} \leq 5C_3\varepsilon_s, \quad \|u\|_{LE_T} \leq 5C_3\varepsilon_1,$$

for any  $T \in I \cap [0, \exp(c_1/(\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s))]$ , where  $c_1 = \min(c, 1/(4C))$ .

## 8. High-dimensional global well-posedness

In this section, we show that when  $\varepsilon_s + \varepsilon_1$  is small enough, the lower bound of the lifespan can be improved to global existence when  $n \ge 4$ .

For any  $s > s_c$ , there exists  $\mu \in (0, 1/3)$  such that  $s > s_c + \mu$ . Without loss of generality, we assume  $s = s_c + \mu$  and the solution lies in  $CH^s \cap C^1H^{s-1}$ . Let  $I \subset J := [0, T_*(u_0, u_1))$  be the subset such that for any  $T \in I$ , we have

$$\|D^{s-1}u\|_{LE_T} \le 10C\varepsilon_s, \quad \|u\|_{LE_T} \le 10C\varepsilon_1, \tag{8.1}$$

where *C* is the constant in (3.35) of Proposition 3.9. It is clear that *I* is nonempty and closed in *J*. By a bootstrap argument, to show global existence, we need only show that (8.1) holds for 5*C* instead of 10*C*, for any  $T \in I$ , provided that  $\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s < \delta$  for some sufficiently small  $\delta > 0$ .

By Sobolev embedding, we see that

$$\|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{L^{\infty}}(S_T)} \lesssim \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}H^{s-1}(S_T)} \lesssim \varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s,$$

and  $g'(u) = \mathcal{O}(1)$ , and so

$$\|\langle r \rangle^{\mu_1} g(u)\|_{L^{\infty}(S_T)} \lesssim \|\langle r \rangle^{\mu_1} u\|_{L^{\infty}(S_T)} \lesssim \|u\|_{L^{\infty}(\dot{H}^{n/2-\mu_1} \cap \dot{H}^{n/2+\mu_1})(S_T)} \lesssim \varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s,$$

provided that  $\mu_1 \leq \mu$ . Moreover, we have

$$\|r^{1-\mu}\partial g(u)\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|r^{1-\mu}\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}\dot{H}^{s-1}_{\mathrm{rad}}} \lesssim \varepsilon_s,\tag{8.2}$$

$$\|r^{1+\mu_1}\partial g(u)\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|r^{1+\mu_1}\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}} \lesssim \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_t \dot{H}^{n/2-1-\mu_1}} \lesssim \varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s, \tag{8.3}$$

and for any  $0 \le j \le [(n-1)/2]$ ,

$$\|r^{j}\nabla^{j}u\|_{L^{\infty}_{x}} \lesssim \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{n/2}_{2,1}} \lesssim \varepsilon_{1} + \varepsilon_{s}.$$

From these estimates, we see that (3.36) is satisfied when  $\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s \ll 1$ .

Recalling that u is constructed through approximation from  $C_t^{\infty} C_c^{\infty}$  solutions of approximate equations, (3.35) applies for u as well, which gives us

$$\|u\|_{LE_T} \le C\varepsilon_1 + C \|wF(u)\|_{L^2_{t,x}},$$
(8.4)

and in the case of odd n,

$$\|D^{s-1}u\|_{LE_T} \le C\varepsilon_s + C\|wD^{s-1}F(u)\|_{L^2_{I,x}},$$
(8.5)

where we set  $w = r^{(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{(\mu+\mu_1)/2}$ . We claim that the following variant of (8.5):

$$\|D^{s-1}u\|_{LE_T} \le C\varepsilon_s + C\|wD^{s-1}F(u)\|_{L^2_{I,x}} + \tilde{C}\varepsilon_s(\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s)$$
(8.6)

for some  $\tilde{C}$ , applies for even *n* as well. Before presenting the proof of (8.6), let us use it to conclude the global existence.

First, we have

$$\begin{split} \|wF(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} &\lesssim \|w^{-1}\partial u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|w^{2}(|a(u)| + |b(u)|)\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|w^{-1}\partial u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} C(\|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}}) \|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{s-1}} \lesssim (\varepsilon_{1} + \varepsilon_{s})\varepsilon_{1}. \end{split}$$

Concerning the part with  $D^{s-1}$ , when  $F(u) = a(u)u_t^2 = (a(0) + \tilde{a}(u))u_t^2$  and n is odd, by Theorem 2.4, Proposition 2.8 with [s-1] = k = (n-3)/2 and  $k + (1-\mu) + (1+\mu_1)/2$ < n/2, together with Lemma 2.5, we see that  $||wD^{s-1}F(u)||_{L^2_{t,x}}$  is controlled by

$$\begin{split} \|w^{-1}D^{s-1}u_{t}\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}\|w^{2}u_{t}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} + \|r^{-(1-\mu)}w^{-1}D^{s-1}\tilde{a}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}\|r^{1-\mu}wu^{2}_{t}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ \lesssim \|D^{s-1}u\|_{LE_{T}}\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{s-1}} + \|r^{-(1-\mu)}w^{-1}D^{s-1}u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{s-1}} \\ \lesssim \|D^{s-1}u\|_{LE_{T}}\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{s-1}} + \|w^{-1}D^{s-\mu}u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}\|\partial u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\dot{H}^{s-1}} \lesssim (\varepsilon_{1}+\varepsilon_{s})\varepsilon_{s}, \end{split}$$

where in the second inequality, we have used Lemma 2.7.

When *n* is even, we have [s-1] = n/2 - 1, and we can apply Proposition 2.8 only if  $\mu > (1 + \mu_1)/2$ . For the remaining case  $0 < \mu \le (1 + \mu_1)/2$ , we notice that  $1 - \mu + (1 + \mu_1)/2 < n/2$ , and we can apply Lemma 2.7 to obtain

$$\|w^{-1}r^{\mu-1}D^{s-1}\tilde{a}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \lesssim \|w^{-1}D^{s-\mu}\tilde{a}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \lesssim \|w^{-1}\nabla^{n/2}\tilde{a}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}.$$

Noticing that

$$\begin{aligned} |\nabla^{n/2}\tilde{a}(u)| &\lesssim \sum_{\substack{|\sum \beta_l| = n/2, \, |\beta_1| \ge |\beta_l| \ge 1}} \prod_{l=1}^j |\nabla^{\beta_l} u| \\ &\lesssim \sum_{\substack{|\beta_l| < n/2, \, l \ge 2}} r^{|\beta_1| - n/2} |\nabla^{\beta_1} u| \prod_{l=2}^j |r^{|\beta_l|} \nabla^{\beta_l} u|, \end{aligned}$$

we get

$$\|w^{-1}\nabla^{n/2}\tilde{a}(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \lesssim \sum_{1 \le j \le n/2} \|w^{-1}r^{j-n/2}\nabla^{j}u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \lesssim \|w^{-1}D^{n/2}u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \lesssim \varepsilon_{1} + \varepsilon_{s},$$
(8.7)

and thus we have the same estimate as for the odd spatial dimension.

Then, combining the above with (8.4) and (8.5), we arrive at

$$\|D^{s-1}u\|_{LE_T} \leq C\varepsilon_s + \tilde{C}\varepsilon_s(\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s), \quad \|u\|_{LE_T} \leq C\varepsilon_1 + \tilde{C}\varepsilon_1(\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s).$$

Consequently, with  $\varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s \ll 1$ , we have

$$\|D^{s-1}u\|_{LE_T} \leq 2C\varepsilon_s, \quad \|u\|_{LE_T} \leq 2C\varepsilon_1,$$

for any  $T \in I$ , which shows that (8.1) holds for 2*C*. By continuity, we see that  $T_* = \infty$  and this completes the proof.

## 8.1. (8.6) for even spatial dimension

In the case of even *n* with  $s = n/2 + \mu \ge 2$ , we can apply (3.35) with  $\theta = s - 2$  to the equation of  $\nabla u$ ,

$$(\Box + g(u)\Delta)\nabla u = \nabla F(u) - (\nabla g(u))\Delta u,$$

which gives

$$\|D^{s-1}u\|_{LE_T} \lesssim \varepsilon_s + \|wD^{s-1}F(u)\|_{L^2_{t,x}} + \|wD^{s-2}((\nabla g(u))\Delta u)\|_{L^2_{t,x}}.$$
(8.8)

When  $n \ge 6$ , we have  $n/2 - 2 - \mu_1 > 1/2$  so that

$$\|w^2 r \Delta u\|_{L^{\infty}_{x}} \lesssim \|\Delta u\|_{H^{s-2}_{\mathrm{rad}}} \lesssim \varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s, \quad \|r^{1-\mu} \nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \lesssim \varepsilon_s.$$

Moreover, by Lemma 2.7, as  $2 - \mu + (1 + \mu_1)/2 < n/2$ , we have the following estimate similar to (8.7):

$$\|w^{-1}r^{\mu-2}D^{s-2}g'(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \lesssim \|w^{-1}D^{n/2}g'(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \lesssim \|w^{-1}D^{n/2}u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \lesssim \varepsilon_{1} + \varepsilon_{s},$$

which gives

$$\|w^{-1}r^{\mu-2}D^{s-2}g'(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \lesssim \varepsilon_{1} + \varepsilon_{s}.$$
(8.9)

Then, by Theorem 2.4,

$$\begin{split} \|wD^{s-2}((\nabla g(u))\Delta u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} &\lesssim \|w^{-1}D^{s-2}\Delta u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}\|w^{2}g'(u)\nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &+ \|w^{-1}r^{-1}D^{s-2}\nabla u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}\|w^{2}rg'(u)\Delta u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &+ \|w^{-1}r^{\mu-2}D^{s-2}g'(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}\|w^{2}r^{2-\mu}\nabla u\Delta u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon_{s}(\varepsilon_{1}+\varepsilon_{s}). \end{split}$$

In the case of n = 4, we have  $s = 2 + \mu$ . Let  $q = 2/(1 - 2\mu)$  so that  $1/q + \mu = 1/2$ , and

$$\|r^{3\mu}\Delta u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}L^{q}_{x}} \lesssim \|D^{\mu}\Delta u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}L^{2}_{x}} \lesssim \varepsilon_{s}.$$

Moreover, we claim that

$$\|wr^{-3\mu}D^{\mu}\nabla g(u)\|_{L^2_{t}L^{1/\mu}_{x}} \lesssim \varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s, \tag{8.10}$$

thus

$$\begin{split} \|wD^{\mu}((\nabla g(u))\Delta u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} &\lesssim \|w^{-1}D^{\mu}\Delta u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}\|w^{2}\nabla g(u)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &+ \|wr^{-3\mu}D^{\mu}\nabla g(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t}L^{1/\mu}_{x}}\|r^{3\mu}\Delta u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}L^{q}_{x}} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon_{s}(\varepsilon_{1}+\varepsilon_{s}). \end{split}$$

It remains to prove the claim (8.10). Actually, noticing that

$$wr^{-3\mu} = r^{1-4\mu} \langle r \rangle^{\mu+\mu_1} w^{-1} \lesssim r^{3(1/2-\mu)} (w^{-1}r^{-1/2-\mu} + w^{-1}r^{\mu_1-1/2})$$

an application of Lemma 2.9 gives

$$\begin{split} \|wr^{-3\mu}D^{\mu}\nabla g(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t}L^{1/\mu}_{x}} \\ \lesssim \|w^{-1}r^{-1/2-\mu}D^{1/2}\nabla g(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} + \|w^{-1}r^{\mu_{1}-1/2}D^{1/2}\nabla g(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}}, \end{split}$$

where we have used the assumption  $\mu \le 1/3$  to ensure  $-(1 + \mu_1)/2 - 1/2 - \mu \ge -(n-1)/2$ . The second term on the right can be controlled by using Proposition 2.8 and Lemma 2.7:

$$\begin{split} \|w^{-1}r^{-1/2+\mu_1}D^{1/2}\nabla g(u)\|_{L^2_{t,x}} &\lesssim \|w^{-1}r^{-1/2+\mu_1}D^{3/2}u\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|w^{-1}D^{2-\mu_1}u\|_{L^2_{t,x}} \lesssim \varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_s. \end{split}$$

For the first term on the right, we use Lemma 2.7 to obtain

$$\begin{split} \|w^{-1}r^{-1/2-\mu}D^{1/2}\nabla g(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} &\lesssim \|w^{-1}r^{-\mu}\Delta g(u)\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \|w^{-1}r^{-\mu}\Delta u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} + \|w^{-1}r^{-1}\nabla u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} \|r^{1-\mu}\nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon_{1} + \varepsilon_{s}. \end{split}$$

## 9. Appendix: Proof of Morawetz type estimates of Theorem 3.4

In this section, we prove the fundamental Morawetz type estimates (Theorem 3.4). Let  $S_T = [0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^n$  with  $n \ge 3$ . We consider the linear wave equation (3.2), that is,

$$\Box_h u := (-\partial_t^2 + \Delta + \tilde{h}^{\alpha\beta}(t, x)\partial_\alpha \partial_\beta)u = F, \qquad (9.1)$$

where we assume  $\tilde{h}^{\alpha\beta} = h^{\alpha\beta} - m^{\alpha\beta}$ ,  $h^{\alpha\beta} = h^{\beta\alpha}$ ,  $\tilde{h}^{00} = 0$  and  $\Box_h$  is uniformly hyperbolic in the sense of (3.1).

**Lemma 9.1** (Morawetz type estimates). Let f = f(r) be any fixed differentiable function. For any solutions  $u \in C^{\infty}([0, T]; C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n))$  to equation (9.1) in  $S_T$  with (3.1) and  $n \ge 3$ , we have

$$(fXu)(h^{\alpha\beta}\partial_{\alpha}\partial_{\beta}u) = \partial_{\gamma}P_{h}^{\gamma} - Q, \qquad (9.2)$$

where  $Xu = (\partial_r + \frac{n-1}{2r})u$ ,  $P_h^0 = fh^{0\beta}\partial_\beta uXu$ ,  $P_h^j = \mathcal{O}((|f| + |rf'| + |f\tilde{h}|)|\tilde{\partial}u|^2)$ ,

$$Q = Q_0 + \mathcal{O}((|fh|/r + |\partial(fh)|)|\partial u||\partial u|),$$
  

$$Q_0 = \frac{2f - rf'}{r} \frac{|\nabla u|^2}{2} + f' \frac{|\partial_r u|^2 + |\partial_t u|^2}{2} - \frac{n - 1}{4} \Delta\left(\frac{f}{r}\right) u^2, \quad (9.3)$$

and  $|\nabla u|^2 = |\nabla u|^2 - |\partial_r u|^2$ .

This essentially comes from multiplying the wave equation by  $f(r)(\partial_r + \frac{n-1}{2r})u$  and a tedious calculation with integration by parts. See e.g. [34, pp. 199–200], [14, p. 273, (2.10)–(2.11)]. Typically, f is chosen to be a differentiable function satisfying

$$f \le 1, \quad 2f \ge rf'(r) \ge 0, \quad -\Delta(f/r) \ge 0,$$
 (9.4)

which ensures that  $Q_0$  is positive semidefinite. In the literature, some of the typical choices are f = 1 [38],  $1 - (3 + r)^{-\delta}$  ( $\delta > 0$ ) [45], r/(R + r) [34, 43],  $(r/(R + r))^{\mu}$  ( $\mu \in (0, 1)$ ) [13, 14].

# 9.1. Details: general case

Let  $\omega^j = \omega_j = x^j/r$ . As  $\partial_j = \omega_j \partial_r + \not{\nabla}_j$ ,  $\partial_r = \omega^j \partial_j$ ,  $2X = \partial_r - \partial_r^* = \omega^j \partial_j + \partial_j \omega^j = 2\omega^j \partial_j + (n-1)/r$ , we have  $[X, \partial_t] = 0$  and

$$[X,\partial_k] = [\omega^j,\partial_k]\partial_j + \frac{n-1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{r},\partial_k\right] = -\frac{\delta_k^j - \omega^j \omega_k}{r} \partial_j + \frac{n-1}{2r^2} \omega_k = \frac{1}{r} (-\partial_k + \omega_k X).$$

Noticing that

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_{\alpha}\partial_{\beta}uXu &= \partial_{\alpha}(\partial_{\beta}uXu) - \partial_{\beta}u\partial_{\alpha}Xu \\ &= \partial_{\alpha}(\partial_{\beta}uXu) - \partial_{\beta}u[\partial_{\alpha}, X]u - \partial_{\beta}uX\partial_{\alpha}u, \end{aligned}$$

as  $u_{\alpha\beta} = u_{\beta\alpha}$  we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} 2\partial_{\alpha}\partial_{\beta}uXu &= \partial_{\alpha}(\partial_{\beta}uXu) + \partial_{\beta}(\partial_{\alpha}uXu) - \partial_{\beta}u[\partial_{\alpha}, X]u - \partial_{\alpha}u[\partial_{\beta}, X]u \\ &- \partial_{\beta}uX\partial_{\alpha}u - \partial_{\alpha}uX\partial_{\beta}u. \end{aligned}$$

Noticing also that  $\partial_j(\omega^j FG) = FXG + GXF$ , we get

$$2\partial_{\alpha}\partial_{\beta}uXu = \partial_{\alpha}(\partial_{\beta}uXu) + \partial_{\beta}(\partial_{\alpha}uXu) - \partial_{\beta}u[\partial_{\alpha}, X]u - \partial_{\alpha}u[\partial_{\beta}, X]u - \partial_{j}(\omega^{J}\partial_{\beta}u\partial_{\alpha}u).$$

· .

To be specific, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_t^2 u X u &= \partial_t (\partial_t u X u) - \partial_j (\omega^j u_t^2/2), \\ 2\partial_t \partial_j u X u &= \partial_t (\partial_j u X u) + \partial_j (\partial_t u X u) - \partial_k (\omega^k \partial_t u \partial_j u) + \frac{u_t (-\partial_k + \omega_k X) u}{r}, \\ 2\partial_j \partial_k u X u &= \partial_j (\partial_k u X u) + \partial_k (\partial_j u X u) - \partial_m (\omega^m \partial_j u \partial_k u) \\ &+ \frac{\partial_j u (-\partial_k + \omega_k X) u + \partial_k u (-\partial_j + \omega_j X) u}{r}. \end{aligned}$$

In summary, we have

$$(\partial_{\alpha}\partial_{\beta}u)Xu = \partial_{\gamma}P^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta} + Q_{\alpha\beta}, \qquad (9.5)$$

with  $P_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma} = \mathcal{O}(|\partial u| |\tilde{\partial} u|)$  and  $rQ_{\alpha\beta} = \mathcal{O}(|\partial u| |\tilde{\partial} u|)$ .

# 9.2. Details: general multiplier

By (9.5), when we multiply fXu by  $\Box u$ , we get

$$\partial^{\alpha}\partial_{\alpha}ufXu = \partial_{\gamma}(fm^{\alpha\beta}P^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}) - f'\omega_{k}m^{\alpha\beta}P^{k}_{\alpha\beta} + fm^{\alpha\beta}Q_{\alpha\beta},$$

where

$$\begin{split} m^{\alpha\beta} P^{0}_{\alpha\beta} &= -P^{0}_{00} + \sum_{j} P^{0}_{jj} = -\partial_{t} u X u, \\ m^{\alpha\beta} P^{k}_{\alpha\beta} &= -P^{k}_{00} + \sum_{j} P^{k}_{jj} = \omega^{k} \frac{u^{2}_{t}}{2} + \sum_{j} \left( \delta^{k}_{j} u_{j} X u - \frac{1}{2} \omega^{k} u^{2}_{j} \right) \\ &= \omega^{k} \frac{u^{2}_{t} - |\nabla u|^{2}}{2} + u_{k} X u, \\ m^{\alpha\beta} Q_{\alpha\beta} &= -Q_{00} + \sum_{j} Q_{jj} = \sum_{j} \partial_{j} u \frac{1}{r} (-\partial_{j} + \omega_{j} X) u \\ &= \frac{1}{r} (-|\nabla u|^{2} + u^{2}_{r}) + \frac{n-1}{2r^{2}} u \partial_{r} u. \end{split}$$

Noticing that  $\frac{u\partial_r u}{r^2} = \frac{1}{r^2}\partial_r u^2 = -\frac{1}{2}\nabla r^{-1}\cdot\nabla u^2$  and

$$2f\frac{u\partial_r u}{r^2} = -\nabla \frac{f}{r} \cdot \nabla u^2 + \frac{f'}{r} \partial_r u^2 = -\nabla \cdot \left(u^2 \nabla \frac{f}{r}\right) + u^2 \Delta \left(\frac{f}{r}\right) + \frac{f'}{r} \partial_r u^2,$$

we obtain

$$-f'\omega_k m^{\alpha\beta} P^k_{\alpha\beta} = -f' \bigg( \frac{u_t^2 - |\nabla u|^2}{2} + u_r X u \bigg),$$

and

$$f m^{\alpha \beta} Q_{\alpha \beta} = -\frac{f}{r} |\nabla u|^2 + \frac{n-1}{4} \left( \Delta \left( \frac{f}{r} \right) u^2 + \frac{f'}{r} \partial_r u^2 \right) + \partial_j F^j$$

with  $F^{j} = \mathcal{O}((|f| + |rf'|)r^{-2}u^{2}).$ 

In summary, we have

$$\begin{split} (\partial^{\alpha}\partial_{\alpha}u)fXu &= \partial_{\gamma}(fm^{\alpha\beta}P^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}) - f'\omega_{k}m^{\alpha\beta}P^{k}_{\alpha\beta} + fm^{\alpha\beta}Q_{\alpha\beta} \\ &= \partial_{\gamma}\tilde{P}^{\gamma} - \frac{f}{r}|\nabla u|^{2} + \frac{n-1}{4}\Delta\bigg(\frac{f}{r}\bigg)u^{2} - f'\bigg(\frac{u_{t}^{2} - |\nabla u|^{2}}{2} + u_{r}^{2}\bigg) \\ &= \partial_{\gamma}\tilde{P}^{\gamma} - f'\frac{u_{t}^{2} + u_{r}^{2}}{2} + \frac{n-1}{4}\Delta\bigg(\frac{f}{r}\bigg)u^{2} - \frac{(2f - rf')|\nabla u|^{2}}{2r} \\ &= \partial_{\gamma}\tilde{P}^{\gamma} - Q_{0}, \end{split}$$

where  $\tilde{P}^{j} = \mathcal{O}((|f| + |rf'|)|\tilde{\partial}u|^2)$  and  $\tilde{P}^{0} = -fu_t Xu$ . For perturbation, we have

$$f\tilde{h}^{\alpha\beta}(\partial_{\alpha}\partial_{\beta}u)Xu = \partial_{\gamma}(f\tilde{h}^{\alpha\beta}P^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}) - P^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}\partial_{\gamma}(f\tilde{h}^{\alpha\beta}) + f\tilde{h}^{\alpha\beta}Q_{\alpha\beta}.$$
 (9.6)

In summary, we have obtained (9.2).

# 9.3. Choice of multiplier function f

To prove the Morawetz type estimates (Lemma 3.4), we will choose two kinds of multiplier functions f, with parameter R > 0,

$$f = \frac{r}{R+r},\tag{9.7}$$

$$f = \left(\frac{r}{R+r}\right)^{\mu} = \left(1 - \frac{R}{R+r}\right)^{\mu}, \quad \mu \in (0,1).$$
 (9.8)

Of course, (9.7) can be viewed as the limit case of (9.8) when  $\mu = 1$ .

Now we do the calculation for f given in (9.8) with  $\mu \in (0, 1]$ . We first notice that

$$f'(r) = \mu \left(\frac{r}{R+r}\right)^{\mu-1} \frac{R}{(R+r)^2} = \mu \frac{Rr^{\mu-1}}{(R+r)^{\mu+1}} \ge 0,$$
(9.9)

$$\frac{f(r)}{r} - f'(r) = \frac{r^{\mu-1}}{(R+r)^{\mu}} \left(1 - \frac{\mu R}{R+r}\right) \ge 0, \tag{9.10}$$

$$\frac{2f(r) - rf'(r)}{r} \ge \frac{f(r)}{r} \ge f'(r).$$
(9.11)

In order to compute  $-\Delta(f(r)/r)$ , we recall that

$$-\Delta\left(\frac{f(r)}{r}\right) = -r^{1-n}\partial_r\left(r^{n-1}\partial_r\frac{f(r)}{r}\right) = r^{1-n}\partial_r\left(r^{n-2}\left(\frac{f(r)}{r} - f'(r)\right)\right).$$

Using this identity and (9.10), we see that  $-\Delta(f(r)/r)$  equals

$$r^{1-n}\partial_r \left(\frac{r^{n+\mu-3}}{(R+r)^{\mu}} \left(1 - \frac{\mu R}{R+r}\right)\right)$$

$$= \left(\frac{(n+\mu-3)r^{-3+\mu}}{(R+r)^{\mu}} - \frac{\mu r^{-2+\mu}}{(R+r)^{\mu+1}}\right) \left(1 - \frac{\mu R}{R+r}\right) + \frac{\mu R r^{-2+\mu}}{(R+r)^{\mu+2}}$$

$$= \frac{r^{-3+\mu}}{(R+r)^{\mu}} \left((n+\mu-3) - \frac{\mu r}{R+r}\right) \left(1 - \frac{\mu R}{R+r}\right) + \frac{\mu R r^{-2+\mu}}{(R+r)^{\mu+2}}$$

$$= \frac{r^{-3+\mu}}{(R+r)^{\mu}} \left(n-3 + \frac{\mu R}{R+r}\right) \left(1 - \frac{\mu R}{R+r}\right) + \frac{\mu R r^{-2+\mu}}{(R+r)^{\mu+2}},$$

from which we see that, as  $n \ge 3$ ,

$$-\Delta\left(\frac{f(r)}{r}\right) \ge (1-\mu)\frac{\mu R^2 r^{-3+\mu}}{(R+r)^{\mu+2}} + \frac{\mu R r^{-2+\mu}}{(R+r)^{\mu+2}} \ge 0.$$
(9.12)

In summary, when  $\mu \in (0, 1)$  we see that  $Q_0$  from (9.3) is nonnegative and has the following lower bound for  $r \leq R$ :

$$Q_0 \ge f' \frac{|\partial u|^2}{2} - \frac{n-1}{4} \Delta\left(\frac{f}{r}\right) u^2 \gtrsim_{\mu} \frac{|\tilde{\partial} u|^2}{R^{\mu} r^{1-\mu}},\tag{9.13}$$

where the implicit constant depends only on *n* and  $\mu \in (0, 1)$ , and in particular is independent of R > 0. On the other hand, when  $\mu = 1$ ,  $Q_0$  is still nonnegative and has the following lower bound for  $R/2 \le r \le R$ :

$$Q_0 \ge f' \frac{|\partial u|^2}{2} - \frac{n-1}{4} \Delta\left(\frac{f}{r}\right) u^2 \ge \frac{1}{8R} |\partial u|^2 + \frac{n-1}{32} \frac{1}{R^2 r} u^2 \gtrsim \frac{|\partial u|^2}{r}.$$
 (9.14)

# 9.4. Proof of Morawetz type estimates

Equipped with Lemmas 3.2 and 9.1, together with the observations (9.13)–(9.14), we can prove the Morawetz type estimates of Lemma 3.4.

Let us begin with the proof of (3.10). First, applying (9.13) with R = 1, and (9.14) with  $R \ge 1$ , that is, using  $f = \left(\frac{r}{1+r}\right)^{\mu}$  and  $f = \frac{r}{R+r}$  with  $R \ge 1$ , we get

$$\begin{split} \int_{r \leq 1} \frac{|\tilde{\partial}u|^2}{r^{1-\mu}} \, dx \, dt + \sup_{R \geq 1} \int_{R/2 \leq r \leq R} \frac{|\tilde{\partial}u|^2}{r} \, dx \, dt \\ &\lesssim \sup_{f = (\frac{r}{1+r})^{\mu}, \frac{r}{R+r}, R \geq 1} \int_{S_T} \mathcal{Q}_0 \, dx \, dt \\ &\lesssim \sup_{f = (\frac{r}{1+r})^{\mu}, \frac{r}{R+r}, R \geq 1} \left( -\int_{S_T} fF\left(\partial_r + \frac{n-1}{2r}\right) u \, dx \, dt + \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} P_h^0(t, \cdot) \, dx \right|_{t=0}^T \\ &+ \int_{S_T} (\mathcal{Q}_0 - \mathcal{Q}) \, dx \, dt \Big) \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} &\lesssim \int_{S_T} |F\tilde{\partial}u| \, dx \, dt + \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\partial u(T)| \, |\tilde{\partial}u(T)| \, dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\partial u(0)| \, |\tilde{\partial}u(0)| \, dx \\ &+ \sup_{f = (\frac{r}{1+r})^{\mu}, \frac{r}{R+r}, R \ge 1} \int_{S_T} \left( |f \, \partial h| + \frac{|f \tilde{h}|}{r} \right) |\partial u| \, |\tilde{\partial}u| \, dx \, dt \\ &\lesssim \int_{S_T} |F \tilde{\partial}u| \, dx \, dt + \|\tilde{\partial}u(t)\|_{L^{\infty}L^2(S_T)}^2 + \int_{S_T} \left( |\partial h| + \frac{|\tilde{h}|}{r^{1-\mu} \langle r \rangle^{\mu}} \right) |\partial u| \, |\tilde{\partial}u| \, dx \, dt, \end{split}$$

where we have used (9.2) in the second inequality, and the facts  $|f| \le 1, 0 \le f' \le f/r$ ,

$$\begin{split} |Q - Q_0| &\lesssim \left( |f \partial h| + |f'\tilde{h}| + \frac{|f\tilde{h}|}{r} \right) |\partial u| |\tilde{\partial} u| \\ &\lesssim \left( |f \partial h| + \frac{|f\tilde{h}|}{r} \right) |\partial u| |\tilde{\partial} u|, \end{split}$$

and  $|P^0| \leq |\partial u| |\tilde{\partial} u|$  in the third inequality. By Lemma 3.2 and Hardy's inequality,

$$\begin{split} \|u\|_{X_{1}}^{2} &:= \int_{r \leq 1} \frac{|\tilde{\partial}u|^{2}}{r^{1-\mu}} \, dx \, dt + \sup_{R \geq 1} \int_{R/2 \leq r \leq R} \frac{|\tilde{\partial}u|^{2}}{r} \, dx \, dt + \|\partial u(t)\|_{L^{\infty}L^{2}(S_{T})}^{2} \\ &\lesssim \int_{S_{T}} |F\tilde{\partial}u| \, dx \, dt + \|\partial u(0)\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\ &+ \int_{S_{T}} \left( |\partial h| + \frac{|\tilde{h}|}{r^{1-\mu} \langle r \rangle^{\mu}} \right) |\partial u| \, |\tilde{\partial}u| \, dx \, dt. \end{split}$$

Thus to get (3.10), we need only show that

$$\|u\|_{LE_T} \lesssim \|u\|_{X_1},\tag{9.15}$$

which essentially follows from a standard argument of Keel–Smith–Sogge [20]. Here, for completeness, we write down the proof. The first and second terms are trivial to control. For the remaining two terms, with  $\alpha \in [0, \mu]$ , we have

$$\begin{split} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2} \langle r \rangle^{-\alpha/2} \tilde{\partial} u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}(S_{T})}^{2} \\ \lesssim \|r^{(\mu-1)/2} \tilde{\partial} u\|_{L^{2}(r \leq 1)}^{2} + \sum_{0 \leq j \leq \ln \langle T \rangle} \|r^{(\mu-1-\alpha)/2} \tilde{\partial} u\|_{L^{2}(r \simeq 2^{j})}^{2} + \|r^{(\mu-1-\alpha)/2} \tilde{\partial} u\|_{L^{2}(r \geq \langle T \rangle)}^{2} \\ \lesssim \|u\|_{X_{1}}^{2} + \sum_{0 \leq j \leq \ln \langle T \rangle} 2^{j(\mu-\alpha)} \|r^{-(1/2)} \tilde{\partial} u\|_{L^{2}(r \simeq 2^{j})}^{2} + \langle T \rangle^{\mu-1-\alpha} \|\tilde{\partial} u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}(r \geq \langle T \rangle)}^{2} \\ \lesssim \sum_{0 \leq j \leq \ln \langle T \rangle} 2^{j(\mu-\alpha)} \|u\|_{X_{1}} + \langle T \rangle^{\mu-\alpha} \|\tilde{\partial} u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}L^{2}_{x}} \lesssim C_{\alpha}(T) \|u\|_{X_{1}}^{2}, \end{split}$$

where

$$C_{\alpha}(T) = \begin{cases} \ln \langle T \rangle, & \alpha = \mu, \\ \langle T \rangle^{\mu - \alpha}, & \alpha \in [0, \mu). \end{cases}$$

This completes the proof of (9.15), and so of (3.10).

Turning to the proof of (3.9), we will use  $f = (\frac{r}{T+r})^{\mu} \le 1$ . Applying (9.13), we get as before

$$\begin{split} \int_{r \leq T} \frac{|\partial u|^2}{T^{\mu} r^{1-\mu}} \, dx \, dt \\ \lesssim \int_{S_T} (|F| + |f \,\tilde{\partial} \tilde{h}| \, |\partial u|) |\tilde{\partial} u| \, dx \, dt + \|\tilde{\partial} u(t)\|_{L^{\infty} L^2(S_T)}^2 \\ \lesssim \int_{S_T} \left( |F| + \left( |\partial h| + \frac{|\tilde{h}|}{r^{1-\mu} (T+r)^{\mu}} \right) |\partial u| \right) |\tilde{\partial} u| \, dx \, dt + \|\tilde{\partial} u(t)\|_{L^{\infty} L^2(S_T)}^2. \end{split}$$

Together with Lemma 3.2, we see that

.

$$\begin{aligned} \|u\|_{X_{2}}^{2} &:= \int_{r \leq T} \frac{|\tilde{\partial}u|^{2}}{T^{\mu}r^{1-\mu}} \, dx \, dt + \|\partial u(t)\|_{L^{\infty}L^{2}(S_{T})}^{2} \\ &\lesssim \int_{S_{T}} \left( |F| + \left( |\partial h| + \frac{|\tilde{h}|}{r^{1-\mu}(T+r)^{\mu}} \right) |\partial u| \right) |\tilde{\partial}u| \, dx \, dt + \|\partial u(0)\|_{L^{2}}^{2}. \end{aligned}$$

Moreover, we have

$$\begin{split} \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}\tilde{\partial}u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}} &\lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}\tilde{\partial}u\|_{L^{2}(|x|\leq T)} + \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}\tilde{\partial}u\|_{L^{2}(|x|\geq T)} \\ &\lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}\tilde{\partial}u\|_{L^{2}(|x|\leq T)} + T^{-(1-\mu)/2}\|\tilde{\partial}u\|_{L^{2}_{t,x}(|x|\geq T)} \\ &\lesssim \|r^{-(1-\mu)/2}\tilde{\partial}u\|_{L^{2}(|x|\leq T)} + T^{\mu/2}\|\tilde{\partial}u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}L^{2}_{x}} \lesssim T^{\mu/2}\|u\|_{X_{2}}, \end{split}$$

which gives (3.9).

*Acknowledgements.* The author would like to thank Sergiu Klainerman for stimulating discussions during the author's visits in the Spring of 2017 and Summer of 2018. He would also like to thank the anonymous referee for the careful reading and helpful comments.

*Funding*. The author was supported in part by NSFC 11971428 and National Support Program for Young Top-Notch Talents.

## References

- [1] Alinhac, S.: An example of blowup at infinity for a quasilinear wave equation. Astérisque 284, 1–91 (2003) Zbl 1053.35097 MR 2003417
- Bahouri, H., Chemin, J.-Y.: Équations d'ondes quasilinéaires et effet dispersif. Internat. Math. Res. Notices 1999, 1141–1178 Zbl 0938.35106 MR 1728676
- Bahouri, H., Chemin, J.-Y.: Équations d'ondes quasilinéaires et estimations de Strichartz. Amer. J. Math. 121, 1337–1377 (1999) Zbl 0952.35073 MR 1719798
- Bergh, J., Löfström, J.: Interpolation Spaces: An Introduction. Grundlehren Math. Wiss. 223, Springer, Berlin (1976) Zbl 0344.46071 MR 0482275
- [5] Cruz-Uribe, D., Naibo, V.: Kato–Ponce inequalities on weighted and variable Lebesgue spaces. Differential Integral Equations 29, 801–836 (2016) Zbl 1374.42040 MR 3513582
- [6] D'Ancona, P.: A short proof of commutator estimates. J. Fourier Anal. Appl. 25, 1134–1146 (2019) Zbl 1415.42016 MR 3953500

- [7] Ettinger, B., Lindblad, H.: A sharp counterexample to local existence of low regularity solutions to Einstein equations in wave coordinates. Ann. of Math. (2) 185, 311–330 (2017)
   Zbl 1368.83010 MR 3583356
- [8] Fang, D., Wang, C.: Local well-posedness and ill-posedness on the equation of type  $\Box u = u^k (\partial u)^{\alpha}$ . Chinese Ann. Math. Ser. B **26**, 361–378 (2005) Zbl 1079.35071 MR 2158491
- [9] Fang, D., Wang, C.: Some remarks on Strichartz estimates for homogeneous wave equation. Nonlinear Anal. 65, 697–706 (2006) Zbl 1096.35026 MR 2231083
- [10] Fang, D., Wang, C.: Local existence for nonlinear wave equation with radial data in 2 + 1 dimensions. arXiv:0705.2849 (2007)
- [11] Fang, D., Wang, C.: Weighted Strichartz estimates with angular regularity and their applications. Forum Math. 23, 181–205 (2011) Zbl 1226.35008 MR 2769870
- [12] Hidano, K., Jiang, J.-C., Lee, S., Wang, C.: Weighted fractional chain rule and nonlinear wave equations with minimal regularity. Rev. Mat. Iberoamer. 36, 341–356 (2020)
   Zbl 1439.35335 MR 4082910
- [13] Hidano, K., Wang, C., Yokoyama, K.: The Glassey conjecture with radially symmetric data.
   J. Math. Pures Appl. (9) 98, 518–541 (2012) Zbl 1262.35033 MR 2980460
- [14] Hidano, K., Wang, C., Yokoyama, K.: On almost global existence and local well posedness for some 3-D quasi-linear wave equations. Adv. Differential Equations 17, 267–306 (2012) Zbl 1269.35019 MR 2919103
- [15] Hidano, K., Wang, C., Yokoyama, K.: Combined effects of two nonlinearities in lifespan of small solutions to semi-linear wave equations. Math. Ann. 366, 667–694 (2016)
   Zbl 1356.35144 MR 3552253
- [16] Hidano, K., Yokoyama, K.: Space-time L<sup>2</sup>-estimates and life span of the Klainerman-Machedon radial solutions to some semi-linear wave equations. Differential Integral Equations 19, 961–980 (2006) Zbl 1212.35316 MR 2262091
- [17] Hughes, T. J. R., Kato, T., Marsden, J. E.: Well-posed quasi-linear second-order hyperbolic systems with applications to nonlinear elastodynamics and general relativity. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 63, 273–294 (1977) (1976) Zbl 0361.35046 MR 420024
- [18] John, F.: Blow-up for quasilinear wave equations in three space dimensions. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 34, 29–51 (1981) Zbl 0453.35060 MR 600571
- [19] Kapitanskiĭ, L. V.: Estimates for norms in Besov and Lizorkin–Triebel spaces for solutions of second-order linear hyperbolic equations. Zap. Nauchn. Sem. Leningrad. Otdel. Mat. Inst. Steklov. 171, 106–162, 185–186 (1989) (in Russian) Zbl 0759.35014 MR 1031987
- [20] Keel, M., Smith, H. F., Sogge, C. D.: Almost global existence for some semilinear wave equations. J. Anal. Math. 87, 265–279 (2002) Zbl 1031.35107 MR 1945285
- [21] Klainerman, S., Machedon, M.: Space-time estimates for null forms and the local existence theorem. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 46, 1221–1268 (1993) Zbl 0803.35095 MR 1231427
- [22] Klainerman, S., Machedon, M.: Smoothing estimates for null forms and applications. Duke Math. J. 81, 99–133 (1996) (1995) Zbl 0909.35094 MR 1381973
- [23] Klainerman, S., Rodnianski, I.: Improved local well-posedness for quasilinear wave equations in dimension three. Duke Math. J. 117, 1–124 (2003) Zbl 1031.35091 MR 1962783
- [24] Klainerman, S., Rodnianski, I.: Rough solutions of the Einstein-vacuum equations. Ann. of Math. (2) 161, 1143–1193 (2005) Zbl 1089.83006 MR 2180400
- [25] Klainerman, S., Rodnianski, I., Szeftel, J.: The bounded  $L^2$  curvature conjecture. Invent. Math. **202**, 91–216 (2015) Zbl 1330.53089 MR 3402797
- [26] Klainerman, S., Selberg, S.: Remark on the optimal regularity for equations of wave maps type. Comm. Partial Differential Equations 22, 901–918 (1997) Zbl 0884.35102 MR 1452172
- [27] Li, T.-T., Zhou, Y.: A note on the life-span of classical solutions to nonlinear wave equations in four space dimensions. Indiana Univ. Math. J. 44, 1207–1248 (1995) Zbl 0851.35094 MR 1386767

- [28] Lindblad, H.: A sharp counterexample to the local existence of low-regularity solutions to nonlinear wave equations. Duke Math. J. 72, 503–539 (1993) Zbl 0797.35123 MR 1248683
- [29] Lindblad, H.: Counterexamples to local existence for semi-linear wave equations. Amer. J. Math. 118, 1–16 (1996) Zbl 0855.35080 MR 1375301
- [30] Lindblad, H.: Counterexamples to local existence for quasilinear wave equations. Math. Res. Lett. 5, 605–622 (1998) Zbl 0932.35149 MR 1666844
- [31] Lindblad, H.: Global solutions of quasilinear wave equations. Amer. J. Math. 130, 115–157 (2008) Zbl 1144.35035 MR 2382144
- [32] Liu, M., Wang, C.: Concerning ill-posedness for semilinear wave equations. Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations 60, art. 19, 22 pp. (2021) Zbl 1458.35272 MR 4201642
- [33] Machihara, S., Nakamura, M., Nakanishi, K., Ozawa, T.: Endpoint Strichartz estimates and global solutions for the nonlinear Dirac equation. J. Funct. Anal. 219, 1–20 (2005) Zbl 1060.35025 MR 2108356
- [34] Metcalfe, J., Sogge, C. D.: Long-time existence of quasilinear wave equations exterior to starshaped obstacles via energy methods. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 38, 188–209 (2006) Zbl 1162.35052 MR 2217314
- [35] Metcalfe, J., Tataru, D.: Global parametrices and dispersive estimates for variable coefficient wave equations. Math. Ann. 353, 1183–1237 (2012) Zbl 1259.35006 MR 2944027
- [36] Metcalfe, J., Wang, C.: The Strauss conjecture on asymptotically flat space-times. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 49, 4579–4594 (2017) Zbl 1387.35416 MR 3724252
- [37] Mockenhaupt, G., Seeger, A., Sogge, C. D.: Local smoothing of Fourier integral operators and Carleson–Sjölin estimates. J. Amer. Math. Soc. 6, 65–130 (1993) Zbl 0776.58037 MR 1168960
- [38] Morawetz, C. S.: Time decay for the nonlinear Klein–Gordon equations. Proc. Roy. Soc. London Ser. A 306, 291–296 (1968) Zbl 0157.41502 MR 234136
- [39] Muscalu, C., Schlag, W.: Classical and Multilinear Harmonic Analysis. Vol. I. Cambridge Stud. Adv. Math. 137, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge (2013) Zbl 1281.42002 MR 3052498
- [40] Ponce, G., Sideris, T. C.: Local regularity of nonlinear wave equations in three space dimensions. Comm. Partial Differential Equations 18, 169–177 (1993) Zbl 0803.35096 MR 1211729
- [41] Smith, H. F.: A parametrix construction for wave equations with C<sup>1,1</sup> coefficients. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 48, 797–835 (1998) Zbl 0974.35068 MR 1644105
- [42] Smith, H. F., Tataru, D.: Sharp local well-posedness results for the nonlinear wave equation. Ann. of Math. (2) 162, 291–366 (2005) Zbl 1098.35113 MR 2178963
- [43] Sterbenz, J.: Angular regularity and Strichartz estimates for the wave equation. Int. Math. Res. Notices 2005, 187–231 Zbl 1072.35048 MR 2128434
- [44] Sterbenz, J.: Global regularity and scattering for general non-linear wave equations. II. (4 + 1) dimensional Yang–Mills equations in the Lorentz gauge. Amer. J. Math. 129, 611–664 (2007) Zbl 1117.58015 MR 2325100
- [45] Strauss, W. A.: Dispersal of waves vanishing on the boundary of an exterior domain. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 28, 265–278 (1975) Zbl 0297.35047 MR 367461
- [46] Tataru, D.: On the equation  $\Box u = |\nabla u|^2$  in 5 + 1 dimensions. Math. Res. Lett. 6, 469–485 (1999) Zbl 0949.35093 MR 1739207
- [47] Tataru, D.: Strichartz estimates for operators with nonsmooth coefficients and the nonlinear wave equation. Amer. J. Math. 122, 349–376 (2000) Zbl 0959.35125 MR 1749052
- [48] Tataru, D.: Strichartz estimates for second order hyperbolic operators with nonsmooth coefficients. III. J. Amer. Math. Soc. 15, 419–442 (2002) Zbl 0990.35027 MR 1887639
- [49] Taylor, M. E.: Tools for PDE. Math. Surveys Monogr. 81, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI (2000) Zbl 0963.35211 MR 1766415

- [50] Wang, C.: Long-time existence for semilinear wave equations on asymptotically flat spacetimes. Comm. Partial Differential Equations 42, 1150–1174 (2017) Zbl 1391.35281 MR 3691393
- [51] Wang, Q.: A geometric approach for sharp local well-posedness of quasilinear wave equations. Ann. PDE 3, art. 12, 108 pp. (2017) Zbl 1397.35158 MR 3656947
- [52] Yin, S., Zhou, Y.: Global existence of radial solutions for general semilinear hyperbolic systems in 3D. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 433, 49–73 (2016) Zbl 1327.35237 MR 3388781
- [53] Zhou, Y.: On the equation  $\Box \phi = |\nabla \phi|^2$  in four space dimensions. Chinese Ann. Math. Ser. B **24**, 293–302 (2003) Zbl 1054.35033 MR 2006619
- [54] Zhou, Y., Lei, Z.: Global low regularity solutions of quasi-linear wave equations. Adv. Differential Equations 13, 55–104 (2008) Zbl 1160.35054 MR 2482537